



Study by
Françoise REMUET-ALEXANDROU

Brussels, 1983 (2nd quarter)

^{*} Reproduction authorized, provided source is acknowledged.
A voucher copy would be appreciated.

CONTENTS

		<u>P</u>	age	
1.	Community law and women	1	to	5
	1.1 What is Community law?		1	
	1.2 Article 119		1	
	1.3 Council Directives		2	
	1.4 The precedence of Community law over national law		3	
	1.5 The infringement procedure pursued by the Commission		4	
	of the European Communities against a Member State		5	
	1.6 An individual's right to bring proceedings		_	
2.	Council Directive 75/117 EEC on the approximation of the			
	laws of the Member State relating to the application of	_		_
	the principle of equal pay for men and women	6	tc	3
	2.1 Introduction		6	
	2.2 The content of the Directive		6	
	2.3 Difficulties encountered in applying the principle		7	
3.	Implementation of Directive 75/117 EEC	9	to	30
	3.1 List of the main provisions and national			
	implementing measures		9	
	Implementation of the Directive by:		10	
	3.2 Belgium		12 14	
	3.3 Denmark		15	
	3.4 Federal Republic of Germany		17	
	3.5 France 3.6 Ireland		19	
	3.7 Italy		21	
	3.8 Luxembourg		22	
	3.9 Netherlands		25	
	3.10 United Kingdom		26	
	3.11 Infringement procedures initiated by the Commission		29	
4.	Council Directive 76/207/EEC on the implementation of			0.0
	the principle of equal treatment for men and women	31	to	33
	4.1 Content of the Directive		31	
	4.2 Difficulties encountered in implementing the			
	principle		32	
_	Implementation of Directive 76/207/EEC	34	to	64
٠ ر				
	5.1 List of the main implementing measures adopted or already in force in the Member States		34	
	or already in force in the Hember States 5.2 Belgium		35	
	5.3 Denmark		38	
	5.4 Federal Republic of Germany		40	
	5.5 France		43	
	5.6 Ireland		46	
	5.7 Italy		50 52	
	5.8 Luxembourg		54	
	5.9 Netherlands		56	
	5.10 United Kingdom 5.11 The Commission		61	
	5.11 The Commission 5.12 Complaints at present before the Commission		63	

		Page
6	· Council Directive 79/7 EEC on the progressive	
	implementation of the principle of equal treatment	
	for men and women in matters of social security	65 to 73
	6.1 What is a statutory social security scheme?	65
	6.2 Occupational or supplementary schemes	65
	6.3 Article 119 and equal treatment in matters of social security	
	6.4 Content of Directive 79/7 EEC	66 66
	6.5 Initial implementation of the Directive	67
7		• •
/.	The situation in Greece	74 to 77
8.	The Community action programme 1982/85	78 to 83
	8.1 Introduction	78
	8.2 Action 1: Reinforcement and monitoring of the application of the Directives	70
	8.3 Action 3: Revision of national and Community	78
	protective legislation	
	8.4 Action 4: Equal treatment in matters of	
	social security	80
	8.5 Action 5: Application of the principle of equal treatment to self-employed women and	
	women farmers, particularly in family undertakings	81
	8.6 Action 6: Taxation and the employment of women	82
	8.7 Action 7: Parental leave, leave for family reasons	82
9.	Directive on equal treatment in occupational social	
	security schemes	84 to 87
	9.1 Introduction9.2 Content of the proposed Directive	84
	3.2 Content of the proposed Directive	85
10.	The Court of Justice of the European Communities	88 to 90
	10.1 Introduction to the European Court of Justice	88
	10.2 References for preliminary rulings 10.3 Proceedings against a State for failure to	89
	fulfil an obligation	89
	10.4 Proceedings for annulment brought by individuals	90
11	Judgments of the County D.C	
11.	Judgments of the Court: References for preliminary rulings (equal pay and working conditions)	01 + 100
		91 to 103
	<pre>11.1 Table of judgments and cases mending 11.2 Judgment of 25.5.71: Defrenne v. Sabena (Case 80/70)</pre>	91
	11.2 Judgment of 25.5.71: Defrenne v. Sabena (Case 80/70) 11.3 Judgment of 8.4.76: Defrenne v. Sabena (Case 43/75)	91 92
	11.4 Judgment of 15.6.78: Defrenne v. Sabena (Case 149/77)	94
	11.5 Judgment of 27.3.80: Macarthys Ltd v. Wendy Smith	
	(Case 129/79)	95
	11.6 Judgment of 11.3.81: Worringham & Humphreys v Lloyds Bank (Case 69/80)	06
	11.7 Judgment of 31.3.81: Jenkins v. Kingsgate Ltd.	96
	(Case 96/80)	98
	11.8 Judgment of 16.2.82: Burton v British Railways Board	
	(Case 19/81) 11.9 Judgment of 9.2.82: Garland v. British Rail Engineering	99
	(Case 12/81)	100
	11.10 Cases pending	101

	<u> </u>	Page
12.	Judgments of the Court of Justice in proceedings	
	against Member States for failure to fulfil an	
	obligation (equal treatment)	104
	12.1 List of judgments handed down and cases pending 12.2 Judgment of 6.7.82: Commission v. United	104
	Kingdom (Case 61/81)	104
	12.3 Judgment of 9.6.82: Commission v. Grand Duchy	
	of Luxembourg (Case 58/81)	105
	12.4 Action brought on 1.6.82 by the Commission	
	against the Italian Republic (Case 163/82)	106
	12.5 Action brought on 1.6.82 by the Commission	
	against the Kingdom of Belgium (Case 164/82)	106
	12.6 Action brought on 1.5.82 by the Commission	
	against the United Kingdom (Case 165/82)	107
13.	Judgments of the Court of Justice: proceedings for	
	annulment brought by individuals (differences in	
	treatment of male and female officials)	109
	13.1 List of Judgments and cases pending	109
	13.2 Judgment of 7.6.72: Bertoni v. European Parliament	109
	13.3 Judgment of 7.6.72: Bauduin v Commission of the	
	European Communities (Case 32/71)	110
	13.4 Judgment of 20.2.75: Airola v. Commission of the	
	European Communities (Case 21/74)	110
	13.5 Judgment of 20.2.75: Van den Broek v. Commission	
	(Case 37/74)	111
	13.6 Cases pending	111

1. COMMUNITY LAW AND WOMEN

1.1 What is Community law?

Community law is an independent legal system, i.e. independent of the legal systems of the Member States. Its sources are written (e.g. the Treaties, secondary legislation), unwritten (e.g. general legal principles, tradition) and the decisions adopted by the governments of the Member States meeting within the Council.2 Women as such are primarily concerned by the written sources, particularly Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome and certain Council Directives.

1.2 Article 119

The principal written source of Community law is the contents of the Treaties establishing the European Communities, including the annexes, protocols, acts concerning the accession of new members, etc.

Only one of these Treaties, the Treaty of Rome of 25 March 1957 establishing the European Economic Community, contains an article (Article 119) relating specifically to women, albeit only in the capacity of workers.

This Article lays down that each Member State must ensure and maintain the principle that men and women should receive equal pay for equal work:

"Each Member State shall during the first stage ensure and subsequently maintain the application of the principle that men and women shall receive equal pay for equal work.

For the purpose of this Article, "pay" means the ordinary basic or minimum wage or salary and any other consideration, whether in cash or in kind which the worker receives, directly or indirectly, in respect of his employment from his employer.

Equal pay without discrimination based on sex means

- (a) that pay for the same work at piece rates shall be calculated on the basis of the same unit of measurement;
- (b) that pay for work at time rates shall be the same for the same job".

cf: - Court of Justice of the European Communities, European Documentation 1/1981.

The European Community's legal system, European Documentation 6/1981.

 $^{^2}$ The information included in this publication was issued on 30.4.1983.

The essentially economic nature of the "Common Market" accounts for the fact that this distinction between the sexes was made in the context of employment. The aim of this Article was, moreover, to encourage free competition between the industries of the Member States by avoiding any distortion of competition stemming from a lower paid female workforce.

Its objective did not result from the general principle of equal treatment of men and women; however, it is on this article that legislation and action in favour of women are based.

1.3 Council Directives

The second written source of Community law is secondary legislation, which is the law created by the Community institutions, e.g. Regulations, Decisions, Directives.

Up to now three Directives have been adopted in this field and the Commission forwarded a proposal for a Directive on the position of working women to the Council on 29 April 1983; two more could be adopted in 1983 as well. I

Following difficulties encountered in applying Article 119, it proved useful to carry out studies on this question; then, in 1961, the Council of Ministers, acting on the basis of a Commission Recommendation which reminded Member States of their obligations, adopted a Resolution calling on the Member States to take appropriate action.

Following this, the Resolution of 21 January 1974 on a four-year action programme² showed the Council's intention to adopt the necessary measures to achieve, among other objectives, "equality between men and women as regards access to employment and vocational training and advancement and as regards working conditions, including pay"; the Council held the view that "economic expansion is not an end in itself but should result in an improvement of the quality of life as well as the standard of living".

In order to implement this programme, the Council therefore adopted Directive 75/117/EEC of 10 February 1975 on equal pay for men and women³, then Directive 76/207/EEC of 9 February 1976 on equal treatment⁴, followed by Directive 79/7/EEC of 9 December 1978 on equal treatment in matters of social security⁵; finally the Commission recently forwarded to the Council a proposal for a Directive on social security (occupational schemes⁶).

¹ cf action programme, p.

² OJ C 13, 12.2.74.

³ OJ L 45, 19.2.75, p. 19.

⁴ OJ L 39, 14.2.76.

⁵ OJ L 6, 10.1.79.

⁶ cf. p. 78.

A Directive is a legal instrument adopted unanimously by the Council which facilitates the implementation of Community law in that it imposes an obligation on Member States to take national measures to achieve the result laid down in the Directive within a certain time limit.

A set of legal instruments has therefore been established to promote equal treatment of men and women as regards employment. Far from being fixed, it may be added to - this was done recently and will be again soon - in order to make the application of the principle of equal treatment in employment matters more effective. It envisages the possibility of measures adapted to economic and social developments. The Commission programme on the promotion of equal opportunities for women 1982-851 stressed, among other things, the need to extend the existing legal framework and to clarify certain points of law.

1.4 The precedence of Community law over national law

One of the fundamental characteristics of the European Community is that Community law is an autonomous legal system with its own institutions which have sovereign rights.

These institutions are not therefore dependent on the Member States in carrying out their tasks and Community law is applicable as such in the Member States.

The principle of direct applicability does not mean that all provisions of Community law have a direct and immediate effect but that "certain provisions are likely to have direct effects according to their wording, objective and function".2

Article 119 is directly applicable.

Community law establishes rights and obligations for the Community institutions, the Member States and individuals. That Community law should take precedence over national law is logical and essential: the European Community could not function if Member States could, if they chose, disregard Community law. Therefore, any provision of national law which is incompatible with Community law is inapplicable. Member States may not adopt or maintain measures which are likely to jeopardize the functioning of the Treaties.

The European Court of Justice has the task of interpreting Community law to ensure that it is applied in a uniform way and no national court has gone against its interpretation.

See page 78, COM/81/758 Final, and Women of Europe, Supplement No 9.

D. Lasok, La Cour de Justice, instrument de l'intégration communautaire,

³ p. 41. Revue d'intégration européenne, 1979, II, 3. Costa ENEL, [1964] ECR 1441.

Article 189(2) of the EEC Treaty; Article 117 of the EEC Treaty.

CF. page 88. Article 164 of the EEC Treaty.

1.5 The infringement procedure pursued by the Commission of the European Communities against a Member State

By virtue of the fact that Community law takes precedence over national law, Member States are required to ensure that Article 119 is applied and the objectives of Directives achieved.

In the event of failure to do so, i.e. where a Member State does not comply with Community law, what can the Commission do as "guardian of the Treaties"?

The infringement procedure pursued by the Commission is as follows:

An infringement by a Member State may be presumed or established in one of several ways:

- a Member State fails to inform the Commission of the legal measures that it has taken to adapt national law to Community law, although it is obliged to do so;
- the Commission may itself rule that the measures are inadequate;
- an individual, or legal person, submits a complaint to the Commission against a measure which is incompatible with Community law and the Commission finds, after examining the matter, that the complaint is well-founded.

When an infringement has been established, the Commission sends a letter to the Member State in question through the intermediary of that State's Permanent Representation to the Communities, complaining of the infringement of Community law and inviting it to submit its observations within a given period. This stage of the procedure allows the situation to be clarified and unnecessary actions avoided.

If no reply is received, or if the reply is inadequate, the Commission sends a reasoned opinion calling on the State in question to put an end to the infringement within a given period.

If the Member State does not comply with the opinion, the Commission may bring an action before the Court of Justice asking it to find that the Member State has failed to fulfil an obligation.²

If the Court finds that the Treaty has been infringed, the Member State is obliged to take the necessary measures to comply with the Court's ruling. However, the judgement itself cannot compel the Member State to take measures and no penalty can be imposed. Nevertheless, the Member States take the necessary measure to put an end to the infringement as part of the process of building the Community.

Articles 169-171 of the EEC Treaty. cf. page 104.

1.6 An individual's rights to bring proceedings

Under the second paragraph of Article 173 of the EEC Treaty, an individual may bring an action to have a decision by a Community institution annulled, provided that the decision in question is addressed to that person or, although addressed to other persons, is of direct and individual concern to the person in question. Consequently, an individual cannot bring an action to have a Directive annulled.

A person who, for example, finds that a Member State has failed to fulfil an obligation under Article 119 or under the Directives, cannot bring a corresponding action before the Court of Justice (only the Commission and the Member States may do this). The person may submit a written complaint to the Commission; after examining the matter, the Commission may record it in the register of complaints, and it then addresses a request to the Member State, through its Permanent Representation to the European Communities, for additional information and initiates an infringement procedure.

Any person who considers that his rights under Community law have been infringed may bring an action before the national courts of his own country (Labour Court).

The national court may ask the European Court for a ruling on the validity of the secondary Community legislation that it is called on to apply in the case in question and/or on the interpretation of such secondary legislation and of the Treaties. Only the national court may decide that a reference for a preliminary ruling on the validity of interpretation of the act in question is necessary. The judgement of the Court of Justice is binding only on the national courts required to settle a dispute arising under national law.

This reference for a preliminary ruling procedure ensures that Community law is applied in a uniform manner and makes a very positive contribution towards the penetration of Community law into national systems. The Court has been asked on several occasions to give its interpretation of the substance and scope of Article 119 and some of its judgements have become well known.²

 $^{^{1}}_{2}$ For more details on these procedures, see page 88 below. cf page 91 et seq.

2. COUNCIL DIRECTIVE 75/117/EEC ON THE APPROXIMATION OF THE LAWS OF THE MEMBER STATES RELATING TO THE APPLICATION OF THE PRINCIPLE OF EQUAL PAY FOR MEN AND WOMEN

2.1 Introduction

Article 100 of the EEC Treaty lays down that the Commission may propose to the Council legal instruments for harmonizing the laws of the Member States.

Directive 75/117/EEC was adopted by the Council on 10 February 1975. The Commission reported to the Council $^{\rm l}$ - pursuant to Article 9 of that Directive - on the application of the directive as at 12 February 1978. $^{\rm 2}$

After describing the situation as regards legislation and collective agreements, the Commission came to the conclusion that the principle of equal pay had not been fully implemented in any Member State.

It therefore instituted infringement proceedings against a number of Member States.

The situation has developed since then and the entry into force of the directive on equal treatment has made it easier to achieve equal pay.

You will find below the content of Directive 75/117/EEC, a list of the implementing measures taken by the Member States, a list of the infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission and the main features of the national implementing measures. As far as possible this information has been brought up to date to reflect the situation existing as at 30 April 1983.³

2.2 The content of the Directive

The text adopted by the Council on 10 February 1975 affirms:

- the principle of equal pay, that is to say that "for the same work or for work to which equal value is attributed, the elimination of all discrimination on grounds of sex with regard to all aspects and conditions of remuneration" is required (Article 1):

The report was updated at the end of September 1978 by means of a footnotes.

I COM (78) 711.

Information on the situation in Greece in respect of Article 119 and the Directives is to be found on page 74 et seq.

- that where a job classification system is used for determining pay, it must be based on the same criteria for both men and women and so drawn up as to exclude any discrimination on grounds of sex (Article 1);
- that the Member States shall within one year put into force legislation banning all legal or administrative measures contrary to the principle of equal pay in collective agreements and individual contracts of employment (Articles 3 and 4);
- that all employees who consider themselves wronged by failure to apply the principle of equal pay must be able to institute legal proceedings against their employer and must be protected against dismissal by the employer as a reaction to such proceedings or to their claiming their rights (Articles 2 and 5);
- that employees must be informed at their place of employment of the new measures taken (Article 7).

2.3 Difficulties encountered in applying the principle

Problems in applying the principle were met in respect of:

- a. The definition of pay set out in Article 119; problems related, for example, to:
 - social security benefits and pension provisions (the European Court ruled recently that the amounts included in gross wages which determine the calculation of the other allowances in relation with wages may be considered as remuneration even if they are paid into a pension fund);
 - the concept of head of household, traditionally assigned to a man, who thus sometimes finds himself entitled to allowances;
 - higher wages paid to men supposed to be doing night work or work requiring strength, but not in fact doing such work;
 - the assumption that women have a lower output.
- b. The comparison between the wages of male and female workers:
 - the interpretation of the concept of "the same work" must be widened to cover "work to which equal value is attributed"; 2 no restriction of this concept can be accepted; 3
 - where there are no male workers in the same unit comparison may prove difficult; Dutch law may serve as an example in resolving this difficulty.

See Judgment of the Court of Justice, 25.5.1971, p. 91.
See Judgment of the Court of Justice, 8.4.1976, page 92.

³ See Judgment of the Court of Justice, action for failure to fulfil an obligation, Commission v. United Kingdom, 61/81, page 104.

c. Collective agreements

Direct discriminations (for example, different pay scales for men and women) have disappeared, but difficulties arise with indirect discriminations which are difficult to detect (physical strength may, for example, be highly rated in classification systems). The part played by both sides of industry, the Labour Inspectorate - where such a thing exists - and the Equal Opportunities Commissions is essential for monitoring proper application of the principle of equal pay. 1

- d. Any differences in pay for part-time and fulltime work constitutes a form of indirect discrimination. (The European Court has ruled that such differences in remuneration are contrary to Article 119 when they are a means of reducing the wages of part-time workers, such workers being mainly women.)²
- e. The Directive aims at making it easier for women to institute legal proceedings, which means that they are informed of their rights, that they are aware of opportunities for redress and are protected against dismissal in retaliation for making a complaint or going to court. There is in fact little recourse to the courts, except in the United Kingdom, where the aid and advice provided by the Equal Opportunity Commission is highly positive thanks to its powers.

Among other things, note should be taken of the difficulty of suing when the burden of proof devolves upon the worker.

See COM 78 (711) final.

Judgment of 31.3.1981, Mrs Jenkins v. Kingsgate, see page 98.

3. IMPLEMENTATION OF DIRECTIVE 75/117 EEC

3.1 List of the main provisions and national implementing measures
(Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and Directive 75/117)

<u>Belgium</u>

- Royal Decree of 22 July 1964 (replaced by the Royal Decree of 29 June 1973) on the Financial Regulations concerning staff employed in the public service.
- Article 14 of Royal Decree No 40 of 24 October 1967 on the employment of women, introduced by the Law of 16 March 1971, as Article 47a, into the Law of 12 April 1965 on the protection of employees' remuneration.
- Royal Decree of 9 December 1975 giving binding force in the private sector to Collective Employment Agreement No 25 concerning equal pay for men and women concluded on 15 October 1975 within the National Labour Council.
- The law of 4 August 1978 on economic revival, Title V of which deals with equal treatment for men and women, particularly as regards terms and conditions of employment, including remuneration.
- Royal Decree of 19 September 1981 amending the Royal Decree of 30 January 1967 granting a household or housing allowance to staff employed in the public service.

Denmark

- Law No 489 of 12 September 1919 on state employees, as amended by subsequent laws on state employees, such as that of 6 July 1958 on the pensions and remuneration of civil servants; the latest is Law No 291 of 18 June 1969.
- Central Agreement concluded in April 1973 between the Confederation of Employers (DA) and the Confederation of Workers (LO).
- Law No 32 of 4 February 1976 on equal pay for men and women.

Federal Republic of Germany

- Basic Law of the Federal Republic of Germany of 23 May 1949 (Article 3).
- Law of 5 January 1972 on labour relations at the workplace.
- Federal Law of 15 March 1974 on staff representatives and Länder laws on staff representatives (applicable to all public services).
- Law of 9 April 1949 (version of 25 August 1969).
- Law of 13 August 1980 on equal treatment for men and women at the workplace and maintenance of rights in the event of transfer of the establishment (inclusion in the Civil Code of the principle of equal pay "for the same work or for work to which equal value is attributed").

Greece

This Member State should have adapted its legislation and taken the required supplementary measures on 1 January 1981, the date of its accession.

- The Constitution of 1975, Article 22(1) of which lays down that "all workers, regardless of sex or any other reason, are entitled to equal pay for work to which equal value is attributed".
- Law No 45 of 1975, which incorporates International Labour Convention No 100.
- A draft law is in preparation.

France

- Preamble to the 1946 Constitution (confirmed by the preamble to the 1958 Constitution).
- Law of 11 February 1950 on collective agreements (supplemented by the Law of 13 July 1971).
- Decree of 23 August 1950 laying down a national guaranteed minimum wage (SMIG) (and subsequent provisions) and Law of 2 January 1970 introducing a minimum growth wage (SMIC) (and implementing provisions).
- Order of 4 February 1959 laying down general staff regulations (Article 7 and Article 44, final paragraph, amended by Law No 75 599 of 10 July 1975).
- Law of 22 December 1972 on equal pay for men and women (and implementing decree of 27 March 1973).
- (Decree of 2 May 1979 abrogating a discriminatory provision on the granting of a housing allowance to heads of household only in the mining industry).

Ireland

- Law of 1 July 1974 (Anti-Discrimination (Pay) Act 1974) prohibiting wage discrimination, amended by the Employment Equality Act 1977 of 1 June 1977.

<u>Italy</u>

- 1947 Constitution (Article 37).
- Law No 604 of 1966 on individual dismissals.
- Law No 300 of 20 May 1970 on the status of employees.
- Law No 903 of 9 December 1977 on equal treatment for men and women with regard to employment.

Luxembourg

- Law of 22 June 1963 laying down the rules applying to civil servants' salaries.
- Grand-Ducal Decree of 22 April 1963 determining and regulating the minimum wage (and subsequent provisions) and the Law of 12 March 1973 revising the minimum wage.
- Law of 12 June 1965 on collective labour agreements.
- Grand-Ducal Regulation of 10 July 1974 on equal pay for men and women.
- Law of 8 November 1981 (equal treatment).

Netherlands

- Law of 27 November 1968 introducing a minimum wage and compulsory minimum holiday pay and Decree of 29 November 1973 introducing a minimum wage for young persons.
- Law of 20 March 1975 establishing the right of men and women to equal pay for work of equal value.
- Law of 2 July 1980 on equal treatment for men and women in the public services.

United Kingdom

- Equal Pay Act 1970 of 29 May 1970.
- Equal Pay Act (Northern Ireland) 1970 of 17 December 1970.
- Equal Pay Ordinance 1975 Gibraltar of 24 October 1975.
- Sex Discrimination Act of 12 November 1975, Schedule 1 of which contains the amended and supplemented text of the Equal Pay Act 1970.
- Sex Discrimination (Northern Ireland) Order of 2 July 1976, Schedule 1 of which contains the amended and supplemented text of the Equal Pay Act (Northern Ireland) 1970.
- The Ordinance of 24 October 1975 extended to Gibraltar the right to equal pay.

3.2 Implementation of Directive 75/117 EEC by Belgium

3.2.1 Article 1 of Collective Labour Agreement No 25 of 15 October 1975 states that equal pay for men and women implies, for the same work or for work of equal value, the elimination of all discrimination based on sex.

This principle must be observed in all aspects and conditions of pay, including methods of job evaluation, choice of criteria, their weighting and the way in which evaluation factors are embodied in pay components.

It should be added that Title V of the Law of 4 August 1978 on equal treatment lays down that terms and conditions of employment are to be understood as meaning "the provisions and practices relating, in particular, to remuneration and its protection" (Article 128).

3.2.2 Any regulations or administrative provisions constituting discrimination are void and any person may invoke this nullity before the courts.

Those provisions of collective agreements contrary to laws or decrees, international treaties and regulations having binding legal force in Belgium are regarded as void (Article 51 of the Law of 5 December 1968). At the same time, the Law of 4 May 1978 states that those provisions of individual agreements and those employment regulations which are contrary to the principle of equal treatment (including equal pay) are void.

3.2.3 It is illegal to dismiss or amend the conditions of employment of a person who has lodged a complaint at company or Inspectorate level or taken legal action to obtain his rights. If the reasons given for the dismissal have no bearing on such a complaint, the burden of proof lies with the employer. If the employee is not reinstated, he must be paid compensation (Article 7 of Agreement No 25 and Article 136 of the Law of 4 August 1978).

3.2.4. Application of the principle is monitored by the Inspection des lois sociales (Social Legislation Inspectorate).

To inform employees, the text of Collective Agreement No 25 must be annexed to the works regulations of the undertaking. A brochure explaining this Agreement has been disseminated by the Commission du Travail des Femmes (Commission on the Employment of Women) and the Ministry of Labour's Commissariat général à la promotion du travail. The Commission du Travail des Femmes may report infringements to a number of bodies, including the Inspection des lois sociales.

3.2.5. As regards opportunities for redress, employees in the private sector (Law of 12 April 1965, Article 47a and Agreement No 25 of 15 February 1975, Article 5) and of the public sector (Law of 4 August 1978) have the right to take legal action against any infringement of the principle of equal treatment. The employers' organizations and the workers' organization may institute legal proceedings (Article 4, Law of 5 December 1968 and Law of 4 August 1978).

Trade organizations may defend the rights of their members even against the latter's wishes. A joint commission specializing in equal pay and equal treatment for men and women, set up under Agreement No 25 to give its opinion to the relevant court on legal actions in this field, met for the first time on 7 March 1983 and gave its opinion to a court in Antwerp.

An annulment action may be instituted before the Council of State against an act or a regulation of an administrative authority which is contrary to Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and the Directives.

Discriminatory collective agreements may be the subject of recourse to the Council of State and the industrial tribunals (if the agreement in question is given binding legal force by Royal Decree) or to the labour tribunals only if the agreement is not given binding legal force.

- 3.2.6. Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission. Reasoned opinion sent on 8 March 1980. Referral to the Court of Justice on 16 March 1981. Reason: the Royal Decree of 30 January 1967 grants household and housing allowances to married men but to women only if they have a dependent child. The Royal Decree of 10 September 1981 amending this situation enabled the Commission to withdraw its complaint.
- 3.2.7. A clause guaranteeing application of the principle of equal pay is not necessarily included in collective agreements, since Collective Agreement No 25 should apply to all sectoral agreements.

It should be noted that all agreements have to be lodged with the Ministry of Labour's registry of collective employment agreements.

For a description of the committees/commissions on equality or employment set up in the Member States, see "Equality between men and women", Council of Europe, Strasbourg, 1982.

3.3 Implementation of Directive 75/117 in Denmark

3.3.1. Any employer who employs men and women for the same job is obliged to pay them the same wages for the same work, if he is not already obliged to do so by a collective agreement (Law of 2 February 1976).

There is no clause regarding work of equal value.

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission: the Law of 4 February 1975 refers only to "the same work" (infringement of Article 1). Notice served on 30 September 1979. Reasoned opinion sent on 25 October 1982. Denmark replied that the words "samme arbejde" implied more than the words "same work" and that they included "work of equal value".

- 3.3.2. Under the agreements concluded in April 1973 between the confederations of employers and employees:
 - the agreed standard wage for women is the same as that for men, including the cost of living allowance and the other agreed supplements payable in respect of time work, with the exception of the heavy work allowance;
 - daily, weekly and monthly rates are governed by the same rules.

In 1958 equal treatment was introduced in respect of the pensions and remuneration of male and female civil servants. Furthermore, the Law of 4 February 1976 makes no distinction between the public and private sectors.

3.3.3. The government maintains that there is no discriminatory legislative or administrative clauses. All employment contracts contrary to the principle are null by virtue of the law on equal pay or by virtue of collective agreements.

Infringement procedure: there is no provision for declaring discriminatory collective agreement clauses null (infringement of Article 4). See preceding procedure.

- 3.3.4. An employee dismissed after demanding equal pay as provided for by law must be paid compensation by his employer (Article 3, Law of 4 February 1976).
- 3.3.5. Monitoring of application of the principle is in the hands of the trade organizations, which supervise the application of collective agreements - there must be a staff representative in any undertaking employing more than six persons. The "Council for Equality" (Ligestillingsrådet), set up by the government, keeps under review the application of the principle.

Referral to the Court of Justice, September 1983. Case 143/83.

- 3.3.6. As regards the right of legal redress, an employee who considers himself wronged, or an organization on behalf of its members, may lodge a complaint with the relevant court ("Byret" industrial tribunal). Civil servants have the same right. The Council for Equality may help persons who consider themselves wronged to institute legal proceedings, but may not institute such proceedings on their behalf.
- 3.3.7. Number of legal proceedings instituted: not one related to equal pay.
- 3.3.8. The Council for Equality has published brochures on this matter for the information of employees.
- 3.3.9. The Law of 4 February 1976 supplements collective agreements.

 The agreements of April 1973 did away with any wage discrimination in previous agreements. All the agreements contain clauses guaranteeing application of the principle.

3.4. Implementation of Directive 75/117 EEC by the Federal Republic of Germany

- 3.4.1. Up to 21 August 1980 the Basic Law was the only regulation in force in this field at federal level. The adoption of the Law of 21 August 1980 enabled the Commission to shelve the infringement procedure initiated on 10 May 1979, when the Federal Republic was served notice that it should take specific measures to implement the Directive.
- 3.4.2. The principle of equal pay is based on the following:
 - a. The Basic Law (Article 3(2): "Men and women shall have equal rights."

 The Basic Law (Article 3(3): "No one may be prejudiced or favoured because of his sex, his parentage, his race, his language, his homeland and origin, his faith, or his religious or political opinions."
 - b. The constitutions of the Länder.
- 3.4.3. The Law of 21 August 1980 on the principle of equal treatment for men and women in respect of access to employment, training and promotion, and terms and conditions of employment incorporates the following articles in the Civil Code:

Remuneration is defined by the various regulations as all the payments made by the employer to his employees on the basis of the employment contract or within the framework of that contract, whether directly or indirectly, in cash or in kind or in the form of other benefits: wages, supplements, bonuses, redundancy payments and company pensions, and benefits such as, for example, holiday pay, etc.

- 3.4.4. Jobs are considered to be equivalent where two persons do not carry out identical work, but where, generally speaking, taking account of the training, the responsibility, the working conditions and the effort involved, there is no significant differences between the two jobs.
- 3.4.5. One job is identical with another where the work performed by one person is the same as that performed by another.

 There is thus no difference in the type of work, the work procedure and the surroundings.
- 3.4.6. Some people do jobs which only seem different. In such cases, it is necessary to examine whether, despite the differences in the work performed, the two jobs should not be placed in the same category.
- 3.4.7. Under Paragraph 611 a, I of the Civil Code (principle of non-discrimination) employers are forbidden to exercise any kind of discrimination vis-à-vis their employees based on sex in connection with an agreement or a measure, in particular in connection with a contract of employment, promotion, the exercise of their decision-making powers or a dismissal. Differences in treatment based on sex are permissible where sex is an essential condition for the performance of the job in question.
 - If, in the event of legal action, an employee cites facts which imply that there has been discrimination based on sex, the burden of proof lies with the employer. The Youth and Family Ministry's Department for Women may advise persons who are victims of discrimination.
- 3.4.8. Paragraph 611 a, II of the Civil Code lays down that failure to sign a contract of employment for reasons based on sex obliges the employer to compensate the employee; the same applies to discrimination in respect of promotion.
- 3.4.9. Paragraph 611 a, III of the Civil Code lays down that the period of time within which legal action may be taken to obtain damages because of an infringement of the principle of non-discrimination is two years.

 Paragraph 201 of the Civil Code applies in such cases.
- 3.4.10. Paragraph 611 b of the Civil Code (vacancies) lays down that an employer may not declare a job vacant for women only or for men only either within the undertaking or publicly, except in the cases set out in Paragraph 611 a, I of the Civil Code.

- 3.4.11. Paragraph 612, 3 (remuneration) lays down that for the same work or for equivalent work remuneration lower than that paid to a person of the other sex may not be agreed on. Payment of a lower wage may not be justified on the grounds that there are rules intended to protect employees of a specific sex. Paragraph 611 a, 1 applies by analogy.
- 3.4.12. The Commission initiated an infringement procedure: notice was served on 15 January 1982; a reasoned opinion was sent on 25 August 1982; a decision to refer the case to the Court of Justice was taken on 26 April 1983.

Among other grounds for complaint the measures adopted apply only to the private sector (the Federal Republic takes the view that the public sector is not concerned, even though the Court of Justice has ruled that the principle of equal pay should apply to both sectors (case 43/75 and case 58/81). It should also be noted that the laws applying to the public sector do not give a clear definition of equal pay.

3.5. Implementation of Directive 75/117 by France

3.5.1. The Law of 22 December 1972, No 72.1143, which established the principle of equal pay, followed by Decree 73.360 of 23 March 1973 and the Decree of 2 May 1979, supplemented existing machinery in this field (see table above).

Pay means the ordinary basic or minimum wage or salary and all benefits and supplements paid directly or indirectly in accordance with identical rules. The categories, criteria of classification or promotion and all bases for calculating pay must be the same for both sexes. The bill passed by the Assemblée Nationale in January 1983 will supplement existing legislation by defining work of equal value.

3.5.2. Persons who consider themselves wronged may institute legal proceedings, in particular by lodging complaints with the "Conseils de Prud'hommes" (industrial tribunals), which rule whether the law has been applied or not. If the complaint is contested, procedure is set out by a decree which specifies the facts which must be submitted to the labour inspector and the form of the enquiry he is required to conduct.

For the situation in the Federal Republic, see also: M. Pfarr and M. Bertelsman: Lohngleichheit, Schritenreihne des Bundesministers für Jurgend, 1981 and Dr Molitor: Die Lage der Frau im Recht der Arbeit, X. Internationaler Kongress, 10.8.1982, Federal Republic of Germany.

See pages 92 and 105.

Where there is no Conseil de Prud'hommes able to rule on the matter in question, the dispute is placed before the court empowered to deal with labour questions. Application to the court must be personal and individual, but the employee may enlist the aid of or sometimes have himself represented by a trade union representative.

In certain cases the unions may apply to the courts to enforce the equal pay principle as a third party or as a principal, if it is admitted that the whole trade is affected by individual acts infringing that principle.

Public sector employees who consider themselves wronged by an administrative decision may apply to the "Tribunaux administratifs" (administrative courts) or the Council of State or to both these bodies in turn.

An employer who fails to observe the equal pay principle may be sentenced to a term of imprisonment. The bill passed by the Assemblée Nationale in December 1982 lays down, following an amendment, that the burden of proof lies with the employer.

Collective agreements must contain clauses relating to settlement procedures in respect of problems presented by application of the Law of 13 July 1971.

- 3.5.3. The Order of 4 February 1959, as amended by Article 7 of Law No 75.599 of 10 July 1975, lays down that no distinction may be made between male and female civil servants, though, in some cases, exceptions may be made in respect of recruitment.
- 3.5.4. The Decree of 2 May 1979, which abrogated a discriminatory provision on the allocation of a housing allowance in the mining industry to heads of household only, enabled the Commission to shelve the infringement procedure it had initiated (notice served on 3 April 1979, case shelved on 5 December 1979).
- 3.5.5. Article 3 of the Law of 22 December 1972 lays down that any provision contrary to the equal pay principle is null and void.
- 3.5.6. Labour inspectors or other inspectors with similar duties are entrusted with the task of ensuring that the equal pay principle is applied.
- 3.5.7. Article L.140.2 to 7 of the Labour Code lays down that information shall be made available by means of notices displayed at the work-place and at places where employees are recruited. The "Comité du Travail féminin" (Committee on the Employment of Women) also plays a part in providing information.

Implementation by France of Directive 76/207 EEC, see page 43.

3.5.8. It should be noted that almost the whole of the industrial sector is covered by collective agreements. Some categories of employees in some areas (retail trade, domestic staff, hotel trade, etc.) are not covered. Collective agreements must be registered with the secretariat of the Conseil des Prud'hommes or, in certain cases, with the registry of the relevant local court. In undertakings employing more than 300 persons the works council is required to set up a commission to examine the terms and conditions of employment and the working conditions of women.

Collective agreements which are likely to be extended must contain provisions regarding the application of the equal pay principle (Article 133-3 of the Labour Code).

The Government has set up an advisory body, the "Comité du Travail féminin", which, among other things, examined the specific problems of female employees and which was consulted on the drafting of the bill on equal pay passed by Parliament (Law of 22 December 1972). One of this committee's current demands is a revision of job classifications. The Baudoin Report of October 1979 on "discriminations and disparities in the employment of women" comes to some fairly negative conclusions about the real situation of female employees.

3.6. Implementation of Directive 75/117 by Ireland

3.6.1. Any agreement under which a woman is employed in a given place must contain a clause to the effect that she is entitled to the same wage as a man employed in that place by the same employer where both perform like work. Where there is no such agreement, Article 4 of the Anti-Discrimination Act of 1974 provides that the terms and conditions of employment of the employee in question shall include an implied clause conferring entitlement to equal pay which shall take precedence over an express clause to the contrary.

Two persons are regarded as being employed on like work where:

- both perform the same work under the same or similar conditions or where each is fully interchangeable with the other in relation to the work;
- the work performed by one is of a similar nature to that performed by the other and any difference between the work performed or the conditions under which it is performed is infrequent or of little consequence;

For a more detailed account of the situation in respect of collective agreements, see the Commission's report to the Council, referred to earlier.

For the situation in France, see also: Droit et Travail des femmes; un bilan critique, Comité du Travail féminin; 1981, Paris.

- the work performed by one is equal in value to that performed by the other in terms of the demands it makes in relation to the physical effort involved, responsibility, etc.

The Anti-Discrimination Act likewise applies to all persons working for the armed forces, the police and the prison services.

3.6.2. Article 7 of the Employment Equality Act of 1 June 1977 amending the Anti-Discrimination (Pay) Act of 1974 lays down that any dispute between an employee and his employer may be submitted to the Equality Officer for investigation. If an equal pay clause has been infringed, the Employment Agency may take the same action. The Equality Officer then draws up a recommendation, which he forwards to the parties concerned and to the court. employer may appeal to the court against this recommendation or its non-application. The person who considers himself wronged, the union or staff representatives and the Employment Equality Agency may lodge a complaint with the Labour Court or the courts of law. The Employment Equality Agency may lodge complaints with the courts about vacancy notices, attempts to pressure individuals and discriminatory practices. The same opportunities for legal action are open to employees in the public sector as in the private sector.

3.6.3. Number of legal actions

Verdicts delivered: 1976 = 3, 1977 = 16, 1978 = 52, 1979 = 52, 1980 = 65, 1981 = 55, 1982 = 27 Enquiries conducted: 1979 = 99, 1980 = 107, 1981 = 57, 1982 = 24

- 3.6.4. Article 5 of the Anti-Discrimination (Pay) Act of 1974 lays down that if pay regulations or clauses in collective agreements provide for pay differences related to sex, such provision shall be null and void.
- 3.6.5. Any contract not containing an express equal pay clause is regarded as containing an implied clause establishing the principle of equal pay.
- 3.6.6. Any dismissal resulting from the fact that an employee has asserted his right to equal pay is an offence. The dismissed person may take legal action before the courts of law, the burden of proof lying with the employer. The employer is liable to a fine. Reinstatement may also be ordered. The employee may also, if he so prefers, lodge a complaint with the Labour Court, which then conducts an investigation, following which it may impose a fine on the employer, order the payment of compensation to the employee and his reinstatement.

¹ See above, page 19.

- 3.6.7. There is no administrative supervision of the application of the principle. In the event of a dispute at law or a discriminatory practice, an Equality Officer is entitled to enter the premises of an undertaking and to demand access to records and documents to obtain information for his investigation! or to ensure that the principle is being implemented. The Commission on the Status of Women, set up in 1970, may draft recommendations and its proposals were taken into account in the drafting of the Anti-Discrimination (Pay) Act of 1974. In 1977, the Employment Equality Act set up the Employment Equality Agency to conduct official investigations, issue summonses to end discrimination and monitor the implementation of the relevant laws.
- 3.6.8. Employees have been informed about the principle by the media an and by the publication of brochures.
- 3.6.9. Eighty per cent of employees are covered by collective agreements. There is no requirement to register such agreements with a central body, but any clause which lays down, for example, different pay scales for men and women or is discriminatory is under all circumstances legally null and void.

3.7. Implementation of Directive 75/117 in Italy

3.7.1. Article 37 of the Constitution provides that "a working woman shall have the same rights and receive the same pay for equal work as a working man". The Government states that the principle of equal pay applies both to like work and to work of equal value and that the systems of job classification used in collective agreements are common to men and women and exclude all discrimination based on sex.

Article 2 of the Law of 9 December 1977 on equal treatment for men and women with regard to employment provides that "female employees are entitled to receive the same pay as male employees for identical work or work of equal value" and that "the systems of job classification used to determine pay shall adopt criteria common to men and women".

3.7.2. Individuals are entitled to take legal action to assert their rights to equal pay. Law No 533 of 11 August 1973 provides for a simplified procedure and financial assistance for litigant parties of slender means in the event of individual employment disputes. The legal action is initiated by the person concerned. A conciliation procedure may be initiated by a trade union before a provincial conciliation board of the Office of Employment.

¹ See page 20.

Civil servants may use recognized hierarchical channels in the case of any decision subject to internal appeal and, in other cases, make application to the administrative courts or, in special cases, the Head of State. The task of the "Comitato Nazionale per l'Attenuazione Lavoratrici" (Equal Treatment and Opportunities Committee), set up in October 1982, is to take a stand on complaints regarding discriminatory acts.

- 3.7.3. Between 1 January 1973 and 31 December 1977 some ten verdicts relating to the equal pay principle were delivered, generally based on national legislation.
- 3.7.4. Article 19 of the Law of 1977 lays down that all internal provisions and administrative acts by the State, provisions of collective agreements or individual contracts of employment, company rules and staff regulations contrary to the provisions of that law shall be null and void.

Article 13 of the Law of 9 December 1977 states that "any agreement or act dismissing an employee, discriminating against him in respect of qualifications or functions, transfers or disciplinary measures or prejudicing him in any other way on grounds of sex shall be null and void".

- 3.7.5. Article 37 of the Constitution lays down that dismissal on the grounds of a claim or of legal action to ensure compliance with the principle of equal pay is illegal. (See also Article 13 of the Law of 1977 above). Furthermore, Law No 604 of 1966 and Law No 300 of 1970 limit the right of dismissal by the employer to "just cause" and "justified reasons".
- 3.7.6. Article 37 of the Constitution instructs the Labour Inspectorate to supervise application of the principle, its inspectors being regarded as police officers. The Law of 1977 provides that discrimination may be punished by fines.
- 3.7.7. The trade unions and the Committee on the Employment of Women are responsible for informing employees about the principle.
- 3.7.8. Collective agreements cover 90% of employees. It was not considered necessary to include a specific clause guaranteeing equal pay.

3.8. Implementation of Directive 75/117 by Luxembourg

3.8.1. Article 1 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 10 July 1974 provides that "all employers shall pay men and women the same pay for like work or for work of equal value".

Article 2 stipulates that pay means the ordinary basic or minimum wage or salary and all other benefits and supplements paid directly or indirectly in cash or in kind. According to Article 2, the various components of remuneration must be fixed in accordance with identical rules, the categories and criteria of classification and promotion and all other bases for calculating pay, in particular the methods of job assessment, must be common to employees of both sexes.

- 3.8.2. As regards the right of legal redress, Article 6 of the Regulation states that disputes shall be submitted to the relevant court. If the person in question is bound by a collective agreement and if the legal action arises out of its provisions in respect of equal pay, any trade union which is party to this agreement may involve itself in that legal action on grounds of collective interest. A person employed in the public sector must lay his case before the Comité du contentieux (Disputes Committee) of the Council of State, unless his employment relationship is covered by a collective agreement, in which case the labour tribunal is the relevant body.
- 3.8.3. Number of applications to the courts: some thirty actions have been brought before the industrial tribunal by employees in the private sector (commerce and banking) relating to the household allowance and others will shortly be brought before the Council of State against the Government in respect of the head of household allowance.
- 3.8.4. Article I of the Law of 12 March 1973 lays down that the principle shall apply to all employees of normal physical and mental aptitude regardless of sex. However, a discrimination was noted and the Commission initiated an infringement procedure and sent a reasoned opinion on 8 March 1980. The reason for the procedure was that the criteria for the award of the household allowance and the housing allowance are not in line with the equal pay principle.

Article 9 of the Law of 22 June 1963 lays down that a head of household allowance is granted to a female civil servant only if her spouse suffers from a disability or an illness which makes it impossible for him to meet household expenses and if his income is below the minimum wage.

(A similar allowance is paid under the terms of some collective agreements to employees in the private sector. From the legal point of view, the Law of 12 December 1972 recognized that both spouses have equal rights and obligations; the concept of head of household has thus already been done away with.)

Verdict of the Court of Justice delivered on 9 June 1982. Case 58/81. Draft law No 2375 being drafted. 2

See Judgment of the Court of Justice in an action for failure to fulfil an obligation, Commission v. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, page 105.

² See opinion of the Committee on the Employment of Women, page 24.

- 3.8.5. Article 4 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation lays down that any provision in a collective agreement, in a contract of **employment** or in company rules constituting discrimination in respect of remuneration is null and void.
- 3.8.6. An employer must inform the person concerned in writing of the reasons for his dismissal. Any dismissal for unlawful reasons or constituting an economically and socially abnormal act is improper. Article 15(2) of the Law of 24 June 1970 and Article 22(6) of the consolidated text of 12 November 1971 provide that a person wronged in this way may sue for damages.
- 3.8.7. Article 5 lays down that supervision of application of the principle is the responsibility of the Inspection du Travail et des Mines (Labour and Mines Inspectorate). Collective agreements must be submitted to the Labour Inspectorate before they are put into force.
- 3.8.8. No specific channels have been provided for the information of employees. There have been articles in the publications of the trade unions and the women's movements.
- 3.8.9. Collective agreements apply to 70% of manual workers, while some sectors (white-collar and professional) are without such agreements. All collective agreements are required to contain provisions for applying the equal pay principle.

In its opinion of 15 September 1980, the Committee on the Employment of Women called on the Government and the Chamber of Deputies to reconsider draft law No 2375. The Committee said that the draft could be critized on the grounds that it provided for splitting of the allowance in cases where both spouses are civil servants (a married couple who are both civil servants would have to be content with the two halves of the allowances, whereas a couple one of whom was a civil servant and the other employed in the private sector would each receive the full allowance). The opinion likewise described as unsatisfactory the provision for splitting the allowance in half or applying a pro rate system where one spouse is engaged in part-time work. Finally, two divorced employees without dependants, for example, would each receive the full allowance, while a married employee whose spouse is not working and who has children to look after would receive only one allowance.

The Committee proposes two solutions, one aimed at avoiding an increase in existing inequities and the other at reducing these inequities by reallocating the contribution revenue available for family allowances, the recipients bearing the heaviest burdens being favoured at the expense of those who have no dependants to support.

3.9. Implementation of Directive 75/117 in the Netherlands

3.9.1. Article 2 of the Law of 20 March 1975 on equal pay for men and women lays down that all contracts of employment shall entitle an employee to establish against his employer entitlement to a wage equal to that normally received by an employee of the other sex for work of equal value. Article I specifies that wages mean the pay owed by an employer to an employee for work carried out, not including rights or allowances arising out of pension schemes.

Dutch law takes a generous approach in establishing the equal pay principle: a comparison is made with the wages usually paid by the undertaking in question to an employee of the other sex performing work of equal or essentially equal value. Failing that, another undertaking is used as a reference. Pay is regarded as being equal if it is calculated on identical bases and account is taken of the non-financial benefits included in the remuneration. The value of work is calculated by means of a valid job assessment system. Article 2 of the Law of 20 March 1975 specifies that a contract of employment shall enable an employee to claim the right to pay equal to that received by an employee of the other sex for work of equal value.

Infringement procedure: the Law of 20 March 1975 excluded the public services from application of the principle. A reasoned opinion was sent on 19 May 1980. The case was shelved by the Commission on 10 December 1981.

- 3.9.2. The Government's decision to limit the guarantee for the minimum legal wage to married heads of household and to unmarried heads of household with a dependent child under the age of 18 gave rise to numerous protests. The "Breed Platform Vrouwen voor Economische Zelfstandigheid" (Women for Economic Independence) organization sent a petition to the European Parliament stressing that this measure will have a discriminatory effect on married women. The Law of 2 July 1980 extended the application of the principles of Directive 75/117 and Directive 76/207 to the public, commercial and public-law sectors.
- 3.9.3. A person considering himself to have been wronged may apply on his own account for redress to the judge (Kantonrechter) of a court of first instance. He may also have himself represented for example, by a trade union official.

The Equal Opportunities Commission set up in 1980 may advise individuals in cases of failure to fulfil the obligations laid down by the law. A draft law provides for the setting up of a commission empowered to conduct investigations and independent research and to receive complaints from persons who are not directly victims of discrimination (Emancipatiecommissie).

Civil servants may apply for redress to the judge (ambtenarenrechter) specializing in administrative litigation and, if they wish to appeal, to the Centraal Raad van Beroep (central appeal council).

- 3.9.4. Number of appeals to the courts: up to April 1983, 12 judgments had been handed down relating to equal pay (Law of 20 March 1975).
- 3.9.5. The Government states that there are no provisions contrary to the equal pay principle in existing agreements. Any clause providing for the payment by the employer of a wage lower than that to which the employee is entitled is null and void.
- 3.9.6. Any unilateral termination of a contract of employment must first be authorized by the head of the Regional Employment Office which is regarded as providing adequate protection for any employee wishing to assert his legal rights. No specific measure has therefore been taken.
- 3.9.7. There is no administrative monitoring of the application of the principle.
- 3.9.8. The Equal Opportunities Commission has distributed an explanatory brochure and a form which can be filled in to register a complaint and obtain the Commission's opinion.
- 3.9.9. One third of employees are not covered by a collective agreement or are covered by a collective agreement which does not deal with remuneration (mainly executives, middle and lower grade office workers, part-time employees, some employees in the banking and insurance sector, domestic staff, etc.).
- 3.9.10. Collective agreements do not contain explicit clauses guaranteeing application of the principle. Discriminations arising out of specific benefits granted to young heads of household have been done away with.

3.10. Implementation of Directive 75/117 in the United Kingdom

3.10.1. The Equal Pay Act of 29 May 1970, which came into force on 29 December 1975, does away with discrimination between men and women by establishing the right of all women to equal treatment with regard to pay and other terms of their contracts of employment where they are employed on work similar to work performed by men or where they are employed on work rated as being equivalent by a job evaluation exercise.

Infringement procedure initiated by the Commission: reasoned opinion sent on 8 March 1980.

Reasons: the Commission took the view that under Article 1(14) and (5) a woman could obtain equal pay for work which, though not the same work, is equivalent to the work performed by a male employee only if a job evaluation exercise were carried out in the establishment in question.

Judgment by the Court of Justice, 6 July 1982, case 61/81.

A bill revising the Equal Pay Act of 1970 is being drawn up in response to the above judgment by the Court of Justice. In an opinion submitted to the Government, the Equal Opportunities Commission proposed that the definition of work rated as equivalent should be flexible and that Equality Officers should be appointed and empowered to conduct investigations into complaints and make recommendations to the industrial tribunals.

- 3.10.2. Section of the Equal Pay Act aims at eliminating all discrimination in collective agreements and employers' pay structures.
- 3.10.3. The European Court of Justice's judgment in the case of Worringham and Humphreys v. Lloyd's Bank of 11 March 1981² was particularly important. This was the first time that the principle embodied in Article 119 was applied to a case involving a clause relating to death or retirement under section 6(4) of the Sex Discrimination Act and section 6(1A) of the Equal Pay act, although the Court of Appeal took the view that such matters did not fall within the field of application of those Acts.
- 3.10.4. In the wake of the European Court of Justice's judgment in the Jenkins & Kingsgate case, 3 which stated that Article 119 forbade discrimination, the President of the Employment Appeal Tribunal took the view that the concept of indirect discrimination contained in the Sex Discrimination Act could be incorporated in the Equal Pay Act. The EOC felt that it would be necessary to amend the Act.
- 3.10.5. Section 2 of the Equal Pay Act states that any employee who considers himself wronged may complain to an Industrial Tribunal. The Secretary of State for Employment may take legal action if the person in question fails to do so himself.
- 3.10.6. In some cases the EOC has the right to assist the plaintiff and to institute legal proceedings, but it may not apply to the courts if it appears that the aggrieved person does not intend to do so.

 The EOC may carry out investigations on the application of the Equal Pay Act; it carried out 319 such investigations in 1081. The Central Arbitration Committees examine collective agreements submitted by a trade union, the Secretary of State for Employment or an employer with a view to eliminating any discriminatory features.

See page 104, Judgment in an action for failure to fulfil an obligation, Commission v. United Kingdom.
See page 96.

³ See page 98.

The same facilities are available to employees in the public sector, for the Equal Pay Act applies to them as well. The EOC has proposed to the Government that the burden of proof be more evenly distributed (at present the burden of proof normally lies with the plaintiff, though under certain circumstances it may lie with the employer).

- 3.10.7. The Equal Pay Act applies to all employees in the private and public sectors. Section 1(9) of the Act excludes members of the armed forces and any women's service administered by the Defence Council. The Act specifies that the Secretary of State or Defence Council shall not make any instrument if the instrument has the effect of making a distinction, as regards pay, allowances or leave, between men and women who are members of those forces or of any such service, not being a distinction fairly attributable to differences between the obligations undertaken by men and those undertaken by women.
- 3.10.8. The Government states that there is no legislation contrary to the equal pay principle. The Secretary of State for Employment may submit pay arrangements to the Central Arbitration Committee, so that the latter may decide what amendments are necessary to remove any discrimination between men and women. Section 1(1) of the Equal Pay Act states that an equal pay clause shall be implied in a women's contract of employment even if it is not actually included. It is the business of the Central Arbitration Committee to remove any discriminatory clauses from collective agreements submitted to it. The amendments which the Committee may make are specified by the Act and these amendments which the Committee may make are specified by the Act and these amendments must be reflected in the contracts of employment of the persons concerned. Section 77(3) of the Sex Discrimination Act renders null and void any clause in a contract excluding or limiting a provision of the Equal Pay Act.
- 3.10.9. It is illegal to dismiss any person asserting his rights to equal pay and the aggrieved person who has so applied to the Court is entitled to damages.
- 3.10.10. There is no administrative supervision of application of the equal pay principle. The EOC was set up by the Sex Discrimination Act of 1975 to work towards the elimination of discrimination, to issue non-discrimination notices and monitor application of the Act. The EOC may give assistance to aggrieved persons wishing to apply to the courts. The function of the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS) is to advise and assist employers and employees on request and to provide conciliation facilities in cases where complaints have been made to an Industrial Tribunal over infringements of the Equal Pay Act, so as to avoid application to the courts.

The Central Arbitration Committee may indicate amendments to be made to collective agreements or pay structures.

- 3.10.11. To inform employees the Government has published a guide to the Equal Pay Act, as well as brochures, and carried out a publicity campaign via the media.
- 3.10.12. Not all employees are covered by collective agreements, but some of these are covered by other pay arrangements, notably those established by wages boards or councils, which are comparable in certain aspects to collective agreements. The collective negotiation system is voluntary and does not make collective agreements legally binding. Some agreements are notified semi-officially to the Ministry and, according to the Government, are in conformity with the Act. 1
- 3.10.13. Applications to an Industrial Tribunal: between 1 January 1981 and 31 December 1981 (Equal Pay Act) = 54, of which 27 were heard by a tribunal and nine were settled by conciliation.

1976 = 1742 1977 = 751 1978 = 343 1979 = 263 $1980 = 91^2$

3.11. Infringement procedures initiated by the Commission

(Directive 75/117)

3.11.1. Belgium

- Reasoned opinion sent on 8 March 1980; referral to the European Court of Justice on 16 March 1981.
- Reason: household allowances granted to all married male civil servants, but to female civil servants only of they have a dependent child.
- The Commission shelved the procedure after the Royal Decree of 10 September 1981.

3.11.2. Denmark

- Service of notice on 30 March 1979; reasoned opinion on 25 October 1982.3
- Reasons: (a) the Law of 4 February 1976 applies only to "the same work" (infringement of Article 1);
 - (b) no provision for declaring discriminatory clauses in collective agreements null and void.

Reply by the Government to the study.

For further details on the collective agreement situation in the various Member States, see COM(78) 711 final.

² Source: 6th annual EOC report, 1981.

³ Referral to the Court of Justice, September 1983. Case 143/83.

3.11.3. Federal Republic of Germany

- Service of notice on 3 April 1979.
- Reasons: all case law based exclusively on the general terms used in Article 3 of the Basic Law of 1949.
- Adoption of the Law of 13 August 1980 made it possible to shelve the case on 10 December 1981.
- See infringement procedure against the Federal Republic of Germany, Directive 76/207/EEC.

3.11.4. France

- Service of notice on 4 April 1979.
- Reasons: housing allowances and housing conditions allocated in a discriminatory manner.
- The decree of 2 May 1979 made it possible to shelve the case on 5 December 1979.

3.11.5. Luxembourg

- Service of notice on 8 March 1980. Referral to the European Court of Justice on 16 March 1981.
- Reason: head of household allowances.
- Judgment handed down on 9 June 1982. 1

3.11.6. Netherlands

- Reasoned opinion on 19 May 1980.
- Reason: the Law of 20 March 1975 excluded the public services from its field of application.
- The Law of 2 July 1980 extended to the public sector the field of application of Directives 75/117 and 76/207.
- Case shelved on 10 December 1981.

3.11.7. United Kingdom

- Reasoned opinion on 8 March 1980. Referral to the Court of Justice on 13 March 1981.
- Judgment handed down on 6 July 1982.
- Reason: a woman could obtain equal pay for work equivalent to the work performed by a male employee only if a job evaluation exercise were carried out in the establishment in question.²

See page 105.

² See page 104.

4. COUNCIL DIRECTIVE 76/207/EEC ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PRINCIPLE OF EQUAL TREATMENT FOR MEN AND WOMEN

4.1. Content of the Directive

- 1. Article 2(1) defines the principle of equal treatment, which means that there shall be no discrimination on the grounds of sex either directly or indirectly by reference in particular to marital or family status. The Directive also covers indirect discrimination, i.e. situations where discrimination is not overt and is therefore all the more difficult to eliminate.
- 2. Equal treatment must be applied as regards access to employment, including promotion, and to vocational training and as regards working conditions. (Equal treatment in matters of social security is provisionally put to one side and will be the subject of subsequent legal instruments).
- 3. In these arease, any laws, regulations and administrative provisions contrary to the principle of equal treatment must be abolished, and any provisions contrary to the principle included in collective agreements, individual contracts of employment or in internal rules of undertakings must be declared null and void or amended.
- 4. Not only the instruments but also practices must conform to the principle: the Directive seeks to establish a positive legislation prohibiting de facto discrimination and allowing any victims the right of redress.
- 5. Provision is made for exceptions to the principle.

Under Article 2.2, Member States may exclude from its field of application those occupational activities and, where appropriate, the training leading thereto, for which, by reason of their nature or the context in which they are carried out, the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor. I

The list of occupational activities excluded from the scope of the Directive should be periodically revised by the Member States.

6. The Directive is without prejudice to measures for the protection of women, particularly as regards pregnancy and maternity.

"This Article (Article 2.3) should be interpreted strictly, and the provisions taken to grant leave or other advantages for the purposes of bringing up children ... should accordingly be applied to workers of both sexes".2

7. Similarly, positive discrimination, namely measures to promote equal opportunity, in particular by rectifying existing inequalities, is not contrary to the principle of equal treatment.

¹ COM(80) 832 fin. p. 39.

² COM(80) 832 fin. p. 62.

The Commission has reported to the Council on the situation at 12 August 1980 with regard to the implementation of the principle of equal treatment for men and women as regards access to employment and promotion, access to vocational guidance and training and working conditions. The following pages contain a list of national implementing measures, certain aspects concerning the application of the Directive and a list of infringement proceedings. The information has been brought up to date as far as possible to April 1983.

4.2. Difficulties encountered in implementing the principle

Certain points have raised or raise problems:

- (a) The lack of a precise definition of "equal treatment",
- (b) The difficulty of identifying indirect discrimination and of defining the concept itself. United Kingdom legislation makes a better attempt to define the concept.

In reply to the Written Question from the Member of the European Parliament, Mrs Lizin of 9 March 1981, the Commission replied that the term indirect discrimination "should be interpreted as referring to hidden discrimination which might in practice affect workers of one sex as a result of marital or family status being taken into account in determining the rights covered by the two Directives" (76/207 and 79/7/EEC).²

- (c) The exclusion of certain occupational activities has particularly affected the public sector; various problems arose including:
 - cases of exclusion that did not conform to a strict interpretation of Article 2.2,
 - rather general clauses, whereas the Directive calls for a list of the excluded occupations to be subject to review.
- (d) The "protective" legislation referred to in Article 3.2 with respect to access to employment and Article 5.2 is that which excludes women from certain occupations, ostensibly for their protection, or stipulates that they should be entitled to special working conditions. The Directive provides for the repeal of this legislation when the concern for protection which originally inspired it is no longer well founded. Lists of these exceptions reveals a lack of homogeneity at Community level and the absence of clearly defined justifications.

Although the protection of pregnancy is not covered by the Directive, pregnant women are not excluded from the field of application of the Directive. Such discrimination is formally prohibited in all the Member States.

¹ COM(80) fin.

² OJ C 129/22 and p. 78 Action 1.

 $^{^3}$ On this subject see the report COM(80) 832 fin.

- (e) Problems have arisen with respect to equal access to vocational training at school (Article 4). Member States have not complied with the Directive or only partially; this point is important for the training of future women workers.
- (f) The terms "working conditions" were not defined in Article 5. They should be understood in the broad sense. Many forms of discrimination in working conditions are linked to family status and the traditional role of women (for example, parental leave). Although social security could well be regarded as a working condition, Article 1.2 of the Directive provides that provisions concerning the implementation of the principle of equal treatment in matters of social security will be adopted later. An initial Directive on equal treatment in matters of social security was adopted on 19 December 1978 and will soon be followed by another.
- (g) With respect to vocational guidance and training (Article 4) the Directive does not define what is meant by training, but the provisions of Article 4 together with the work done in preparation make it possible to identify the types of training which would have to be covered by implementing measures:
 - vocational training in secondary and higher education (general education is not covered).
 - advanced training and retraining organized by the public services or employers.
 - training and advancement schemes within public and private undertakings.

(Private vocational guidance and training establishments are not concerned).

(h) The content of collective agreements should be systematically examined (assessment criteria can be discriminatory, or provision may be made to first lay off part-time workers, etc.).

IMPLEMENTATION OF DIRECTIVE 76/207/EEC

5.1. List of the main implementing measures adopted or already in force in the Member States

5.1.1. Belgium

Article 6 of the Constitution Title V of the Law of 4 August 1978 Implementing measures of Title V

- Royal Decree of 27 November 1978 (officials and bodies responsible for the supervision and execution of Title V).
- Royal Decree of 8 February 1979 (Cases where sex may be specified in conditions of employment).
 - Royal Decree of 6 August 1981 (conditions of access to certain occupations).
 - Royal Decree of 8 January 1980 and of 27 February 1981 (paid annual holidays).
 - Royal Decree of 16 October 1981 (definitions of the concepts vocational guidance and training referred to in Article 124).
 - Royal Decree of 29 October 1982 idem Article 125 (Frenchspeaking community)
 - Royal Decree of 29 September 1982 idem Article 125 (Flemish authorities).
 - Royal Decree of 17 February 1981 (implementing Article 135).
 - Draft Royal Decree drawn up by the Ministry of Education (public section, vocational training at school).

5.1.2. Denmark

- Law of 12 April 1978 on equal treatment for men and women with respect to employment (No 161).
- Law 162 of 12 April 1978.
- Law 174 of 12 April 1978 on the Equal Treatment Commission.
- Draft Law in preparation.

5.1.3. Federal Republic of Germany

- Basic Law of 23 May 1949, Article 3(2) and (3), Article 33(2).
- Law of 15 January 1972, Article 75(1).
- Law of 15 March 1974, Article 64(1).
- Law of 25 June 1969 amended by Law of 23 July 1979.
- Law of 14 August 1969 amended by Law of 14 February 1976.
- Law of 13 August 1980.

5.1.4. France

- Preamble to the 1946 Constitution.
- Law No 75/625 of 11 July 1975, amending and supplementing the labour Code with respect to the rules concerning women's employment and Article L 298 of the Social Security Code, and Articles 187(1) and 416 of the Penal Code.
- Law 75/599 of 10 July 1975 (Application of the principle of equal treatment to Ordinance 59/244 of 4 June 1959 (general staff regulations for officials) amended by Law 82/380. - Law 82/380 of 7 May 1982.
- Draft Law adopted by the National Assembly in December 1982.

5.1.5. Ireland

- Employment Equality Act of 1 June 1977.
- European Communities (Employment Pay Equality) Regulations, notified in October 1982.

5.1.6. Italy

- Law No 903 of 9 December 1977.
- Law No 300 of 20 May 1979.

5.1.7. Luxembourg

- Law of 8 December 1981 (equal treatment).

5.1.8. Netherlands

- Law 86 of 1 March 1980 (private sector).
- Law 384 of 2 July 1980 (public sector).
- Preliminary draft law.

5.1.9. United Kingdom

- Sex Discrimination Act of 12 November 1975.
- Sex Discrimination Order of 2 July 1976.
- Operations at Unfenced Machinery (amendment) Regulations 1976.

5.1.10. Greece

- Greece should have adopted implementing legislation on the date of accession, I January 1981; however, this was not done, and the time limit was extended (draft law in preparation).
- 1975 Constitution, Article 5(2). It is broader in scope than the first three Directives but provides for exceptions to equal treatment.

5.2. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by Belgium

- 5.2.1. The definition of equal treatment in the Directive is incorporated in the Law of 4 August 1978. The Law includes no definition of indirect discrimination, but the prohibitions laid down give some idea of what constitutes indirect discrimination. For example, Article 121(1) prohibits the use in job advertisements or notices concerning employment of wording which, although not explicit, indicates or implies the workers' sex.
- 5.2.2. Title V of the law of 4 August 1978 provides that the principle of equal treatment shall apply in the private and public sectors with respect to access to employment, promotion (including the self-employed occupations) working conditions and dismissal.

- 5.2.3. The law specifies that provisions contrary to the principle of equal treatment are void, including provisions in collective bargaining agreements.
- 5.2.4. The principle must be implemented in practices, that is any isolated or repeated act on the part of a public or private body, employer or person with respect to a person or group of persons. Injured persons have a right of appeal under Article 131 of the law of 1978.
- 5.2.5. Article 121 of the law of 1978 stipulates that equal treatment must be applied in the provisions and practices relating to conditions of access and selection, including selection criteria for occupations or jobs in self-employed activities, regardless of the activity and at all levels of the hierarchy. The prohibition applies to the public, private and self-employed sectors, and persons responsible for job advertisements or notices concerning employment and promotion.
- 5.2.6. Access to employment of pregnant women
 Women are not required to declare their condition but a prior
 medical examination may be required.
- 5.2.7. The law prohibits any reference to sex in conditions or criteria regarding access to guidance, training, apprenticeship, further training, retraining and social advancement or the use of terms that imply discrimination.
 - Similarly, a person may not be hindered or denied access to guidance, training, etc., for explicit or implicit reasons directly or indirectly based on sex.
- 5.2.8. The application of Article 125 of the law which incorporates into Belgian Law the rules laid down in Article 4 of the Directive was subordinated to the adoption of Royal Decrees defining what is meant by vocational guidance and training.

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission Formal notice to adopt the necessary implementing measures with respect to guidance and training: 30 July 1980.

Reasoned opinion: 8 May 1981

The Royal Decree of 16 October 1981 prescribing what must be understood by vocational guidance and vocational training referred to in Article 124 of the Law limit the concept of vocational guidance and training to apprenticeship for a trade or occupation in undertakings and departments in the private and public sectors (not educational establishments). The Commission considered that the Directive had been infringed in all aspects of vocational guidance and training within the meaning of Article 4 apart from those areas covered by the Royal Decree of 16 October 1981.

¹ See p. 38.

Case brought before the Court of Justice on 1 June 1982 (Case 164/82).

The Royal Decree of 29 October 1982 defined vocational guidance and training for the purposes of the application of Article 125, but Section 2 of Chapter II has not yet been applied in the case of vocational training covered by the Commission du Pacte scolaire (Schools Pact Committee). General education establishments are not required to be mixed.

- 5.2.9. Two decrees were adopted on 29 September 1982 and 29 October 1982 respectively, by the Flemish authorities and authorities of the French community stating what should be understood by vocational guidance and training. In the case of the public sector (vocational training at school) a draft Royal Decree is under consideration by Comité Général de Consultation Syndicale de la Fonction Publique (General Committee for the consultation of trade unions in the public service sector).
- 5.2.10. Vacancy notices or conditions of access to certain occupations, such as actor, actress, model, etc., or occupations in countries outside the EEC where local laws or customs make it expedient to fill the post with a person of a particular sex. Some occupational activities (youth care, civilian employees in minilary security departments, the Gendarmerie, local police force, firemen, etc.), remain outside the field of application of the Directive. In the case of prison warders, a two-year experiment was initiated at the beginning of 1982.

In response to a parliamentary question the Ministry of Education replied that all training courses in fisheries and maritime occupations offered by the Ministry of Education are accessible to men and women (see complaint concerning the College of Nautical Studies in Antwerp). Infringement proceedings are however pending in regard to the (infringement of Articles 1 and 4 of the Directive) denial of access of women to training as engineer officers in accordance with protective legislation.

- 5.2.11. Equal treatment must be enforced in all conditions and practices relating to working conditions and dismissal (Article 127) in the public and private sectors.
- 5.2.12. Action to seek legal remedy may be brought before a competent court by any individual who considers himself aggrieved, employers' organizations, trade unions in the public and private sectors and organizations representing self-employed workers. The burden of proof lies with the injured party, but Article 136(2) provides for the burden of proof to be reversed and imputed to the employer where the worker is dismissed or the terms of employment are unilaterally amended during the twelve months following the lodging of a complaint. Convention No 25 sets up a special equal opportunity committee to advise the judiciary (first meeting March 1983).

The Commission on Women's Employment is also empowered to give advice. A draft decree relating to the public sector is under preparation which will set up a committee empowered to give advice to the judiciary.

 $[\]frac{1}{2}$ OJ C 164/7. See p. 106. Hearing Report. See p. 80.

- 5.2.13. Under Article 136 of the law of 4 August 1978, in the public and private sectors, an employer may not dismiss a worker or unilaterally change the working conditions of a worker who has registered a complaint within the undertaking or with the Labour Inspectorate or has initiated legal proceedings under equal treatment legislation. If an employee is dismissed, he or she may seek reinstatement in his or her former post, otherwise the employer can be sentenced to pay compensation.
- 5.2.14. A Royal Decree will determine the cases in which positive discrimination measures may be taken. According to an opinion of the Commission on Women's Employment, authorization should for example be given in some cases for specific training to enable women to obtain a qualification or level of education which it had been impossible for them to attain at school, or for specific educational and vocational guidance measures for girls.
- 5.2.15. Job offers or advertisements

It is forbidden to refer to the sex of the worker in job offers or in advertisements relating to the job and to promotion or to use in such offers or advertisements terms which, even though not explicit, indicate or hint at the sex of the worker. It is applicable to the public and private sectors, self-employed occupations and all who disseminate notices in the media. Civil penalties are applied.

A survey in March 1981 confirmed that the majority of advertisements in the press failed to comply with the law. Most advertisements by temporary employment businesses were discriminatory. The results were forwarded to the Labour Inspectorate by the Ministry of Employment.

5.3. Implementation of Directive 76/207 REC by Denmark

5.3.1. The definition of the principle of equal treatment in the Directive is supplemented by the prohibition of discrimination against pregnant women (Law No 161 of April 1978). The law is aimed at eliminating discrimination on grounds of sex either directly or indirectly, by reference in particular to marital or family status.

The laws guarantee application of the principle where it is not already guaranteed under a collective agreement in the public and private sectors in relation to:

- access to employment and transfer, including the self employed occupations, and promotions;
- access to vocational guidance and training, including the self-employed occupations;
- working conditions and dismissal.

Employers are bound by these last two points only where they employ men and women at the same work place.

Under the law, the scope of the principle of equality with respect to training and working conditions is limited to women working in the same work place as men.

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission. Formal notice: 30 July 1980.
Reasoned opinion: 15 April 1982.

The draft law supplementing the law in effect adds a paragraph extending the scope of the Directive to provisions in internal company rules concerning more than one employer or more than one undertaking while maintaining the original restrictive wording; thus the discriminatory measures deriving from Articles 6 and 4 of the current law are not abolished.

- 5.3.2. The law stipulates that any contractual provisions, including those set out in collective agreements, company rules and articles of professional associations that are contrary to the principle of equal treatment are automatically void. The laws concerning employees, agricultural workers, paid domestic help and seamen were amended. Legal and de facto forms of discrimination are covered. Wronged persons have the right of appeal.
- 5.3.3. The law authorizes derogations from the field of application of the Directive in the case of certain occupational activities and the training pertaining thereto: entry to the ministry, sales staff for ladies underwear, employment in branches of undertakings based abroad, jobs in the army involving women in combat.²
- 5.3.4. Derogations with respect to the protection of women are authorized under Article 11(2) of the law on equality. For example, there are differences in the minimum height requirements for men and women applicants for the police force to give them equal opportunities for admission.
- 5.3.5. Employers in the public and private sectors must treat men and women equally with respect to recruitment, transfer and promotion (Article 2). Vacancy notices may not state that the post is exclusively or preferably reserved for persons of a specified sex.
- 5.3.6. An employer may not refuse to employ a woman on grounds of pregnancy. This is an offence liable to civil and criminal law penalties. Women are not required to declare their condition.

Referred to the Court of Justice, September 1973, Case 149/83. For more details see p. 79, action 3.

5.3.7. The law provides that employers employing men and women at the same work place must treat them equally in respect of vocational guidance, training, further training and retraining, whether the training is provided directly by the employers themselves or on their behalf.

(Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission: see above).

No training establishment or undertaking may refuse access to a pupil on the grounds of sex. The wronged party may claim compensation.

- 5.3.8. Although the law does not define working conditions, the explanatory memorandum states that the terms must be interpreted very widely since they concern all conditions in which work is carried out (including dismissal) whether such conditions are fixed under collective agreement or imposed by the employer.
- 5.3.9. The principle of equal treatment applies to the public and private sectors, but discrimination between the sexes may be justified in cases where men and women work in different undertakings.

 Infringement proceedings have been initiated by the Commission (see above).
- 5.3.10. Any wronged employee may take legal proceedings in the ordinary courts (Byret). Where the employee in question is covered by a collective agreement which includes a provision to ensure equal treatment, he should inform his trade union which will then take the matter before the competent industrial authority.

Self-employed workers and applicants who are not yet employees but want to undergo vocational training may if exposed to discriminatory treatment take the matter before the ordinary courts of law. The burden of proof lies with the injured party.

- 5.3.11. Number of cases: two cases were brought before the Supreme Court (Hojestered). One case went before the Court of Appeal (Lansret). It concerned employment in a lunatic asylum. Two cases concerned the Merchant Navy.
- 5.3.12. Vacancy notices and job advertisements

 The law applies to public and private sector employees and all persons or bodies issuing vacancy notices (replacement services). Where direct recruitment is authorized, newspapers print the statutory provisions at the top of the page while sometimes printing discriminatory advertisements. Infringements may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.
- 5.4. Implementation of Directive 76/207 EEC by the Federal Republic of Germany
 - 5.4.1. Since on 10 May 1979 the Federal Republic of Germany had not adopted specific measures to implement the directive, the Commission forwarded a formal notice. As a result of the law adopted on 13 August 1980 the Commission has filed the case.

The law, however, contains an amendment to the Civil Code which, given its place in German law, concerns neither the public sector nor the self-employed. Equal treatment is assured only to workers in the private sector. The Federal Republic considers that employment relations in the public sector are not covered by the Directive. The Court of Justice, however, has affirmed that the principle of equal pay applies to both the public and private sectors.

The Commission has therefore initiated infringement proceedings by formal notice of 15 January 1982, followed by a reasoned opinion on 29 August 1982 (for the other grounds see below). At the end of April 1983 the Commission decided to refer the matter to the Court of Justice.

- 5.4.2. Direct and indirect forms of discrimination are prohibited; the ban on discrimination is general and cannot be lifted in the case of an individual contract (Article 611 a I of the Civil Code).
- 5.4.3. Any provisions contrary to the principle in laws, collective agreements, etc. are void. Any employer, regardless of the size of the firm, must observe the principle of equal treatment.
- 5.4.4. The legal instruments require observance of equal treatment in respect of workers in the private sector, job applicants and persons in retraining.

 Article 33(2) of the basic law assures equal treatment with respect to access to employment and promotion in the public service.

 Equal treatment is applicable to working conditions (dismissal, recruitment, work content, promotion, further training) in the private sector.

The content of the expression "working conditions" is not specified in Article 67 of the law on the representation of Federal staff which affirms equal treatment as regards working conditions in the public sector. No specific measure has been taken to ensure equal treatment for self-employed workers.

- 5.4.5. Equal access to private vocational training establishments or in-firm training dervies from Article 611 a of the Civil Code. Access to technical and vocational training at school would call for specific measures.
- 5.4.6. Marital or family status is not listed as a particular source of discrimination. Refusal to recruit a pregnant woman may be contrary to Article 611 a I. According to legal precedents, a pregnant woman is not required to declare her condition unless asked by the employer and unless she is unable to perform the work in question.

Case 43/75, Defrenne v. Sabena, and 58/81 COM v. Luxembourg, see p. 92 and p. 105.

5.4.7. An exception is made to the principle (Article 611 a I.2) where the employer considers that the sex of the worker is a determining factor in establishing an employment contract. Similarly, under Article 611 a I.3 difference in treatment is permissible where it is based on objective factors (height, qualifications, training, experience or health).

The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings on this point (the same proceedings as the above): the Civil Code does not comply with the aims of the Directive which provides that exclusions must be specified and subject to review.

5.4.8. A wronged worker may put his case to a member of the works council to work out a solution with the management. Workers in the private sector can institute proceedings before the labour court for breach of the law incorporating Community law and the law on the internal organization of firms. Workers in the public sector can claim redress before the labour court for infringement of the implementing law, and before an administrative tribunal for infringement of the law on the representation of Federal employees.

The right to claim redress is individual. The burden of proof lies with the employer (Article 611 a I.3). An applicant who is refused a post cannot invoke the prohibition on discrimination set out in Article 611 a I in order to obtain the post. He is entitled to compensation if the employer is found to be at fault. A worker in the private sector who has brought an action may not be dismissed or suffer any prejudice on account of such action.

5.4.9. Positive discrimination measures are provided for in the case of working conditions, working time, paid holidays, protection of pregnant women and mothers, safety at work, continuity of remuneration during maternity and post natal leave.

The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings (the same proceedings as above) in respect of the law on the protection of maternity, amended on 25 June 1979, which provides that leave following maternity leave may be granted only to the mother.

5.4.10. The law provides that employers in the private sector must draw up vacancy notices without discrimination in regard to sex, but this provision is not subject to any controls on penalties. A circular authorizes registration of vacancy notices specifying one sex with the employment offices.

Although no statutory obligation is applicable to the public sector, the Government claims there is no discrimination. The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings (same proceedings as above): discriminatory offers should be illegal and the persons concerned should have means of redress.

5.5. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by France

- 5.5.1. In December 1982 the National Assembly adopted a draft law amending the Labour Code. The draft law is to be examined by the Senate in the near future. Neither the current instruments nor the draft law incorporate the definition of the principle of equal treatment set out in the Directive. No specific reference is made to indirect discrimination.
- 5.5.2. The preamble to the Constitution guarantees equal rights for men and women in all areas. The instruments in force do not refer to discrimination based on family or marital status, with the exception of the law of 11 July 1975 amending the Labour Code in respect of women's employment and which refers to discrimination in access to employment and in cases of dismissal on the grounds of "family situation". The draft law also refers to discrimination based on sex or family situation.
- 5.5.3. Discrimination with respect to access to employment is prohibited in the public and private sectors by the instruments in force. In the private sector, however, there are no anti-discriminatory measures regarding promotion. The draft law affirms equality as regards recruitment, renewal of contract and promotion. In the public service, equality is guaranteed with respect to employees' rights.
- 5.5.4. None of the measures in force is directed towards the elimination of discrimination with respect to access to vocational training. The draft law prohibits the adoption of discriminatory measures in this area.
- 5.5.5. Measures in force prohibit discrimination in respect to dismissal and remuneration but do not refer to the other working conditions. The draft law prohibits the adoption of discriminatory provisions in regard to remuneration, training, qualifications, classification, promotion and transfer.
- 5.5.6. The draft law amends certain Articles in the Labour Code. At present, collective agreements must conform to the Law of 11 July 1975. Under Article L 123.2 of the draft law, the inclusion of a clause reserving the benefit of any measure for one or more workers on the basis of sex in a collective agreement or employment contract will render it void. De facto discrimination with respect to recruitment, dismissal and other forms of discrimination by public authorities is prohibited.

¹ Chapter IV, Title III, Book I; Title III of Book III.

- 5.5.7. Measures in force prohibit the exclusion of occupational activities from the principle of equal treatment in the private sector and state that employers may not refuse to recruit or may not dismiss a person on the grounds of sex or family situation except where they have legitimate grounds for doing so as determined by the employer (Article 416-3). The draft law eliminates these grounds and establishes that an activity or post may be excluded only if the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor (Article 123-1).
- 5.5.8. In the public sector, the Law of 10 July 1975 provided for derogations where it was warranted by the nature of the job or the conditions in which it was carried out. It did not stipulate that such derogations were permissible only in cases where the sex of the worker constituted a determining factor as stated in Article 22 of the Directive.

O Mandagara Alam

The Commission had initiated infringement proceedings (Case 129/80). Formal notice: 30 July 1980. Reasoned opinion: 12 May 1981.

Grounds: Infringement of Article 3 of the Directive.

Law No 75/599 authorized derogations in the public sector with respect to recruitment and different conditions of access for men and women. There was no procedure for the periodic review of exclusions.

5.5.9. Law No 82/380 of 5 July 1982 (principle of equal access to posts in the public service sector) provides that no distinction may be made between men and women (Article 18a) but in the case of certain sections, listed by Decree of the Council of State after consulting the Higher Council for the Public Service, separate recruitment procedures for men and women may be adopted if the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor in performing the duties carried out by employees in these sections.

The Government is answerable to Parliament for the measures adopted and must review the derogations. Under Law No 82/380 the list of exceptions is drawn up by Decree of the Council of State after consulting the joint bodies, the aim being to reduce the number of exceptions and introduce more women into certain sections by implementing a numerus clausus. As a result of the adoption of Law 82/380 the infringement proceedings were filed.

New infringement proceedings were initiated by the Commission on 24 August 1982, the date of the formal notice; for the Commission did not consider that the Directive had been implemented.

Contract of the contract of th

The draft law adopted by the National Assembly in 1982 had the effect of eliminating the possibility of applying exclusive recruitment procedures. Separate recruitment procedures may be permitted, but only when the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor (according to the Directive); no reference is to be made to the nature of the activities (contrary to the Directive). The draft law also provides that occupations and activities, excluded on the grounds that the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor, will be established by the Council of State after consulting the employers' and workers' organizations and that the list will be periodically reviewed.

- 5.5.10. According to the draft law temporary measures may be adopted to establish equal opportunity for women: such provisions already exist: for example, Law No 79-569 eliminated age restrictions in the case of access to employment in the public service for certain categories of women.
- 5.5.11. Under current legislation the burden of proof lies with the complainant, but the judge may lighten the burden of proof when the complainant has difficulties in establishing proof. Under the draft law, the burden of proof will lie with the employer.

 A worker who has brought an action and is dismissed is entitled to compensation. The draft law provides that such workers will be entitled to reinstatement. The trade unions may also institute civil proceedings before any court to defend the interests of an occupation as a whole. According to the draft law, a trade union is entitled to institute proceedings in this respect on behalf of a wage-earner: it is sufficient if the wage-earner makes no opposition (Article 123-5).
- 5.5.12. Equal work is defined as follows in the draft law:
 Occupations are considered as being of equal value if the
 persons employed are required to have comparable qualifications
 as attested by certificates and diplomas or occupational
 experience, to have equivalent job-related skills and responsibilities and to be subject to similar physical and mental
 demands (Article L 140-2 of the draft law).
- 5.5.13. The Law of 11 July 1975 states that vacancy notices and job announcements in the private and public sectors must be drawn up without regard to sex. Failure to comply with these provisions is liable to penalties under criminal law (but the provision for exceptions on legitimate grounds should be borne in mind).

The draft law states that unless the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor the vacancy notice shall make no reference to the sex or family status of applicants.

At present, as a rule, the masculine gender is used in laws and regulations and collective agreements to cover all workers whatever their sex (except in relation to jobs traditionally regarded as female) which does not conform to Community requirements and should be amended by the new law.

A circular of 21 April 1983 requires notices of competition for the public service to refer to the masculine and feminine forme of job titles, and where it is impossible to find a suitable term to add the words 'men' and 'women' after the title.

- 5.5.14. Access to employment of pregnant women (Law 75/625)

 Employers may not seek information in this connection. Women are not required to declare their condition. An infringement is liable to penalties under criminal law. In the public sector, pregnancy may not constitute a reason for the rejection of applications. Prohibition of the dismissal of pregnant women is a general principle of the law applicable to all women employees.
- 5.5.15. Under the draft law a report comparing the situation and general conditions of employment and training for men and women must be presented each year by the head of the firm to the works council or stall representatives. This report, having been modified if necessary in line with the opinion of the works council, must be forwarded to the Labour Inspectorate.
- 5.5.16. Article 330-2 of the draft law sets up a National Council for Equal Treatment of Men and Women at Work under the Ministers responsible for women's rights, labour, employment and vocational training. Its terms of reference are to participate in the definition, implementation and application of a policy of equal treatment of men and women at work.

5.6. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by Ireland

- 5.6.1. In October 1982 Ireland notified the European Communities
 (Employment Equality) Regulations which enabled the Commission
 to suspend the infringement proceedings underway. The
 Regulations amend the 1977 Employment Equality Act by eliminating
 all impediments to the training and recruitment of men to the
 midwifery profession, put an end to discriminatory practices in
 access to employment in single sex institutions for the sick
 (see below) on the grounds of decency.
- 5.6.2. The Law of 1 June 1977 provides for the elimination of direct and indirect discrimination. The 1982 Regulations have made it possible to limit the exclusions previously authorized in cases where the sex of the worker is one of the qualifications for a given post. The Regulations ensure equal treatment in areas that were previously excluded.

Section 2(b) of the 1977 Law provides that discrimination based on marital status is illegal. There are no special provisions with respect to discrimination based on family status. The Employment Equality Agency has proposed to the Minister for Labour an amendment to the 1977 Act to take account of these forms of discrimination.

The Act covers equal treatment with regard to access to employment and promotion (private, public, self-employed), vocational guidance in firms, vocational training and working conditions in the public and private sectors.

¹ See p. 47.

- 5.6.3. All laws, regulations and administrative provisions contrary to the principle of equal treatment are tacitly abolished.

 Any provision contrary to the law in a collective agreement, employment contract or decree is void.
- 5.6.4. De facto discrimination is prohibited and victims of such discrimination have a right of appeal. The Employment Equality Agency is empowered to investigate discriminatory conduct.

The Act allows for the exclusion of a number of jobs where the sex of the person concerned is a determining factor. The Act does not apply to employment in the armed forces and the prison service (see below). It provides for exclusion from employment on the grounds of sex of persons responsible for care in an establishment confined to persons of one sex, for example psychiatric hospitals, and restricts access of men to training in midwifery.

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission
Formal notice on 29 July 1980 to review exceptions applicable to
State registered nurses and nurses responsible for special care.
Reasoned opinion: 9 October 1980.
The infringement proceedings were suspended following notification
of the European Communities (Employment Pay Equality)
Regulations, 1982, which eliminated the exceptions relating to
training in midwifery and employment in establishments confined
to persons of one sex requiring supervision.

With respect to employment in psychiatric hospitals, discussions are under way between the Employment Equality Agency, trade union representatives and management.

Plans should be made relating to the following areas:

- elimination of upper age limits for recruitment,
- introduction of open recruitment for psychiatric nursing staff,
- promotion based on merit.

The 1977 Act (Section 12) excludes from its field of application employment in the armed forces and the police force, the prison service and work with the immediate family.

On 8 March 1983 the Commission served formal notice on Ireland with respect to the above exclusions.

Women are recruited to certain posts in these sectors. The Equal Pay Act is applicable to such persons but not the 1977 Employment Equality Act.

¹ See p. 80, Action 4.

With respect to apprenticeship with the army and the air force, the Employment Equality Agency has pleaded in vain for the apprenticeship competitions to be open to women. According to the Agency, the fact that the armed forces are excluded from the field of application of the Directive does not shield the Government from infringement proceedings under Article 169 of the EEC Treaty for infringement of Article 2(2) of the Directive.

More recent recruitment conditions for apprenticeship posts
(1983) contain discriminatory requirements and if no amendments
are made by the authorities between now and the date of recruitment the Equality Employment Agency would envisage the
possibility of lodging a complaint with the Commission.
Section 12 of the 1977 Act lists a number of jobs that are
excluded. No provisions are made for a periodical review of
the list.

- 5.6.6. The Act prohibits any discrimination with respect to recruiting methods, job offers and access to promotion in all cases where successful applicants would be performing materially similar tasks. Section 7 lays down that private employment agencies shall not practise any discrimination in the terms in which they offer, refuse or omit to provide any services.
- 5.6.7. Discrimination is prohibited with respect to formal provisions and practices concerning placement and guidance offered by private employment agencies.
- 5.6.8. Access to employment of pregnant women
 The Act makes no provision on this point, but discrimination
 may be recognized as a result of reference to marital status or
 sex. Women are not required to declare that they are pregnant
 to a prospective employer.

The Unfair Dismissals Act provides that employers do not have the right to dismiss an employee because she is pregnant except where she is unable to carry out her work satisfactorily, has rejected another offer of employment appropriate to her condition, or where continuation of her work would infringe a statutory requirement and the employer has no suitable vacant post to offer.

5.6.9. Positive discrimination

The law states that it is not discriminatory to provide training for a specific occupation for persons of one sex if, during the preceding 12 months, an insignificant number of persons of this sex were engaged in the occupation in question.

Programmes have also been set up for women wishing to resume employment.

5.6.10. Vocational training is understood to mean any system of instruction enabling the person taught to acquire, retain or perfect skills required for the exercise of an occupational activity and which can be considered as designed exclusively as a preparation for such activity.

The Act does not apply to general education establishments. It covers all types of technical and vocational training establishments at secondary, higher and university education levels. Equal access to vocational guidance organized by business undertakings is also covered.

The Act prohibits any public or private person, organization or employer providing vocational training from practising discrimination with respect to conditions of access to courses; they may not refuse or omit to mention the possibilities of access to one such course or practise discrimination in the organization of the courses (Section 61).

- 5.6.11. Working conditions are not defined in the Act but Section 3 prohibits discrimination with regard to conditions of employment, overtime, jobs, disciplinary measures, dismissals, lay-offs, redundancies, short-time working, etc. for the public and private sectors.
- 5.6.12. Any laws and regulations contrary to the principle of equal treatment have been repealed. If an employment contract for a woman does not contain an equality clause it must be added except where it can be proved that the difference is not based on sex.
- 5.6.13. The right of redress is granted to all persons except in the case of excluded occupations: The Commission initiated infringement proceedings on 29 July 1980 (see above). The infringement proceedings were suspended with the notification of the European Communities Regulations in October 1982. No amendment seems to have been introduced on this point. Cases are brought before the Labour Court which endeavours to settle the matter by conciliation or submits it to the Equality Officer who may conduct an investigation, and draw up a recommendation which is conveyed to the parties concerned and the court.

The parties may introduce an appeal either against this recommendation or on the grounds that it has not be implemented.

The court then delivers a ruling establishing whether or not discrimination has taken place and awarding compensation where necessary.

An employer who does not implement a Labour Court ruling is liable to a fine.

The Employment Equality Agency has certain powers: it may apply for a High Court injunction in cases of persistant discrimination, institute proceedings in certain cases and conduct investigations. It may assist wronged persons to prepare their cases and lodge their complaint with the court. The onus of proof rests with the complainant except in cases relating to dismissal by reason of an attempt to assert rights under the Act when the employer must satisfy the court that the worker was not dismissed because he or she wished to assert their rights.

The right of redress is an individual right but it does not prevent the court, after having duly investigated the case, from deciding that all or a number of women are entitled to equal treatment in compliance with the Act and that the ruling applying to one member of the group also applies to all or certain other members of that group.

Action is claim legal redress can be brought by individuals or by groups. Trade unions can claim redress on behalf of an injured party. The case may be brought before the Labour Tribunal or a Court.

Number of cases relating to the Employment Equality Act 1977. Rulings by the Labour Court:

1978 - 5; 1979 + 14; 1981 - 20; 1982 - 12

Cases referred for investigation: 1979 - 19; 1980 - 30; 1981 - 23; 1982 - 35.

- 5.6.14. The law contains no provision regarding the information of workers. The Ministry of Labour has published an explanatory booklet about the provisions of the law. It is available from inter alia offices of the National Manpower Service. The Employment Equality Agency has published a number of pamphlets on the two Directives and has inter alia conducted media campaigns.
- It is illegal to publish advertisements relating to employment worded in such a way that the reader might conclude there was an intention to discriminate. If the occupation is not covered by the Act, advertisements must stipulate that the applicant's sex is an occupational qualification for the job or that the law prohibits the employment of women for the job in question. The law applies to the public and private sectors.

 The Employment Equality Agency has the right to take legal action in cases of infringement.

5.7. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by Italy

5.7.1. Article 1 of Law No 903 and Article 15 of Law No 300 seek to eliminate discrimination.

There is no definition of indirect discrimination but, for example, Article 2 prohibits discrimination that occurs indirectly, through preselection methods.

The terms used in the Directive concerning discrimination based on marital or family status are also-used in the law.

The 1977 Law covers equal treatment in access to employment and promotion (private and public sectors and self-employed occupations), access to and content of vocational guidance, remmeration, age limits and leave of absence to look after a child. Article 13 of Law No 903 covers other conditions of employment.

5.7.2. Any legislative provisions contrary to the law are null and void: any provisions in collective agreements or individual contracts of employment, company rules and articles of professional associations which are contrary to the law are also void.

5.7.3. The law prohibits de facto discrimination in the areas it covers. Victims of de facto discrimination have the right of redress. There is still a problem with regard to areas not covered by the law, in particular working conditions other than those listed.

The law asserts that no discrimination exists where a particular sex is required for certain occupations, e.g. fashion, the arts and entertainment. Occupations in the armed forces are the only exceptions. Women are admitted to the police force since the enactment of law No 903. The Government declared that women are on an equal footing with men in the fire service, the civil guard, the prison service and the customs service. No provision is made for reviewing the exceptions.

Law No 903 is regarded as positive discrimination in itself. Any discrimination based on sex is prohibited at all levels of the hierarchy as regards access to employment and promotion whatever the conditions of recruitment and whatever the sector of activity. Discrimination is prohibited even if exercized indirectly by means of preselection procedures, in printed form or any form of advertisement specifying a particular sex as a condition of recruitment.

The provisions of the law in respect of access to employment are applicable to the public and private sectors and self-employed activities.

Access to employment of pregnant women
The law prohibits discrimination in access to employment on the
grounds of pregnancy; consequently, any enquiry prior to
recruitment is prohibited.

The expression "working conditions" is understood to cover the aspects of the employment relationship explicitly referred to in the law and in respect of which discrimination is prohibited. For example, remuneration, classification, retirement age, parental leave and adoption, industrial accidents, social security and dismissal.

The system of redress provided for in Article 15 of Law No 903 refers solely to behaviour contrary to the provisions in Article 1 (access to employment) and Article 5 (ban on assigning women to work during specific hours in factories).

Proceedings initiated by the Commission on this point: Formal notice: 4 May 1981. Action brought before the European Court on 1 June 1982. Hearing on 22 March 1983. Case 163/82.

5.4.7. Certain provisions concerning parental leave and the possibility to be absent during a child's first year of life do not conform to the principle of equality.

¹ OJ C 160/7, 25.6.82; hearing report p. 106.

The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings on the provision concerning leave for adoption, which is denied to men. Formal notice: 30 July 1980. Opinion: 4 May 1981. Action brought before the Court, see case 163/82 above.

Italy is the only country where provision is made for remuneration during parental leave.

- 5.7.5. Persons who consider themselves wronged may claim redress before the magistrate competent for the place where the offence was committed. The legislation, however, does not cover the entire field of application of the Directive.

 Action to claim legal remedy may be brought by trade unions. Public employees on the other hand must bring their case before the administrative tribunals. Workers in the private sector, the self-employed and applicants for private training courses are entitled to claim legal remedy and must bring their case before the local magistrates (pretore). The burden of proof lies with the employer.
- 5.7.6. The law contains no provision regarding information. The trade unions have distributed booklets.
- 5.7.7. At present, a survey of indirect discrimination is under way in the appropriate circles.
- 5.7.8. Cases brought to court

 Some 30 rulings have been handed down in this area. There was one remarkable case: in a ruling handed down a few months ago the Council of State rejected as unfounded the claim of a woman who had been refused access to the Naval Academy.
- 5.8. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by Luxembourg
 - 5.8.1. The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings against Luxembourg for failure to apply the Directive.

 Formal notice to adopt specific measures: 19 July 1979.

 Reasoned opinion: 28 March 1980.

 Following adoption of the law of 8 December 1981 the infringement proceedings were filed.

The law of 8 December 1981 on equal treatment of men and women applies to access to employment, promotion, guidance, training, further training and retraining, access to a self-employed occupation and working conditions (Article 1). The principle implies the absence of any discrimination based on sex, either direct or indirect, by reference in particular to family or marital status (Article 2).

5.8.2. Any provisions in an agreement, regulation or law contrary to the principle of equal treatment as defined by the law is null and void (Article 6).

5.8.3. Provisionally, legal and administrative provisions restrictingue the employment of women in the following areas are not considered contrary to the Law: hight work; army volunteers; employment as officers, sergeants and constables in the police force and the gendarmerie; the customs service; the ministry; the postal service; prison warders; the forestry service or messenger service.

The Law provides that after consulting the trade associations and the Committee on Women's Employment, the Government may determine when sex may be specified as one of the conditions of employment, including the training leading to it, or where the nature of the activity is such that sex constitutes a determining factor (Article 3).

- 5.8.4. Measures to promote equal opportunities and measures to protect women, particularly in the case of pregnancy or maternity, are not considered as contrary to the Law (positive discrimination).
- 5.8.5. De facto discrimination is prohibited with regard to access to all types and all levels of vocational guidance, training, further training and retraining (Article 4) and as regards working conditions (Article 5) and access to employment (Article 3).
- 5.8.6. The law prohibits any reference to sex in the conditions or criteria for access to vocational guidance, training, further training or retraining, or the inclusion in these conditions or criteria of clauses which amount to or imply discrimination based on sex; the presentation of training courses as more suitable for one sex; refusal of access to one of the abovementioned areas for reasons directly or indirectly related to the person's sex.
- 5.8.7. Working conditions are not defined. Article 5 ensures equality in working conditions and dismissal. The law provides that employers or those publishing vacancy notices or job announcements may not refer, even implicitly, to a particular sex. Provision is made for criminal law penalties against offenders.
- 5.8.8. The law provides for protection against dismissal, the main reason for which is based on the employer's reaction to: a reasoned complaint made either within the undertaking or private or public department which employs the worker, or to the Inspectorate of Labour, or legal proceedings aimed at enforcing compliance with the principle of equal treatment in the sectors referred to in the Law (Article 8).

¹ For more details see Action 3, p. 79.

The right of redress: claims in the private sector are brought before the court competent on matters concerning employment contracts, and in the public sector before the Conseil d'Etat, Claims Committee. The right to claim redress is individual but if the complaint concerns the application of the principle of equal treatment under a collective agreement, the trade unions may take part in the proceedings. The burden of proof lies with the complainant.

- 5.8.9. A worker who is not recruited on account of pregnancy may claim redress. She is required to inform the employer of her condition.
- 5.8.10. Inspectorate of Labour and Mines and the employment authorities are responsible for ensuring application of the principle.
- 5.8.11. Number of cases: no case concerning the application of the Law of 8 December 1981 has yet been before the Court. However, some 30 cases are before the arbitration tribunal concerning the award of the household allowance in the private sector, and cases will acon be brought before the Conseil d'Etat against the Government with respect to the head of household allowance.

5.9. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by the Netherlands

- 5.9.1. The Commission has served notice on the Netherlands to adopt specific measures to implement the Directive of 10 May 1979.

 One law was adopted on 1 March 1980 and another on 2 July 1980. The infringement proceedings were suspended.
- 5.9.2. The laws refer to indirect discrimination and discrimination based on family and marital status. The Government considers that the concept of "family breadwinner" may constitute a form of indirect discrimination. The laws are applicable to all workers in the public and private sectors and all self-employed persons. They cover access to employment and promotion, equality of access to vocational guidance, promotion, further training, re-training, training in firms, vocational guidance, working conditions and termination of employment.
- 5.9.3. Any clauses that conflict with the prohibition of discrimination in all matters covered by the Directive are void.
- 5.9.4. The law prohibits de facto discrimination in the areas covered by the Directive.

¹ See implementation of Directive 75/117, p. 23.

5.9.5. Exclusion from certain activities:

Women are admitted to the armed forces and the police but not to all activities. Provision is made for a derogation from the principle of equal treatment in cases where sex constitutes a determining factor.

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission:
Formal notice: 6 April 1982. Reasoned opinion in preparation.
The laws establish a framework for exceptions that are not in accordance with Articles 2.2 and 9.2 of the Directive.
Regulation 1957/250 on subsidies for family support services is not in accordance with Article 3. Article 1 of Law No 86 of 1 March 1980 and Article 1 of Law No 384 of 2 July 1980 amending Dutch legislation applicable to the private and public sectors provide that equal treatment provisions are not applicable:

- when concluding an employment contract,

- in respect of access of workers to training,

- to working conditions, promotion or termination of an employment contract when sex is a determining factor. This is a general derogation - (grounds of morality are even cited) - which is not in accordance with the aims of the Directive. The Directive implies that a list of excluded occupations and, where applicable, the training courses leading thereto, must be prepared; any exception to the principle, however, does not concern the conditions of employment relating to these occupations.

However, certain occupations are closed to members of one sex or the other; for example, men may not be employed as home helps. Article 7 of the Law of 1 March 1980 provides for the continued temporary payment of a special "bread winner's" allowance to male workers under 23.

The Netherlands Government does not believe a list of exceptions is required by the Directive, for it would be difficult to provide for all cases.

With respect to the access of men to employment as home helps, the decision of the Minister for Social Welfare that where a feminine form is used for a job title it is implicit that men may also take up this occupation has eliminated this infringement. A reasoned opinion on the other two points is in preparation.

- 5.9.6. There are no legal provisions respecting pregnant women.

 According to the Government, in principle an employer may not question a worker on this point and pregnancy may not be invoked as grounds for refusal to recruit.
- 5.9.7. With respect to access to all types and levels of vocational guidance, training, further training and re-training in firms the principle applies to public and private establishments and to training in firms.

 Exceptions: training colleges for priests and nums.

In the case of training subsidized by the State the loss of entitlement to a subsidy may constitute an additional penalty.

For more details see Action 3, p. 80.

- 5.9.8. The expression 'working conditions' is not defined in legal instruments. It is generally taken to mean all the rules workers can expect the employer to observe under the employment contract.
- 5.9.9. The legislation on equal treatment does not expressly provide for legal remedy, but injured persons in the private and public sectors, self-employed workers and persons undergoing training may appeal for annulment or request the Court to rule that the act in question is illegal.

 Individuals have the right to claim legal redress and the burden of proof lies with the complainant.
- 5.9.10. The law provides that dismissal of a worker on the grounds that the worker has complained through legal or other channels against a presumed discrimination is null and void.

The worker may claim the dismissal to be invalid by notifying the employer within two months of termination. This protection applies only to workers in the private sector.

Equal treatment is not guaranteed by all collective agreements; internal company rules, etc. but the provisions laid down in agreements or in internal company rules are considered to be equally applicable to men and women. Workers have the right of redress.

5.9.11. Vacancy notices and job advertisements:

The law applies to both the public and private sectors. Where sex is given as a condition of employment reasons must be supplied. Only the injured persons and trade unions may come before the Court. The National Department of Psychological Research may suspend cases of illegal recruitment in the public sector.

A survey of small advertisements appearing on Saturday over three months found that 59% of the 1 783 cases of discrimination in the wording of vacancies favoured men (mainly in the catering trade, construction and industry) and 41% favoured women (mainly health and education).

At Parliament's request the Government prepared a preliminary draft law in 1981 concerning equality between men and women (and other areas) to supplement the 1980 law. This preliminary draft is at present under examination.

Number of cases: two Court rulings concerning the March 1980 law (equal treatment) and two concerning the law of 2 July 1980 (public sector).

5.10. Implementation of Directive 76/207 by the United Kingdom

5.10.1. The definition of discrimination in Article 2.1 of the Directive is not incorporated in the legislation but a distinction is drawn between two types of discrimination based on sex:

- direct discrimination occurs where persons of one sex are treated less favourably than those of the other;
- indirect discrimination: United Kingdom legislation is an exception among the Member States in that it seeks to define the concept: Section 1(1) of the Sex Discrimination Act and Article 3.1 of the Northern Ireland Order state that indirect discrimination occurs where a requirement or condition applied to persons of both sexes operates to the detriment of one sex and cannot be shown to be justifiable irrespective of the sex of the person to whom it is applied.

The Act contains provisions designed to eliminate certain forms of inequality together with restrictions and exceptions. The adjectives "direct" and "indirect" are used in the handbooks explaining the Act. The term "indirect" is in current use to describe the situations referred to in the Act. Section 1(1)(b) states "a person discriminates against a woman if he applies to her a requirement or condition which he applies or would apply equally to a man but which is such that the proportion of women who can comply with it is considerably smaller than the proportion of men who can comply with it, and which he cannot show to be justifiable irrespective of the sex of the person to whom it is applied, and which is to her detriment because she cannot comply with it".

Some examples of indirect discrimination that are illegal under the Act are given: requiring qualifications more commonly found in workers of one sex, even where they are not needed for the job; setting an age limit of 30 for recruitment examinations.

Any provisions connected with marital status which, for example, require a woman to resign upon marriage are illegal. The law makes no reference to family status, however; this made it possible for the Employment Appeal Tribunal to rule that in the event of dismissal a pregnant woman had no recourse under the Act.

- 5.10.2. Access to employment of pregnant women: a woman is not required to declare her condition but in the event of dismissal she has no recourse, as noted above.
- 5.10.3. The Act and the Northern Ireland Order cover the public and private sectors, full-time or part-time work, access to employment, promotion, vocational guidance and training and their content, access to benefits, facilities or services provided by the employer, and protection against dismissal or unfavourable treatment. The definition of employment covers self-employed workers who undertake to work on a personal basis under contract.
- 5.10.4. The Act does not provide for the nullity of clauses contrary to the principle in collective agreements, internal company rules or the rules governing the self-employed occupations. It does, however, establish that any condition constituting discrimination in individual employment contracts is null and void (Section 77, subsection 77).

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission:
The Act does not provide for the nullity of contrary clauses in accordance with Articles 3(2)(b), 4(b) and 5(2)(b) of the Directive.

Formal notice: 29 July 1980.

Reasoned opinion: 9 October 1981.

Case brought before the European Court: 3 June 1982.

Case 165/82.1

Conclusions of the Advocate-General: 7 June 1983.

- 5.10.5. De facto discrimination is illegal and any injured person has the right of redress.
- 5.10.6. Certain occupational activities and the related training are excluded from the field of application of the Directive:
 - employment in private households (Section 6(3)(a) of the Act and Article 8(3)(a) of the Northern Ireland Order);
 - businesses with five employees or less (Section 6(3)(b) and Article 8(3)(b);
 - access of men to the profession of midwife (Section 20 and Article 20).

Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission: (see above) Formal notice concerning these exceptions: 29 July 1980. Reasoned opinion: 9 October 1981. Case brought before the Court: 3 June 1982 (Case 165/82)¹.

The following are also excluded:

partnerships involving five or fewer partners (Section 11),
 Ministers of Religion (Section 19) and those serving in the armed forces, including the navy and the air force (Section 85(4).

A number of posts are open to women in the armed forces but not as combat troops and not on warships. Women are required to resign on marriage. The law requires the Government to consult the Equal Opportunities Commission on any proposals to amend the list of exceptions.

The Equal Opportunities Commission is examining the question of oil rigs, where the situation varies from one company to another, with a view to the adoption of an Order in Council.

Section 7 of the Act and Article 10 of the Order provide for exceptions for such occupations as actor, fashion model, etc., posts where it would be impossible to provide separate accommodation for male and female workers (e.g. on ships and remote building sites) and jobs where men and women require special care (e.g. in prisons, hospitals, etc.).²

Infringement proceedings with respect to the latter point initiated by the Commission. Formal notice: 1 July 1982. Commission Decision of 25 April 1983 to send reasoned opinion.

¹ OJ C 165/9, 2.7.1982 and p. 107.

² See also Action 3, p. 79.

5.10.7. Conditions of access to employment and selection criteria: it is unlawful for an employer to apply discriminatory selection criteria or refuse to offer employment to a person on grounds of sex or marital status (Section 6).

Public and private employment agencies are prohibited from discriminating against women (Section 15). It is further prohibited to publish any advertisement which indicates, or might be understood to indicate, an intention to discriminate (Section 38).

- 5.10.8. The Act defines training as including all form of education and instruction. However, the Government states that single-sex establishments providing general education and not any form of vocational or technical training are outside the scope of the Directive. Thus, they are not bound to admit pupils of the opposite sex (Section 26).
- 5.10.9. Public or private bodies or employers providing vocational training may not exercise discrimination in the conditions of access to training (or to guidance in the case of training bodies) (Sections 6, 14, 29 and Articles 8, 17 and 30). Discrimination in advertisements relating to guidance or training is prohibited.
- 5.10.10. Collective agreements, company staff rules and codes governing self-employed occupations containing discriminatory clauses on training are not affected by the law, but any discrimination resulting in practice would be illegal.

 Under the law, however, contrary clauses in individual labour contracts are considered null and void.

 The Equal Opportunities Commission may lodge a complaint (or make an enquiry) to eliminate discrimination in collective agreements (in 1981, 3 132 enquiries were made: 1 033 relating to application of the Sex Discrimination Act and 319 to the Equal Pay Act; 232 on education and 815 on advertisements).
- 5.10.11. The expression 'working conditions' is not defined in the Act.

 It requires equal treatment in the areas of the employment contract not covered by the Equal Pay Act.
- 5.10.12. Section 6 of the Act and Article 8 of the Order prohibit discrimination by employers in the public and private sectors in respect to working conditions or conditions of dismissal, access to benefits, facilities and services.

Some collective agreements and Wages Orders may contain discriminatory clauses in respect of part-time workers. If these agreements make specific reference to the sex of the worker they may be submitted to the Central Arbitration Committee for amendment.

5.10.13. Individuals in the public and private sectors, the selfemployed and candidates for training who consider they are the
victims of discrimination on grounds of sex or marital status
in the sphere of employment or training have the right to
bring an action to claim redress before an industrial court
(Section 63 of the Act, Article 63 of the Order).

The burden of proof is on the complainant who may be represented by another. When the complainant can establish that dismissal has taken place, the burden of proof is reversed. In cases of indirect discrimination, when the complainant has submitted sufficient proof, the respondent must prove that the condition or requirement is justified on grounds other than sex. Forms have been drawn up which the complainant may use in order to challenge in writing the person he accuses of discrimination. The questions and answers can be admitted as evidence in legal proceedings.

- 5.10.14. Number of cases: 1 January 31 December 1981

 (Sex Discrimination Act) = 259, including 92 court rulings.

 1976 243; 1977 229; 1978 171; 1979 178;

 1980 180 (source: 6th EOC Annual Report).
- 5.10.15. Reprisals against a person who has initiated legal proceedings as provided by the law, or has furnished proof or information in connection with proceedings initiated by others are considered to be discriminatory acts (Section 4).
- 5.10.16. The aims of the act have been disseminated by the media and a series of guides and pamphlets have been published by the Ministries and the EOC.
- 5.10.17. The law makes no general provision for positive discrimination but empowers employers, the Manpower Services Commission, the Industrial Training Boards, to organize special training schemes for persons of a particular sex where the nulber of persons of this sex recruited for specific jobs in the preceding 12 months has been low or to encourage persons of this sex to take advantage of available job openings (Sections 47 and 48 of the Act and Articles 48 and 49 of the Order).
- 5.10.18. Gibraltar: Implementing measures concerning Gibraltar have not yet been notified. The Commission has initiated infringement proceedings in this connection.

 Formal notice: 1 July 1982.
- 5.10.19. Vacancy notices and job advertisements
 All forms of discrimination in vacancy notices are prohibited.
 They must be so worded as to leave no doubt. The Equal
 Opportunities Commissions (United Kingdom and Northern
 Ireland) alone may refer cases to an industrial tribunal. They
 may ask a County Court to issue an injunction or court order
 suspending the discriminatory advertisement.

5.11. Infringement proceedings initiated by the Commission

5.11.1. Belgium

Formal notice: 30 July 1980 Reasoned opinion: 8 May 1981

Grounds: (a) Failure to give effect to Article 4 of the Directive

(b) Leave for bringing up children granted only to women employees in the public sector.

With respect to (a) the Royal Decree of 16 October 1981 has since been issued but the concept of vocational guidance and training should not be restricted to apprenticeship for a trade or occupation in the private or public sector, undertakings or services, as specified in that Decree. Case brought before the Court: 3 June 1982 and hearing on 22 March 1983, Case 164/82).

5.11.2. Denmark

Formal notice: 30 July 1980
Reasoned opinion: 15 April 1982
Case brought before the Court in September 1983. Case 149/83.
Grounds: Principle of equal treatment applies only in respect of men and women employed at the same work place, which limits the effect of the principle. The law also limits the effect of the principle to vocational guidance and training leading to paid employment.

5.11.3. Federal Republic of Germany

Formal notice to adopt specific measures implementing the Directive: 10 May 1979. Adoption of the law of 13 August 1980 led to suspension of the infringement proceeding by the Commission.

Formal notice: 15 January 1982. Reasoned opinion: 29 October 1983

Grounds: The law does not respect the principle of equal treatment in self-employed occupations and the public service, nor in vocational training programmes at school. It does not list the occupations that are excluded. It provides for leave for bringing up children for women only.

Non-discrimination is not guaranteed in respect of vacancy notices.

¹ See p. 106.

5.11.4. France

- 1. Formal notice: 30 July 1980. Reasoned opinion: 12 May 1981. Grounds: infringement of Article 3 of the Directive. The law authorizes exceptions in the public sector with respect to recruitment and allows different requirements for men and women. Case filed.
- 2. Formal notice: 24 August 1982 The new law No 82.380 of 7 May 1982 is under study (staff rules for officials) The Commission believes that the Directive has not been fully implemented.

5.11.5. Ireland

1. Formal notice: 29 July 1980. Reasoned opinion: 9 October 1981.

Grounds: (a) midwifery profession open only to women

(b) restrictions on the right of legal redress

(c) certain occupations excluded from the application of the principle of equal treatment

The Commission has suspended infringement proceedings since the notification in October 1982 of the European Communities (Employment Pay Equality) Regulation. Case filed: 26 April 1983.

2. Formal notice: 8 March 1983 Exclusion of certain occupations from the scope of the Directive.

5.11.6. Italy

Formal notice: 30 July 1980. Reasoned opinion: 4 May 1981. Case brought before the Court: 3 June 1982.

Case 163/82. Hearing: 22 March 19831

Grounds: (a) working conditions contain exceptions to the principle of equal treatment: the law requires equal treatment only in respect of certain conditions of employment;

(b) only women entitled to three months leave following the adoption of a child (infringement to Articles 5 and 6).

5.11.7. Luxembourg

Formal notice to adopt specific measures implementing the Directive of 19 July 1979. Reasoned opinion: 28 March 1980. Grounds: failure to implement the Directive. The law of 8.12.1981 led to the suspension of proceedings.

¹ See p. 106.

5.11.8. Netherlands

1. Formal notice to adopt specific measures implementing the Directive: 10 May 1979.

Adoption of two laws on 1 March 1980 and 1 July 1980 led the Commission to suspend infringement proceedings.

Formal notice: 6 April 1982. Reasoned opinion in preparation.
 Grounds: laws No 86 of 1 March 1980 and No 384 of 2 July 1980 called into question. Derogation to the principle under a general clause.

5.11.9. United Kingdom

Formal notice: 28 July 1980
 Reasoned opinion: 9 October 1981. Case brought before the Court on 3 June 1982 (Case 165/82)¹
 Conclusions of the Advocate-General: 7 June 1983.
 Grounds: (a) the law makes no provision for the nullity

of contrary clauses in accordance with the Directive;

(b) Section 77(1) of the Sex Discrimination Act applies the Directive only partially to company rules in the case of self-employed activities, contrary to Articles 3, 4 and 5 of the Directive;

(c) Section 6(3) excludes from the field of application employment in private households and businesses with five employees or less, which is contrary to Article 2;

(d) certain restrictions on access to the midwifery profession for men (Section 20).

2. Formal notice: 1 July 1982. Commission decision to send a reasoned opinion: 26 April 1983.

Grounds: Section 7(2)(b)(c)(d) of the Sex Discrimination Act provides for an exception to the principle of equality with respect to the provision of special care.

Implementing measures for Gibraltar have not been notified.

5.12. Complaints at present before the Commission

1. The following case is described in detail as an example. The employment of a British woman teacher under contract to the British Ministry of Defence, for the Armed Forces stationed in Germany, was terminated following her marriage. She approached a Member of the European Parliament who informed Mr Richard's Head of Cabinet. The Directorate—General for Social Affairs decided to take note of the complaint. The Commission requested information from the United Kingdom Government. Following this an amendment to the contracts was introduced allowing women to marry while under contract; but it remains to be seen whether a married woman may be recruited (married men are recruited).

The Commission has requested further clarification on this point.

¹ See p. 107.

- 2. Complaint lodged by the Comité de Liaison et de Solidarité des femmes belges following the dismissal of 13 women employed by Beckart-Cokrill. The Committee alleges that Article 2.5.1 and 7 of Directive 76/207 and Article 1 of Directive 75/117 have been infringed. In this firm, women who were not heads of families were required to work part-time to release full-time posts for men (at a time when work was lacking in the men's workshop and not in the women's) and avoid the dismissal of thirteen women workers. Following a strike by the women employees, a joint committee countenanced the dismissal of the 13 women who had been the most active in the dispute. Public opinion was alerted by the Women's Liaison Committee. The dismissed women submitted a petition to the European Parliament. The Commission requested explanations from the Belgian Government. A complaint has been lodged with the Social Legislation Inspectorate.
- 3. Complaint lodged by the Comité de Liaison des femmes belges on 22 October 1981. According to the Committee the Royal Decree of 24 December 1980 allows indirect discrimination against married women for it awards higher allowances to heads of household, which by definition excludes women. The infringement comes within the scope of Directive 79/7 (the concept of head of family must be eliminated in social security matters). This infringement was the subject of a formal notice issued to Belgium by the Commission.
- 4. Following the complaint lodged by an MEP on 21 May 1980 concerning the refusal to admit girls to the College of Nautical Studies at Antwerp (French-speaking section) on 7 June 1980, the Commission has requested the Belgian Government for information on several occasions.

The matter is being settled.

6.

COUNCIL DIRECTIVE (79/7/EEC) ON THE PROGRESSIVE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PRINCIPLE OF EQUAL TREATMENT FOR MEN AND WOMEN IN MATTERS OF SOCIAL SECURITY

6.1. What is a statutory social security scheme?

The content of the scheme is established by law without prior consultation with undertakings or occupational sectors. There are many inequalities between men and women although both pay the same contributions, which are generally related to earnings. There is one inequality that does not derive from the scheme itself: on average women's earnings are lower than men's since they are generally employed in lower paid occupations, with the result that their pensions are correspondingly lower.

A few examples of discrimination

Some schemes establish a different notional income for men and women. Benefits acquired by one or other spouse are automatically paid to one member of the couple (the husband).

There is sometimes a difference in retirement age for men and women.

An unemployed married woman is dependent on her husband and is covered by his insurance as regards sickness benefits, but the reverse is rare and a husband who is not employed could not - or only with great difficulty - be covered by his wife's insurance.

Contributions by an insured man gives his widow entitlement to a pension but a widower would not be entitled to a pension on the death of his insured wife.

6.2 Occupational or supplementary schemes

Their content is established through concertation within the undertaking or occupational sector concerned. Their scope is limited to a specific sector (Company schemes, schemes under collective agreements, etc.). They supplement the statutory schemes, particularly but not exclusively with regard to retirement pensions.

There are many forms of discrimination in these schemes, for example, some schemes are open only to men; married women are sometimes excluded from certain schemes; women's membership may be optional; the requirement to work full time in order to belong to certain schemes has the effect of mainly excluding women from these schemes.

6.3. Article 119 and equal treatment in matters of social security

In its judgment of 25 May 1971 (Defrence v Sabena¹) the European Court of Justice stated that social security contributions directly governed by the legislation, excluding any element of agreement within the undertaking or occupational branch concerned and applicable to the general categories of workers did not constitute a "consideration" within the meaning of Article 119 and consequently were not included in the concept of "pay". Consequently, legal proceedings cannot be instituted in respect of discrimination deriving from the application of a statutory social security scheme nor can it be banned under Article 119.²

Following this judgment the Directive on equal pay 75/117/EEC could have covered benefits under occupational social security schemes but it was decided to exclude discrimination in this field from the scope of the Directive.

Article 1.2 of Directive 76/207/EEC provides that "with a view to ensuring the progressive implementation of the principle of equal treatment in matters of social security, the Council, acting on a proposal from the Commission, will adopt provisions defining its substance, its scope and the arrangements for its application". In pursuance thereof the Commission proposed a legal instrument covering statutory and occupational schemes. The Council of Ministers, however, adopted a Directive of more limited scope providing for the gradual implementation of the principle of equal treatment in statutory social security schemes with provision for exceptions. Occupational schemes would be covered by subsequent legal instruments (Article 3.3).3

6.4. Content of Directive 75/7/EEC4

The Directive applies to the "working population - including self-employed persons, workers and self-employed persons whose activities interrupted by illness, accident or involuntary unemployment and persons seeking employment - and to retired or invalided workers and self-employed persons" (Article 2).

Its substantive scope is limited to "statutory schemes which provide protection against the following risks: sickness, invalidity, old age, accidents at work and occupational diseases, unemployment; social assistance, insofar as it is intended to supplement or replace the schemes referred to above (Article 3(a)(b).

Judgments of the Court, see p. 91 et seq.
See Action 4, pp. 80 and 84.

 $[\]frac{1}{2}$ See p. 91.

See Le droit communautaire et l'égalité de traitement entre hommes et femmes en matière de sécurité sociale, Revue Internationale du Travail, Vol. 121, No 4, July/August 1982, A. Laurent.

"The principle of equal treatment means that there shall be no discrimination whatsoever on grounds of sex either directly, or indirectly by reference in particular to marital or family status."

Exceptions: the Directive does not apply to the provisions concerning survivors' benefits nor those concerning family benefits (Article 3.2). It is possible to exclude from the scope of the Directive the determination of pensionable age, advantages granted to persons who have brought up children, granting of increases of long-term invalidity, old age, accidents at work and occupational disease benefits for a dependent wife (Article 7).

The Directive covers increases in sickness and unemployment benefits in respect of a spouse and increases in all areas in respect of a child.

The Member States must bring into force the laws, regulations and administrative provisions necessary to comply with this Directive within six years of its notification starting on 22 December 1978 end 1984). This time limit is particularly long and reflects the difficulties of implementing the Directive which, despite its limited scope, can partly be ascribed to its financial implications.

6.5. Initial implementation of the Directive

Directive 79/7 has already led to changes in the Member States' legislations. The amendments and persistent forms of discrimination are given below merely to illustrate a stage in a changing situation.

6.5.1. Belgium

To eliminate discrimination with respect to the concept of 'dependent' in the areas of disability and sickness (in particular for health care) three Royal Decrees were adopted in 1980. Other measures will be taken.

- A Decree of 23 January 1980 introduced a wider definition of a 'worker with a dependent' to include women with dependent spouses.
- A Decree of 16 May 1980 established the principle of equal treatment for men and women with regard to dependents under the health care scheme (compulsory health insurance).
 - In future, a husband may be classed as a dependent in the same way as a wife; the husband or wife maybe in charge of the household; if the parents are separated any children will be the dependents of the parent who provides for them.
- A Decree of 30 June 1980 on health care and disability specifies that either the husband or wife may be in charge of the household.

Discrimination has been noted with respect to:

- unemployment: an unemployed head of household, whether man or woman, has certain advantages (only 35% of unemployed women are heads of household). Unemployed women suffer a reduction in the maternity leave allowance.
- Part-time work: provisions applying to part-time work may be a source of indirect discrimination since these measures mainly concern women;
- Pensions: benefits calculated at the "household" rate are restricted to married male workers; discrimination exists in respect to minimum pension rights and retirement age.

A delicate legal question has arisen in connection with the opening of infringement proceedings against Belgium by the Commission: the definition of 'head of household' established by Belgium is not in accordance with Directive 79/7/EEC. Can formal notice be sent before the Directive has come into effect? The Commission has apparently decided to send a formal notice.

6.5.2. The Danish Government has forwarded a list of laws enacted between 1974 and 1980 which have anticipated the Directive.

Law No 66, 21 February 1978 (daily allowances)

Law No 94, 9 March 1976

Law No 324, 19 June 1974 (hospitals)

Law No 677, 15 December 1978 (disability pensions)

Law of 15 December 1978 (old-age pensions)

Law No 79, 8 March 1978 (industrial accidents)

Law No 609, 29 November 1978 (family allowances)

Law No 333, 27 June 1980 (social assistance)

Law No 203, 3 June 1978 (supplementary pensions)

Law No 373, 15 August 1980 (unemployment benefit).

Denmark considers that existing forms of discrimination are covered by the exceptions provided for by the Directive.

Old-age and disability pensions: women who are not Danish nationals but are or have recently been married to a Danish national are entitled to the same pension rights as Danish women (Article 7(1)(c)).

A wife's allowance is granted to a male holder of an old-age or disability pension. A wife aged 62-67 is not herself entitled to a pension (Article 7(1)(c)).

"Single" women are entitled to an old-age pension at the age of 62 (Article 7(1)(a)).

Widows' disability pensions: the period of residence of the deceased spouse may sometimes serve as the basis for calculation (Article 7).

Widows' pensions: there is no corresponding widowers' pension (Article 3(2)).

Social assistance: women who are not Danish nationals but are or have been married to a Danish national have the same rights as the latter to social assistance in the form of regular maintenance payments (outside the scope of the Directive).

The Danish Government has examined certain situations with regard to pensions (indirect discrimination).

6.5.3. France does not consider that any new measures are necessary to conform to the Directive and invokes the exceptions provided for under Article 7(1)(a)(b).

6.5.4. Luxembourg

The Directive was presented to the Committee on Women's Employment (Social security section) so that it could propose measures to implement the Directive (6 March 1981).

- 6.5.5. Germany. German legislation is being examined to determine whether any reforms are necessary. It has been found that the tables showing certain notional figures for remuneration for periods to be regarded as periods of insurance should be amended, for there are differences in remuneration for each sex.
- 6.5.6. Ireland. Since April 1979, social security contributions have been assessed on a percentage basis up to a certain ceiling with the same percentage rates and ceilings applying to men and women. However, the period during which unemployment benefits are paid is shorter in the case of married women, implying effective discrimination.

In October 1978 discrimination against single women and widows with regard to unemployment benefit was eliminated. Such discrimination persists in the case of married women, which is contrary to Article 4(1).

In the case of flat-rate disability and unemployment benefits most married women receive less than other beneficiaries, which is contrary to Article 4(1).

Under the social insurance and social assistance schemes, the conditions on which increases in benefits for dependents may be paid are different for men and women, which is contrary to Article 4(1).

A working party has been entrusted with the task of examining the concept of 'dependents' and problems connected with the application of the principle of equal treatment in matters of social security and has presented a report to the Irish Government.

6.5.7. <u>Italy</u>. The Government considers that Law No 903 of 9 December 1977 anticipated the Directive and even goes one step further for it eliminates discrimination in family allowances and widows' pensions and takes initial action to establish a common retirement age.

The changes introduced by the above Law are the following:

- Under Article 4, women may now elect to work for as many years as men to obtain an identical pension. In the private sector firms cannot oblige women to retire before they have acquired entitlement to a full pension.
- Under Article 7, men may stop working for up to six months during the first year of a child's life provided the mother has renounced this right or the father alone takes care of the child. During the six months, a daily allowance is paid (30% of the parent's remuneration). The conditions under which this allowance is awarded are similar to those applicable in the case of sickness. It excludes home workers and domestic staff.
- Under Article 9, the father or the mother equally may apply for and obtain family allowances and increases in benefits. The same rights and restrictions apply to men and women and pensioners.
- Under Article 10 men and women working in agriculture now benefit from the same protection against industrial accidents.
- Article 11, men and women now enjoy the same entitlement to pensions disability, old-age, survivors, etc. (see Article 12).
- Under Article 12, men and women are now entitled to the same benefits, particularly in the case of industrial accident or occupational disease (see Article 11 above).
- 6.5.8. Netherlands. Since 20 December 1979 men and women both single and married may claim a disability pension (AAW) in their own name. Husband or wife may apply for benefits for dependent children.

On 17 July 1981 a proposal was submitted to the Economic and Social Committee to eliminate the following discrimination: a married couple is entitled to a pension (AOW) only if the husband (regarded as the breadwinner) is over 65, even if his wife is older than he is.

There are at present three different unemployment insurance schemes (80%, 75% and supplementary benefit). It is proposed to amalgamate these schemes and eliminate the discriminatory provisions.

6.5.9. <u>United Kingdom</u>. Amendments to the 1980 Social Security Act and the 1980 Northern Ireland Social Security Order refer, or mainly refer, to dependents' benefits.

A married woman - living with her husband - who claims an increase in benefit (national insurance or industrial injuries insurance) for her children:

- will, as of November 1983, no longer be required to show that her husband is incapable of self-support; the only condition will be that his weekly earnings do not exceed the increase.
- This last condition will also be lifted in November 1984.

Concerning a married woman's claim for an increase in benefit for her husband:

- from November 1983, with respect to unemployment, sickness benefit or maternity allowance, an increase for a dependent spouse may be obtained in the same conditions by a man or woman.
- From November 1983, notwithstanding the exception provided for in Article 7(1)(d) of the Directive, a wife may claim an increase in her invalidity pension in respect of her husband provided his earnings do not exceed the increase claimed.

Increases for certain members of the family (e.g. female relatives acting as unpaid housekeepers) will be eliminated for the conditions of award depend on the sex of the dependent (provisions governing increases abolished since November 1981). Existing increases should be phased out by November 1983.

Increases in benefit for child carers will be allowed regardless of the sex of the child carer on the understanding that if this person is a man the increase will be paid only if it would have been paid to a husband. The income ceiling applicable to the husband is applied to the man looking after the child. It is not yet known when this provision will come into effect.

At present, increases in benefit for adult dependents - claimed by persons of pensionable age - can be paid only if the latter are entitled to a retirement pension. Under provisions to be announced later, increases in benefit will be paid at the same percentage rate as applied to increases in retirement pension.

From November 1983, the industrial injuries scheme will be expanded so that provisions governing the award to a husband of an increase in respect of his wife will apply also to a wife's claim in respect of her husband.

The definition "incapable of self-support", which is superfluous in the case of dependents' benefits, will be deleted from Schedule 20 of the 1975 Social Security Act and Schedule 17 of the Northern Ireland Social Security Order to take effect from November 1983.

Cases of discrimination have been noted in regard to:

- entitlement to supplementary pensions;
- family income supplement (this requires one full-time income: the husband's);
- free health care when in other EEC countries: a husband may obtain care for his dependent wife but the reverse is impossible should her husband fall ill;
- certain benefits considered outside the scope of the Directive.

6.5.10. Gibraltar

There would seem to be two points on which Gibraltar does not fully conform to the Directive. The two points will be settled in January 1985.

Women pay lower contributions than men which is contrary to Article 4(1); since 1980, however, men's and women's contributions have been increased by the same amount each year and the remaining differences in contributions will be eliminated in January 1985.

From January 1985, women's right not to pay contributions will be abolished. However, in accordance with Article 7(1)(e) this right will be maintained for those women who have already chosen to exercise it.

From January 1985, a man will be entitled to a retirement pension by virtue of his wife's contributions.

6.5.11. Certain other questions are raised by the implementation of the Directive

The concept of indirect discrimination creates a problem of interpretation. The Commission is going to carry out a study on the matter. The study will make it possible inter alia to determine whether increases in respect of a dependent spouse should be regarded as indirect discrimination given that even where both spouses are entitled to the increases, the dependent person is generally the wife; thus, married women who work do not benefit from these increases.

Different practices could arise as a result of the exception provided for in Article 7 concerning the calculation of the amount of pensions.

Certain categories of workers insured under special schemes (civil servants, seamen, farm workers) in many countries should be given consideration.

¹ See pp. 78 and 32.

7. THE SITUATION IN GREECE

7.1. Greece acceeded to the European Communities on 1 January 1981 and since then Community law is part of the internal law. The Greek State has an obligation to the Community to adopt the necessary measures to implement the Directive. Greece should have taken the necessary measures to implement Directives 75/117/EEC and 76/207/EEC on 1 January 1981. It may be considered that the time limit was implicitly extended. The Commission has sent the Government a questionnaire in order to prepare a report on the situation.

The principle of equality between men and women is established by Article 4(1) of the 1975 Constitution which lays down that Greeks are equal before the law, and in the second paragraph states that Greek men and women have the same rights and obligations.

7.2. The principle of equal pay for men and women is based on Article 22(1) (2) of the Constitution which states that all workers, regardless of sex or other distinction, are entitled to equal pay for equal work. This rule is incorporated in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and Directive 75/117/EEC. The rule laid down by Article 4 and Article 22 was accompanied by a transitional provision: the transitional period for provisions contrary to Article 4(2) expired on 31 December 1982 and regarding Article 22(1) on 11 June 1978. In addition, International Labour Convention No 100/1951 was ratified and implemented by Law No 46/1975.

On this question see: The principle of equal pay in Community law, S. Koukoulis-Spiliotopoulos, Labour Law Review, Athens, 1982. The Greek woman, Nei Orizontes, 1982, YWCA of Athens, pp. 10-27, S. Koukoulis-Spiliotopoulos, Matters related to the regulation of women's employment according to Greek law. Position of women in labour law and social security, by the same author and P. Agallopoulos and A. Petroglou, National report, International Society for Labour Law and Social Security, T III, Xth Congress, Washington, 1982.

7.3. The principle of equal pay for men and women has been applied in limited fashion by the courts so far. The Council of State Judgment No 4256/1979 and the Supreme Court of Appeal Judgment No 1465/1980 related to family allowances paid directly by the employer. The higher courts have decided that this allowance constitutes a component of remuneration; but, responsibility for the household devolves on the husband who is the head of household, and the conditions of entitlement to this allowance are not the same for married women as for married men.

(On 28 January 1983 Parliament adopted a law revising the Civil Code and inter alia eliminated the title of head of household hitherto attributed to the husband).

In judging the second case, the court of first instance had accepted the woman workers' case based on Convention 100 respecting the definition of remuneration.

In Judgment No 4256 the Council of State refused to apply the principle of equal pay to family allowances. However, in Judgment No 520/1983 the Council of State applied the principle of equal pay on the basis of Article 22(1)(2). The case concerned the award of family allowances by the Public Power Corporation and it was ruled that men employees were entitled to allowances for dependents, while women employees could not claim the entitlement if their husbands worked for the Public Power Corporation or in the public service sector.

- 7.4. Other examples of discrimination contrary to Directive 75/117 were noted.
 - In collective agreements different job classifications for men and women have been eliminated. Job titles are now applied to both sexes but the less well paid jobs are still mainly held by women.
 - The requirements for less well paid jobs are typically feminine.
 - Bonuses, constituting wage increases, are based on earnings and are awarded for work mainly performed by men.
 - Collective agreements exist which provide for different wage levels for men and women for the same work or work in the same category.

The number of wage-earners covered by collective agreements is not known. Even in sectors covered by these agreements, where the scope of the agreement has not been extended, a claim can be brought only against employers who are members of the signatory employers' organization. In some regions, certain occupations, for example, catering, are not covered by collective agreements.

7.5. The principle of equal treatment is based on Article 4(2) of the Constitution. This rule is incorporated in Directive 76/207/EEC. The scope of Article 4(2) is broader than that of Directives 76/207 and 79/7.

In addition, in Decision No 520/1981 the Supreme Court of Appeal decided that Article 22(2) can serve as a basis for a claim by workers if they are offering the same services under the same working conditions.

Two recent Judgments have extended the application of the principle of equal treatment in firms to working conditions (Judgment No 819/1981) and recruitment conditions (879/1981).

Any discrimination based on sex should have been eliminated in all areas up to 31 December 1982 under Article 116(1) of the Constitution, which established a transitional period for provisions contrary to equality between men and women in existence before the 1975 Constitution.

- 7.6. A few examples of discrimination contrary to the principle were noted:
 - Access to certain types of vocational training is open only to women (midwifery, kindergarten teachers, nurses);
 - Quotas are laid down by sex (training for primary school teachers);
 - Vacancy notices specifying one sex as a requirement (banks, public undertakings); or quotas may be fixed.
- 7.7. By requiring Greece to adopt supplementary measures the Directives will facilitate application of the constitutional rule and will clarify it, for example in the case of exceptions to the principle allowed under Article 116(2).

The Ministry of Labour has announced that a draft law on equal treatment in working conditions and promotion will be prepared.

- 7.8. With respect to Directive 79/7/EEC, the time limit for implementation is the same for Greece as it is for the other Member States. Some measures adopted by decree have partially implemented the provisions of the Directive. Thus, Decree No 1362/1981 eliminates discrimination with respect to the right to medical care for members of the family insured by the social insurance organization (IKA). Likewise, under the Act of 31 June 1981 spouses of retired persons have individual entitlement to an old-age pension from the agricultural insurance organization (OGA). Law No 1287/1982 grants these women the same pension rights as men, and lays down that married women in rural areas have an individual entitlement to an old-age pension in the same conditions as men (even if the husband contributes to another organization).
- 7.9. There are a great many provisions favouring women: they are entitled to early retirement after 15 years of work if they have very young children. A daughter may be entitled to her father's pension throughout her life if she remains single, and may regain her entitlement upon divorce.

7.10. The Labour Inspectorate is responsible for monitoring the application at the workplace of the principle of equal treatment enshrined in law.

7.11. Right of redress

Wage-earners may submit individual complaints to the Labour Inspectorate. This was the only means of redress outside the courts available to them until Law No 1264/82 empowered the trade unions, on the occasions when they are required to meet the employer, to inform the latter of wage-earners' complaints and, if necessary, exert pressure to ensure that the principles of the law are applied.

An injured worker may come before the civil courts acting as industrial tribunals. The tribunal may, for example, order an employer to pay compensation amounting to the loss of earnings suffered. If the employment contract is found to be contrary to the equal pay provisions it may be declared void. The same possibilities are open to employees in semi-public or public undertakings.

Public service employees may settle their disputes through official channels. They may bring a complaint before the Council of State to have an administrative provision concerning remuneration cancelled. Civil servants may bring a claim concerning working conditions before an administrative appeals court of the Council of State. Employees may come before a civil court to obtain compensation in case promotion is refused or in case of dismissal.

A special procedure is followed in cases concerning remuneration of self-employed persons brought before the court; a so-called ordinary procedure is followed in other types of cases. In all cases the burden of proof lies with the complainant.

7.12. Protection in case of dismissal: reprisals against a worker who has appealed to the Labour Inspectorate are illegal.

8.1. Introduction

In May 1980 the Commission organized a conference in Manchester which brought together representatives of the various national committees for equal opportunities and women's employment. The conference took stock of action taken so far, and what remains to be done. The conclusions reached were further developed by the European Parliament's ad hoc committee on women's rights, which had prepared the Resolution on the position of women in the European Community, adopted on 11 February 1981.

Pursuing the same objectives, the Commission drew up a Community Action Programme on the Promotion of Equal Opportunities for Women 1982-1985, having consulted representatives of the two sides of industry. The Programme was drafted in cooperation with equal opportunities and women's employment committees in the Member States, which the Commission brought together in a standing liaison committee to advise it on these matters. The European Parliament's support for these actions is particularly important.

The Commission's Programme covers two types of action, one aimed at strengthening the rights of the individual, as a means of achieving equal treatment, the other at the practical achievement of equal opportunities, particularly by means of positive action.

As part of the first type of action the Commission will step up its efforts to ensure the application of existing Directives, the adoption of new Community instruments and the revision of national legislative provisions. Examples of such actions, some of which have already led to amendments to proposed legal instruments or to preliminary drafts, are given below.

8.2. Action 1: Reinforcement and monitoring of the application of the Directives (action begun in 1982)

A detailed list should be drawn up of obstacles to the implementation of the Directives, e.g. in the form of administrative practices and results obtained should be compared. The concept of indirect discrimination requires further definition; more work needs to be done on systems of occupational classification and detailed information regarding the situation in the Member States is needed, etc.

OJ C 50 of 9.3.81, p. 35 and <u>Femmes d'Europe</u>, No 19.

<u>Bulletin of the European Communities and Femmes d'Europe</u>, supplement No 9.

The Commission has therefore developed contacts through the Advisory Committee on Equal Opportunities for men and women; this Committee was set up by a Commission Decision of 9 December 1981 (82/43/EEC), 1 to assist the Commission. Since the Manchester Conference, the Commission has organized regular meetings of committees and commissions on equal opportunities for women or for women's employment, in an informal liaison group. The Commission thought it essential that this group, which it consults regularly, should be given a formal structure, as it also provides liaison between national bodies for the promotion of equal opportunities. Ten organizations representing both sides of industry are represented on the Committee as observers. The first meeting was held on 11 and 12 March 1982. It dealt specifically with desegregation in public services, the effect of taxation on the employment of women, and the setting up of a network to monitor the application of Directives.

A network of independent experts from all Member States has been set up to monitor the practical and legal implementation of Directives, and to note obstacles and cases of discrimination. They keep in close contact with the members of the Advisory Committee on Equal Opportunities, national committees for women's employment, etc. This group held its first meeting on 12 January 1983 in Brussels, dealing mainly with the concept (and cases) of "indirect discrimination", for which a British member of the network suggested the following definition: "Indirect discrimination is the operation of a law, practice, arrangement or requirement which is neutral and equal on its face, but which in practice has a disproportionately adverse impact and cannot be justified by the requirements of the job or basic necessity irrespective of sex". The experts will submit a report to the Commission concerning the situation in the Member States, in May 1983.

8.3. Action 3: Revision of national and Community protective legislation (begun in 1982)

8.3.1. Directive 76/107 stipulates that the Member States should revise protective laws "when the concern for protection which originally inspired them is no longer well-founded". Legislation protecting women is based on a traditional view of the respective roles of men and women, which is to some extent based on obvious physiological differences, thanks to which women have been spared certain types of work. But existing legislation sometimes fails to protect them against working conditions which are particularly hard on women, while in other cases it perpetuates the precarious position of female labour.

A study of the current state of national legislative provisions in the Member States has been submitted to the Advisory Committee on Equal Opportunities. It should help the Commission to identify protective legislation which needs to be abolished. The Commission is also preparing new Community measures to provide equal protection for men and women. A Commission Opinion on the matter is being drafted.

¹ OJ L 20/35, 28.1.82.

- 8.3.2. According to this study, discrimination takes the following forms:
 - discrimination challenged on principle as being contrary to the Directive (e.g.: midwives (D), nightlubs (F, L), small undertakings (UK), teaching in corrective education (F), primary school teaching (F), nursing staff (IRL), postmen (L), bailiffs (L);
 - unjustified discrimination requiring the adoption of progressive measures: armed forces (F, D, I, IRL, L, NL, UK), police (DK, F, IRL, L), gendarmerie (F, L), firemen (IRL, L, NL);
 - admissible discrimination: clergy, actors, male singers, artists and models;
 - discrimination calling for further study: prison staff (B, DK, D, F, IRL, L, UK), combat units (all countries);
 - protective measures unrelated to a desire for specific protection which should be abolished or made applicable to both sexes: working time (D, GR, NL, UK); time off for housework (D); leave for family reasons (F, NL); ban on Sunday working (D, F, GR, IRL, NL, UK);
 - measures for social reasons which are no longer relevant to the role of women today: ban on night work in industry (all countries except DK).
 - measures to help women avoid particularly arduous working conditions (to be generalized) i.e. the availability of a chair in shops, etc. (F, IRL, NL); the right to a break (D, F, GR, UK);
 - measures intended to spare women certain types of particularly arduous working conditions (to be abolished) i.e. ships' crews, navvying (B, D, UK), work in blast furnaces (D, IRL).

8.4. Action 4: Equal treatment in matters of social security (begun in 1982)

Equal treatment in this field must be brought about in stages. As was mentioned earlier, Directive 79/7 applies to statutory schemes only; a new directive will therefore be adopted concerning occupational schemes. The Commission is furthermore preparing a legal instrument designed to eliminate discrimination in areas not covered by Directive 79/7.

It is also studying the implications of the concept of 'head of house-hold', as applied in social security, with a view to "individualizing" the entitlement to benefits of married women and women cohabiting.

¹ See page 84.

- 8.5. Action 5: application of the principle of equal treatment to selfemployed women and women farmers, particularly in family undertakings (begun in 1982)
 - 8.5.1. Although Directive 76/207 is applicable to the self-employed (trade, crafts, liberal professions) and to agriculture, many aspects related to these activities are not adequately covered. The Commission has therefore made a study of current measures in the Member States in areas concerning women workers in those fields which are not covered by Community Directives, with the aim of defining the occupational status of self-employed women and women in agriculture, and establishing their individual entitlement as regards social security benefits and remuneration.

8.5.2. Provisions should be made for the following situations:

- (a) at present, the work of a spouse who helps to run a family business not established as a company is not given full recognition; the husband is often the sole head of the undertaking. The spouse does not generally benefit from the growth in assets which is the result of her work. In the event of the death of the owner, and failing a system of preferential rights for the surviving spouse or any other system whereby she would receive a share of the firm's assets representing her own work, she can be excluded from the undertaking to the benefit of other heirs.
 - In the case of family businesses, national legislation sometimes imposes restrictions on the formation of a company by the spouses operating the business, which might otherwise be a way of ensuring that the work of either spouse is recognized for the purposes of inheritance.
- (b) Taxation: generally speaking, salary paid to the spouse can only be deducted from the taxable income of the owner of the business up to a certain limit. As a result, the spouse's salary tends to be lower than that which would be paid to another wage-earner. The separate taxation of spouses, or full deductibility from the owner's taxable income of the salary which he pays his wife, are the sort of measures which could in varying degrees eliminate existing discrimination.
- (c) In most countries, spouses working in the family business cannot build up entitlement to retirement or invalidity pensions, or maternity benefit in their own right.

- (d) The spouse of a self-employed person does not always have access to the same training facilities as the self-employed person himself; another form of discrimination occurs when the cost of the spouse's training cannot be deducted as business expenses.
- (e) Women who wish to be self-employed encounter particular difficulties; first of all there are traditional attitudes which discourage young girls from training for certain types of work, or which prevent women from setting up their own business. In some countries, moreover, legislation does not favour the granting of loans to women, as a result of the way matrimonial law operates.
- (f) The spouse of a self-employed person, who takes part in the running of the family business, should always have the same rights within trade organizations as the self-employed person himself.

8.6. Action 6: taxation and the employment of women (begun in 1982)

The Commission is particularly concerned about the negative effect of income tax on the incentive to work for married women. "The main features of income tax systems which could have special impact on the work decisions of married women are whether or not the earned incomes of spouses are aggregated, the distribution of allowances between the husband and wife and how these change when the wife enters the labour market, and the progressivity of the tax schedule".

In view of the fact that the tax systems which apply in certain Member States adversely affect equal opportunities for women, the Commission has undertaken a comparative analysis of taxation systems in the Community. It will take such appropriate measures as are within its competence.

8.7. Action 7: parental leave, leave for family reasons (begun in 1982)

8.7.1. One of the ways chosen to achieve the progressive harmonization of individual responsibilities is to extend parental leave and leave for family reasons and at the same time to improve public facilities and services. A Directive will be adopted in the course of 1983.

Parental leave is a relatively recent element in working conditions; one could define it as leave granted to a male or female worker with family responsibilities in respect of a dependent child, of a duration to be determined and within a given period following the end of maternity leave.

Community action programme COM(81) 758 final.

Leave for family reasons is leave which a male or female worker with family responsibilities may obtain in the case of sickness of a child or another member of the family of which the worker is part, or in such other circumstances as are deemed appropriate.

It is not the first time that the Commission has tackled these questions. It has pointed out that leave and other benefits granted following maternity leave are covered by Article 5 of Directive 72/207/EEC since they do in fact constitute working conditions (see above, infringement procedures initiated by the Commission against Member States).

- 8.7.2. Parental leave exists in three Member States: Belgium (public sector), France and Italy (paid). In Germany, under the law of 1 July 1979, the mother alone is entitled to four months paid leave in addition to maternity leave. In the United Kingdom the mother may take time off work after maternity leave. In France parental leave was introduced by the law of 12 July 1977. In Greece, maternity or adoption leave for the father or the mother is provided for in a draft law on the protection of motherhood and facilities to enable working parents to bring up their children.
- 8.7.3. Leave for family reasons varies from country to country as to practical details and duration. Generally speaking, it is paid, and granted to the father as well as the mother. A Community instrument could provide for leave of this kind in case of sickness of a child, a spouse, a close member of the family or the person looking after the children, or school holidays, etc. Such leave should be paid and provisions concerning guaranteed employment, entitlement to social security and seniority should be clearly specified.

9.

DIRECTIVE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PRINCIPLE OF EQUAL TREATMENT FOR MEN AND WOMEN IN OCCUPATIONAL SOCIAL SECURITY SCHEMES

(Proposal for a Directive adopted by the Commission on 20 April 1983 and submitted to the Council) $^{\rm l}$

9.1. Introduction²

Directive 79/7/EEC applies only to statutory schemes; however, it lays down in Article 3(3) that with a view to ensuring the implementation of the principle of equal treatment in occupational schemes, the Council, acting on a proposal from the Commission, will adopt provisions defining its substance, its scope and the arrangements for its application.

Occupational schemes fall between statutory social security schemes and purely private insurance contracts. Unlike the former, their content is not therefore defined by law; but, unlike the latter, it is not defined, either, by free negotiation between individuals and the insurance companies. The schemes supplement the benefits provided by statutory social security schemes (in the area of old age/survival, unemployment, invalidity, sickness) or, more rarely, replace them.

They include:

- schemes based on collective agreements between employers' and workers' representatives and applying to an undertaking, an occupational sector or several such sectors;
- 2) company schemes, set up or planned unilaterally by the employer for the benefit of his workers or certain categories thereof, whether he allocates specific reserve funds for this purpose or uses the services of an insurance company (group insurance, for example) or finances the planned benefits under the heading of staff expenditure;
- 3) schemes set up by the representatives of a self-employed occupation (craftsmen, doctors, lawyers, etc.).

The new legal instrument proposed concerns all these types of scheme. The basic distinguishing feature of occupational schemes - unlike, for example, purely individual insurance - is that affiliation to such schemes forms part of the conditions of employment in the sense that it derives, directly or indirectly, from the contract of employment or from the exercise of the occupational activity in question.

¹ Doc (83) 217 final.

² See explanatory memorandum, doc. (83) 217 final and p. 65.

The second paragraph of Article 119 of the Treaty lays down that "pay" means not only the wage but also any other consideration, whether in cash or in kind, which the worker receives from his employer. The benefits provided by occupational schemes thus fall within the scope of that paragraph.

With regard to the Directive's material field of application, while the same risks must be covered as those provided for by the Directive of 19 December 1978, the area covered as far as employees are concerned must be widened to include all benefits which may be deemed to fall within the scope of the second paragraph of Article 119.

On the other hand, the field of application with regard to persons and the scope of the principle of equal treatment correspond with the relevant provisions of the Directive on statutory social security schemes.

Women benefit proportionately less than men from occupational schemes because such schemes are often lacking in firms employing chiefly female labour and because of the exclusion of part-time work from many occupational schemes. For these two reasons wider social protection initiatives are necessary. The social protection of part-time work, which formed the subject of a draft Commission Directive, will have the effect of affording to part-time workers protection equivalent to that afforded to full-time workers.

The Commission will in the near future submit to the Council proposals aimed at regulating the matters at present excluded from Directive 79/7/EEC and the present proposal for a Directive. The Directive will help to bring legal certainty to an area in which the application of the principle of equal treatment is still subject to considerable doubt.

9.2. The content of the proposed Directive

The aim of the Directive is the implementation of the principle of equal treatment in occupational social security schemes (Article !).

Like previous Directives concerning equal treatment, the Directive's field of application with regard to persons relates to all categories of the working population, whether wage-earners or self-employed, including the sick, pensioners, the unemployed and the disabled (Article 3).

The material field of application includes occupational schemes which cover the risks provided for in the Directive on equal treatment in statutory social security schemes: illness, invalidity, old age, industrial accidents/occupational diseases and unemployment. This correspondence is explained by the close relationships between statutory and occupational schemes.

However, for employees it includes all social benefits, whether in cash or kind, which may be provided by these schemes, including those benefits not included in the list of risks set out in the preceding paragraph. At the same time, Article 9 gives Member States the right to defer compulsory application of the Directive as regards the pension awarded to the surviving spouse.

Article 5 defines the scope of the principle of equal treatment in occupational social security schemes: the absence of any discrimination, de jure or de facto, based on sex, either directly or indirectly by reference, in particular, to marital or family status (as in the case of statutory schemes). The Article also recalls that this principle is without prejudice to any provisions relating to the protection of women on maternity grounds.

To avoid misunderstandings, Article 6 lists a number of provisions which are contrary to the principle of equal treatment. This list is not exhaustive.

A few examples from Article 6:

- Certain occupational schemes, particularly pension schemes, are open solely to men; women are excluded from them. In other cases, the exclusion relates only to married women.
- Others are compulsory for men, but optional for women.
- The fixing of a lower age for women than for men as a condition for the granting of the retirement pension is relatively frequent in occupational schemes. (This is frequently encountered in countries whose statutory schemes also provide for this particular feature.)
- In some occupational pension schemes which apply the system whereby contributions are accumulated to build a capital sum (money purchase system), this sum is transformed into a pension on the employee's retirement and, at the time of this operation, the amount of the pension will be calculated assuming a life expectancy which differs for men and women. The woman's pension, for example, will be lower than that of her male colleague because she is expected to draw it for a longer period.
- Differing rates of contribution according to the sex of the worker are excluded.

Member States must take all measures necessary to ensure that provisions contrary to the principle of equal treatment are rendered null and void or amended. Such provisions cannot, of course, be approved or declared compulsory by the public authorities (Article 7). The deadline for application is, in principle, 1 January 1986.

The Member States may <u>defer compulsory application of the principle</u> of equal treatment as regards:

- determination of pensionable age for the purpose of granting old-age or retirement pensions;
- pension awarded to the surviving spouse (Article 9).

There is a special link in these two fields between the provisions of occupational schemes and the corresponding provisions of statutory schemes.

Any person who is a victim of discrimination has a right to pursue his claims at law (Article 11).

Workers are protected against dismissal following on a complaint aimed at ensuring that the principle of equal treatment is respected (Article 12).

10. THE COURT OF JUSTICE OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

10.1. Introduction to the European Court of Justice

In order to guarantee that the Member States do not apply or interpret Community law in different ways, the Treaties gave the Court of Justice of the European Communities, based in Luxembourg, the task of ensuring that "in the interpretation and application of the Treaties the law is observed".

The Court consists of 11 Judges who are appointed by common accord of the Governments of the Member States. They hold office for a renewable term of six years. The Judges select one of their number to be President of the Court.

The Court is assisted by five Advocates-General, who are appointed according to more or less the same criteria as Judges and whose function is "acting with complete impartiality and independence, to make, in open court, reasoned submissions on cases brought before the Court, in order to assist the Court in the performance of the tasks assigned to it". The Advocates-General do not represent the European Communities and their opinion is not binding on the Judges. 1

The Judges and Advocates-General appoint the Registrar of the Court for a renewable term of six years. The Court applies and interprets Community law exclusively. It cannot therefore interpret or rule on the validity of provisions of national law, but it can, if asked, rule on the conformity of a provision of national law with Community law.

It should be noted that although the Court is the Community's supreme judicial authority, it is not the only body which enforces Community law, since the national courts also have jurisdiction to apply and interpret Community law, insofar as its provisions produce direct effects under national law and create individual rights which national courts must protect. National courts may, and in some cases must, ask the Court to interpret Community law or to rule on the validity of acts by the Council and the Commission.²

The first woman member was appointed on 18 March 1981: she is Mrs Simone Rozés, former President of the Tribunal de Grande Instance (Regional Court), Paris.

² cf. The Court of Justice of the European Communities 1/81, European Documentation.

10.2. References for preliminary rulings

Where an individual who considers that his rights have been infringed as a result of failure to apply Community law brings an action before the competent national court, it may be that the court called on to deal with the matter finds there is a problem regarding the interpretation of Community law. It then applies to the Court for a ruling. Any national court may ask the Court for a ruling on the interpretation of primary or secondary Community law, regardless of its type (common law, administrative, social, etc.) or position in the judicial hierarchy.

Nevertheless, for some courts, reference to the Court of Justice for a ruling is optional, whereas for others it is compulsory.²

Finally, only the national court may take the decision to ask the Court of Justice for a preliminary ruling.

Accordingly, through the procedure of a reference for a preliminary ruling regarding interpretation, the Court informs the national court of the meaning of the Community law in question.³

The Court "rules" and the fact that it alone is competent to give a preliminary ruling ensures that the law is applied in a uniform manner, which is essential when one considers that in the Member States there are, in all, more than a thousand courts of first instance and a hundred appeal courts.

The Court, then, defines Community law and facilitates its integration. Its ruling is binding on the national court and any court called on to apply this point of Community law must, of course, follow the judgment.⁴

Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome has given the Court occasion to clarify important points of law and some judgments have gone down in the annals of case law. (cf. judgments below).

10.3. Proceedings against a State for failure to fulfil an obligation

We saw above that the Commission may initiate proceedings before the Court of Justice if a Member State has failed to take the necessary measures to bring national law in line with Community law or has failed to fulfil one of its obligations under the Treaty. These are proceedings for failure to fulfil an obligation (Articles 169 and 171 of the EEC Treaty). If the Court finds that the Treaty has been infringed, the Member State in question must take the necessary measures to comply with the judgment.

Article 177 of the EEC Treaty.

 $[\]frac{1}{2}$ Le renvoi préjudiciel, A. Khol in Journal des Tribunaux, 12.78.

Articles 177 and 219 of the EEC Treaty.

Mr Josse Mertens de Wilmars, la jurisprudence de la Cour de Justice comme instrument de l'intégration communautaire. Conference on 26.3.1976,

Association des Juristes européens du Barreau de Paris.

On the other hand, the judgment can neither formally oblige the Member State to put an end to the contravention, nor do away with the measure in question itself. Experience has shown, however, that Member States sooner or later take the necessary measures.

Hitherto the Court of Justice has handed down two judgments for failure to fulfil an obligation relating to the application of Article 119 and the Directives on equal pay and equal treatment for men and women; three other cases are still before the Court (cf below).

10.4. Proceedings for annulment brought by individuals

"Individuals may bring proceedings for annulment under Article 173(2) of the EEC Treaty or Article 146(2) of the EAEC Treaty. Private individuals may institute proceedings only against decisions which are addressed to them or against decisions which, although addressed to another person, are of direct and individual concern to the former."

Three judgments have been handed down by the European Court of Justice in connection with differences in the treatment of male and female officials. Two of the applicants based their actions on, among other things, failure to apply Article 119. Two actions are pending, having been brought on the basis of failure to apply the Staff Regulations and Article 119 (cf below).

We have already stated that consequently an individual cannot bring proceedings to have Directives annulled.

11.

JUDGMENTS OF THE COURT: REFERENCES FOR PRELIMINARY RULINGS (equal pay and working conditions for men and women)

11.1. Table of judgments and cases pending

Judgment of 25.5.71	G. Defrenne v Sabena	Case	80/70
Judgment of 8.4.76	G. Defrenne v Sabena	Case	43/75
Judgment of 15.6.78	G. Defrenne v Sabena	Case	149/77
Judgment of 27.3.80	Macarthys v W. Smith	Case	129/79
Judgment of 11.3.81	Worringham & Humphreys		
	v Lloyds Bank	Case	69/80
Judgment of 31.3.81	J.P. Jenkins v Kingsgate Ltd	Case	96/80
Judgment of 9.2.82	Garland v British Rail Engineering	Case	12/81
Judgment of 16.2.82	A. Burton v British Railways		
	Board	Case	19/81

Cases pending¹: S. von Colson and E. Kamann v Land North Rhine Westphalia. Directive 76/207 (Case 14/83)

> - W.G.M. Liefting v Direktie Akademie Article 119 (Case 23/83)

11.2. <u>Judgment of 25.5.1971: Defrenne v Sabena (Case 80/70)</u>

11.2.1. The facts

Miss Defrenne was engaged as an air hostess by Sabena on 19 December 1951. On 15 February 1968, Miss Defrenne's contract was terminated under Article 5 of the contract of employment of air crew of Sabena, which provides that women shall cease to be members of the crew on reaching the age of 40 years.

On 9 February 1970, Miss Defrenne made an application to the Belgian Conseil d'Etat for annulment of Article 1 of the Royal Decree of 3 November 1969 which excludes air hostesses from the pension scheme to which other members of the air crew are entitled. (In the case of air hostesses, service before the age of 40 is taken into account only in accordance with the conditions of the general scheme, not the more favourable conditions laid down by the special scheme, and they cannot claim any seniority pension before the age laid down by the general scheme (60 years for women and 65 years for men)).

D. Hartz v Deutsche Tradax GmbH. Interpretation of Directive 76/207/EEC. Case 79/83.

⁻ J. Hyndman v H.S. Spring & Associates. Industrial Tribunal of Belfast. Interpretation of Directive 76/207/EEC Case 132/83.

These cases are too recent to be included here. (1971) ECR 445.

Miss Defrenne referred to Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome. By order of 4 December 1970, the Belgian Conseil d'Etat referred the following question, among others, to the Court for a preliminary ruling under Article 177 of the EEC Treaty: "Does the retirement pension granted under the terms of the social sedurity financed by contributions from workers, employers and by State subsidy, constitute a consideration which the worker receives indirectly in respect of his employment from his employer?"

11.2.2. Judgment of the Court

The Court ruled that the concept of 'pay' as defined in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty does not include social security schemes or benefits, particular retirement pensions, directly governed by legislation (statutory schemes) without any element of agreement within the undertaking or the occupational branch concerned.

The part due from the employers in the financing of such schemes does not therefore constitute a direct or indirect payment to the worker.

11.2.3. Therefore, situations involving discrimination resulting from the application of such a system are not subject to the requirement of Article 119. On the other hand, it appears that benefits under occupational schemes could form part of the pay within the meaning of Article 119 of the EEC Treaty, if the criteria used by the Court to exclude benefits under statutory schemes from the concept of pay are taken into consideration.

Following this judgment and its implicit effect, it would have been logical for the Directive on equal pay to cover benefits under occupational social security schemes. In fact, it was not until 1983 that occupational schemes were included in a legal instrument (not yet adopted by the Council).

11.3. Judgment of 8 April 1976 in Case 43/75 (Defrenne v Sabena)²

11.3.1. The facts are the same as for the previous case, but on 13 March 1968, Miss Defrenne brought an action before the Tribunal de Travail of Brussels for compensation for the loss she had suffered in terms of salary, allowance on termination of service and pension as a result of the fact that air hostesses and male members of the air crew performing identical duties did not receive equal pay.

The Tribunal de Travail of Brussels dismissed all Miss Defrenne's claims as unfounded. On 11 January 1971 she appealed to the Cour du Travail of Brussels which, on the question of arrears of salary, decided, in pursuance of Article 177, to ask the Court for a number of preliminary rulings:

¹ cf. page 84. (1976) ECR 455.

- Does Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome introduce directly into the national law of each Member State of the European Community the principle that men and women should receive equal pay for equal work and does it, therefore, independently of any national provision, entitle workers to institute proceedings before the national courts in order to ensure its observance, and if so as from what date?
- Has Article 119 become applicable in the internal law of the Member States by virtue of measures adopted by the authorities of the European Economic Community or must the national legislature be regarded as alone competent in this matter?

11.3.2. Judgment of the Court

On the first question, the Court ruled that:

The principle that men and women should receive equal pay, which is laid down by Article 119, may be relied on before the national courts. These courts have a duty to ensure the protection of the rights which that provision vests in individuals, in particular in the case of those forms of discrimination which have their origin in legislative provisions or collective labour agreements, as well as where men and women receive unequal pay for equal work which is carried out in the same establishment or service, whether private or public.

The Court reached this conclusion by drawing a distinction, within the whole area of application of Article 119, between direct and overt discrimination which is identified solely with the aid of the criteria based on equal work and equal pay referred to by the Article in question and, secondly, indirect and disguised discrimination which is identified by reference to more explicit implementing provisions of a Community or national character.

The direct effect of the principle of equal pay referred to in the first paragraph of Article 119 was limited to direct and overt discrimination.

On the second question, the Court ruled that the application of Article 119 was to have been fully secured by the original Member States as from 1 January 1962 and by the new Member States as from 1 January 1973. Furthermore, Directive 75/117/EEC did not change the oiriginal scope of Article 119, it merely improved its application. The principle of equal treatment is incorporated into the national legal system not by law or national degree but by the law ratifying the EEC Treaty.

In his opinion on Case 96/80 (Mrs Jenkins v Kingsgate) the Advocate-General stated with regard to the terminology used that instead of employing the expressions "direct and overt" or "indirect and disguised" it was more accurate to say that Article 119 had no direct effect where a court could not apply its provisions on the basis of simple criteria that they themselves establish and where, consequently, implementing legislation, whether Community or national, was necessary to establish the criteria applicable in the case in question. (1981) ECR 938.

11.3.3. This judgment is important since it acknowledged the direct effect of Article 119, i.e. it does not require any other implementing measures, whether of a national or Community character, to be applied by a national court. This direct effect of the principle is restricted to direct and overt discrimination. This restriction has important consequences, particularly as regards discrimination under occupational social security schemes which is generally neither direct nor overt.

The Court of Justice has not, moreover, given a precise definition of indirect discrimination.

11.4. Judgment of 15 June 1978 in Case 149/77 (Defrenne v Sabena)²

11.4.1. On 16 September 1976, Miss Defrenne had lodged an appeal before the Cour de Cassation, Belgium, against the judgment of the Cour du Travail, Brussels, of 23 April 1975 (cf. 2nd case Defrenne v Sabena) in so far as that judgment upheld the judgment of the Tribunal du Travail, Brussels, of 17 December 1970 on the second and third heads of claim (which sought an order to Sabena to pay a supplementary allowance on termination of service and compensation for the damage suffered as regards her pension).

By judgment of 28 November 1977, the Cour de Cassation, Belgium, Third Chamber, decided to stay the proceedings until the Court of Justice had given a preliminary ruling on the following question:

Must Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome which lays down the principle that "men and women should receive equal pay for equal work" be interpreted by reason of the dual economic and social aim of the Treaty as prescribing not only equal pay but also equal working conditions for men and women, and, in particular, does the insertion into the contract of employment of an air hostess of a clause bringing the said contract to an end when she reaches the age of 40 years, it being established that no such limit is attached to the contract of male cabin attendants who are assumed to do the same work, constitute discrimination prohibited by the said Article 119 or by a principle of Community law if that clause may have pecuniary consequences, in particular, as regards the allowance on termination of service and pension?"

11.4.2. Judgment of the Court

As regards the scope of Article 119 of the EEC Treaty, the Court ruled that Article 119 of the EEC Treaty cannot be interpreted as prescribing, in addition to equal pay, equality in respect of the other working conditions applicable to men and women.

¹ cf. action I of the programme on page 78. (1978) ECR 1365.

On the question of the existence of a general principle prohibiting discrimination based on sex as regards conditions of employment and working conditions the Court ruled that at the time of the events which form the basis of the main action there was, as regards the relationships between employer and employee under national law, no rule of Community law prohibiting discrimination between men and women in the matter of working conditions, other than the requirements as to pay referred to in Article 119 of the Treaty.

11.4.3. This judgment defines the scope of Article 119. It cannot be interpreted as prescribing, in addition to equal pay, equality in respect of the other working conditions applicable to men and women.

11.5. Judgment of 27 March 1980 in case 129/79 (Macarthys Ltd v Wendy Smith) 1

11.5.1. The facts

From 1 March 1976, Mrs Wendy Smith was employed as stockroom manager by Macarthys Ltd, wholesale dealers in pharmaceutical products (salary of 50 per week). She complained of discrimination on the grounds that her predecessor, a man whose post she took over four months over his departure, received a salary of 60 per week. Mrs Smith brought proceedings before an Industrial Tribunal on the basis of the Equal Pay Act 1970. This tribunal ordered Macarthys to pay the applicant a salary equal to that of her predecessor.

Macarthys appealed to the Employment Appeal Tribunal which dismissed the appeal by decision of 14 December 1977 (a decision which referred to Article 119 and to the Judgment of the Court of Justice of 8 April 1976 in Case 43/75 - Gabriel Defrenne v Sabena). Macarthys made a further appeal to the Court of Appeal.

The Court of Appeal decided to stay proceedings until the Court of Justice had given a preliminary ruling on the following two questions:

- Is the principle of equal pay for equal work contained in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and Article 1 of Directive 75/117/EEC confined to situations in which men and women are contemporaneously doing equal work for their employer?
- If the answer is in the negative, does the said principle apply where a worker can show that she receives less pay in respect of her employment from her employer:
 - (a) than she would have received if she were a man doing equal work for the employer; or
 - (b) than had been received by a male worker who had been employed prior to her period of employment and who had been doing equal work for the employer?

⁽¹⁹⁸⁰⁾ ECR 1275.

11.5.2. Judgment of the Court

On the first question, the Court referred to the judgment of 8.4.76 in the Defrenne case in restating that the first paragraph of Article 119 applies directly, and without the need for more detailed implementing measures on the part of the Community of the Member States, to all forms of direct and overt discrimination which may be identified solely with the aid of the criteria of equal work and equal pay referred to by the article in question; for example, cases where men and women receive unequal pay for equal work carried out in the same establishment or service.

In such a situation, the Court states that it is necessary to establish whether there is a difference in treatment between a man and woman performing "equal work" within the meaning of Article 119. The scope of that concept, which is entirely qualitative in character in that it is exclusively concerned with the nature of the services in question, may not be restricted by the introduction of a requirement of contemporaneity.

On the second question, the Court ruled that the principle of equal pay enshrined in Article 119 applies to the case where it is established that, having regard to the nature of her services, a woman has received less pay than a man who was employed prior to the woman's period of employment and who did equal work for the employer.

11.5.3. This judgment further clarifies the distinction between the type of situation in which Article 119 has a direct effect and that in which it does not, but once again by reference to the criterion of direct and overt discrimination as opposed to indirect and disguised discrimination; it also states that the concept of "equal work" within the meaning of this article is not confined to situations in which men and women are contemporaneously doing equal work for the same employer.

11.6. Judgment of 11 March 1981 in Case 69/80 (Worringham and Humphreys v Lloyds Bank) 1

11.6.1. The facts

In May and September 1977, two employees of Lloyds Bank, supported by the Equal Opportunity Commission, commended proceedings before an Industrial Tribunal under the provisions of Section I(2)(a) of the Equal Pay Act 1970, seeking relief from the alleged contravention of the equality clause incorporated in their contracts of employment.

¹ (1981) ECR 767.

The inequality of pay brought before the national court was alleged to result from the provisions of the two retirement benefit schemes (one for male employees and one for female employees) relating to the obligation on staff under the age of 25 to pay contributions. Male staff under the age of 25 are required to contribute 5% of their salary to their scheme, whereas this requirement does not apply to female staff. To cover these contributions, Lloyds add an additional 5% to the gross salary paid to these male employees. Furthermore, the amount of the salary, in which the above-mentioned 5% contribution is incorporated, helps to determine the amount of certain benefits and social advantages.

When this claim was rejected by the tribunal, the two applicants appealed to the Employment Appeal Tribunal, on the basis of Article 119 of the Treaty and Article 1 of Directive 75/117/EEC and also Articles 1(1) and 5(1) of Directive 76/207/EEC. The tribunal held that there was an inequality of pay within the meaning of the Equal Pay Act, without further examining the arguments put forward by the parties under Community law.

In its turn, Lloyds appealed against that decision to the Court of Appeal in London which, pointing out that the problem in question involves provisions of Community law, submitted to the Court of Justice under Article 177 of the Treaty the following reference for a preliminary ruling, among others:

- Are

- (a) contributions paid by an employer to a retirement benefits scheme or
- (b) rights and benefits of a worker under such a scheme; "pay" within the meaning of Article 119 of the EEC Treaty?

11.6.2. Judgment of the Court

The Court ruled that amounts which determine other benefits linked to salary constituted the pay of the employee within the meaning of the second paragraph of Article 119, even if they are deducted at source by the employer and paid into a pension fund on behalf of the employee.

11.6.3. In its judgment, the Court referred to previous decisions (judgment of 8 April 1976 in Defrenne v Sabena and judgment of 27 March 1980 in Macarthys Ltd v Wendy Smith) on the direct effect of Article 119 and clarified the concept of pay. The Court did not rule on the problem of occupational schemes in its entirety, replying that a contribution paid by an employer in the name of employees by means of an addition to the gross salary constituted "pay" within the meaning of Article 119. Such a judgment demonstrates the limits of case law on equal treatment, in the absence of Community measures resolving the problems of supplementary schemes. (cf Article 3(2) of the Directive on equal treatment in matters of Social security (occupational schemes).

11.7. Judgment of 31 March 1981 in Case 96/80 (Jenkins v Kingsgate Ltd)

11.7.1. The facts

Mrs Jenkins, an employee of Kingsgate Ltd, worked part-time. Her hourly rate of pay was lower than that of full-time male colleagues. Mrs Jenkins brought an action in the first instance before the Industrial Tribunal, alleging a contravention of the equality clause incorporated into her contract under the Equal Pay Act 1970, Section 1(2)(a) of which lays down that the principle of equal pay for men and women applies in every case where a woman is employed on "like" work with a man in the same employment.

Having failed to obtain satisfaction, the applicant appealed, with the support of the Equal Opportunity Commission, to the Employment Appeal Tribunal.

This Tribunal considered that the case raised questions of the interpretation of Community law and referred a number of questions to the Court for preliminary rulings, including the following:

- Does the principle of equal pay contained in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and Article 1 of Directive 75/117/EEC require that pay for work at time rates shall be the same, irrespective of the number of hours worked each week or of whether it is of commercial benefit to the employer to encourage the doing of the maximum possible hours of work and consequently to pay a higher rate to workers doing 40 hours per week than to workers doing fewer than 40 hours per week?

11.7.2. Judgment of the Court

The Court ruled that a difference in pay between full-time workers and part-time workers does not amount to discrimination prohibited by Article 119 of the Treaty unless it is in reality merely an indirect way of reducing the pay of part-time workers on the ground that the group of workers is composed exclusively or predominantly of women.

11.7.3. In its judgment, the Court refers to its previous decisions on the direct effect of Article 119 (judgment of 8 April 1976 in Defrenne v Sabena; of 27 March 1980 in Macarthys v W. Smith and of 11 March 1981 in Worringham and Humphreys v Lloyds Bank).

^{1 (1981)} ECR 919.

As regards the terminology used, reference should be made to the opinion of the Advocate-General in footnote (1) on page 111.

11.8. Judgment of 16 February 1982 in Case 19/81 (Arthur Burton v British Railways Board) 1

11.8.1. Mr Burton is employed by the British Railways Board. As part of a reorganization, British Railways made an offer of voluntary redundancy to some of its employees on certain terms (men aged over 60, women over 55). In August 1979, Mr Burton, aged 58, applied for voluntary redundancy. His application was rejected on the ground that he was under the minimum age of 60.

Mr Burton maintained that he had been treated less favourably than a female employee inasmuch as the benefit would have been granted to a woman aged 58.

Mr Burton complained to an Industrial Tribunal which rejected his claim; he appealed to the Employment Appeal Tribunal, invoking Article 119 of the EEC Treaty, Article 1 of Directive 75/117/EEC and Articles 1, 2 and 5 of Directive 76/207/EEC.

The Employment Appeal Tribunal asked the Court for a number of preliminary rulings on, among others, the following questions:

- 1. Is a voluntary redundancy benefit, which is paid by an employer to a worker wishing to leave his employment, within the scope of the principle of equal pay contained in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty and Article 1 of Council Directive 75/117/EEC?
- 2. If the answer to Question 1 is in the negative, is such a voluntary redundancy benefit within the scope of the principle of equal treatment for men and women as regards working conditions contained in Article 1(1), Article 2(1) and Article 5(1) of Directive 76/207/EEC?

11.8.2. Judgment of the Court?

The Court ruled that:

- the principle of equal treatment contained in Article 5 of Directive 76/207/EEC applies to the conditions of access to voluntary redundancy benefit paid by an employer to a worker wishing to leave his employment.

^{1 (1982)} ECR 555.

- the fact that access to voluntary redundancy is available only during the five years preceding the minimum pensionable age fixed by national social security legislation and that age is not the same for men as for women cannot in itself be regarded as discrimination on grounds of sex within the meaning of Article 5 of Directive 76/207/EEC.
- 11.8.3. In this judgment, the Court ruled on the discriminatory nature of a difference in the retirement age for men and women, stating that such a difference is not in itself discrimination prohibited by the Treaty. The age difference fixed by the employer was not the result of his decision but of a difference laid down in national social security legislation.

11.9. Judgment of 9 February 1982 in Case 12/81 (Garland v British Rail Engineering) 1

11/.9.1. The facts

The appellant, Mrs Garland, is a married woman employed by British Rail Engineering Ltd (a wholly owned subsidiary of the British Railways Board, a public authority charged by statute with the duty of providing railway services in Great Britain). During the period of their employment all employees of British Rail Engineering enjoy certain valuable travel facilities which are also extended to their spouses and dependent children. On retirement, former employees, men and women, continue to enjoy travel facilities but they are reduced in comparison with those which they enjoyed during the period of their employment. However, although male employees continue to be granted facilities for themselves and for their wives and dependent children as well, female employees no longer have such facilities granted in respect of their families.

The matter was brought before three different tribunals in turn, and only provisions of the Sex Discrimination Act were invoked on each occasion.

Then the case reached the House of Lords where issues of Community law were raised. Accordingly, the House of Lords put two questions to the Court for preliminary rulings, including the following:

¹ (1982) ECR 359.

Where an employer provides (although not bound to do so by contract) special travel facilities for former employees to enjoy after retirement which discriminate against former female employees, is this contrary to

- (a) Article 119 of the EEC Treaty?
- (b) Article 1 of Directive 75/117/EEC?
- (c) Article 1 of Directive 76/207/EEC?

11.9.2. Judgment of the Court

The Court ruled that where an employer (although not bound to do so by contract) provides special travel facilities for former male employees to enjoy after their retirement this constitutes discrimination within the meaning of Article 119 against former female employees who do not receive the same facilities.

11.9.3. This judgment follows the case law of the Court of Justice:
(Judgment of 25 May 1971 in "Defrenne": the concept of pay
covers any consideration, whether in cash or in kind, whether
immediate or future, provided that the worker receives it,
albeit indirectly, in respect of his employment from his
employer); (Judgment of 31.3.1981 in "Jenkins": Article 119
applies directly to all forms of discrimination which may be
identified solely with the aid of the criteria of equal work
and equal pay referred to by the Article in question, without
national or Community measures being required to define them
with greater precision in order to permit of their application).

11.10. Cases pending

11.10.1 Reference for a preliminary ruling by the Arbeitsgericht Hamm by order of that Court of 6 December 1982 in the case 1. Sabine Von Colson and 2. Elisabeth Kamann v Land North Rhine Westphalia (Case 14/83).

These two persons underwent a period of training in the Werl prison at the end of their social workers course. They applied for vacant posts at the same prison. The governor of the prison stated that he preferred to take on a man without experience rather than a woman.

The Arbeitsgericht Hamm is asking the Court of Justice for a preliminary ruling on the following questions:

1. Does it follow from Council Directive 76/207/EEC of 9 February 1976 that discrimination on the grounds of sex in relation to access to employment must be sanctioned by a requirement that the discriminating employer conclude a contract of employment with the candidate discriminated against?

- 2. If question 1 is answered in the affirmative:
 - (a) Is the discriminating employer required to conclude a contract of employment only if it can be established that the candidate discriminated against is objectively according to permissible selection criteria more suitable for that post than the candidate with whom a contract of employment was concluded?
 - (b) Or, is the employer also required to appoint the candidate discriminated against if that candidate and the successful candidate are objectively equally suitable?
 - (c) Finally, must the candidate discriminated against be appointed even if objectively he is less suitable than the successful candidate, but it is established that from the outset the employer, on account of the sex of the candidate discriminated against, disregarded that candidate in making his decision on the basis of permissible criteria?
- 3. If question 1 is in principle answered in the affirmative:
 where there are more than two candidates for a post and from
 the outset more than one person is on the ground of sex
 disregarded for the purposes of the decision made on the
 basis of permissible criteria, is each of those persons
 entitled to the grant of a contract of employment?

Is the court in such a case obliged to make its own choice between the candidates discriminated against?

11.10.2. Reference for a preliminary ruling by the Centrale Raad van Beroep by order of that court of 20 January 1983 in the action between W.G.M. Liefting and the Directie van het Academisch Ziekenhuis bij de Universiteit van Amsterdam and in eight other actions (Case 23/83).

The Centrale Raad van Beroep has asked the Court of Justice for preliminary rulings on the following questions:

I. Must the term "pay" appearing in Article 119 of the EEC Treaty be construed as including the "compensation" or, in certain cases, the amount referred to as the "overcompensation" which the employing public authority used to pay to the tax authorities in excess of the maximum contributions due under the Old-Age Law and the Widows and Orphans Law but which now no longer need be transferred by such an authority?

2. If the answer to the first question is in the affirmative, must Article 119 of the Treaty be construed as meaning that the system applying in the Netherlands based on the "Wet Gemeenschappelijke Bepalingen Overheidspensioenwetten" (Law laying down common provisions with regard to laws governing the pensions of public officials) must be regarded as being contrary to the principle that men and women should receive equal pay for equal work laid down in Article 119 because under that system, in these cases in which the joint contributions due under the Old-Age Law and the Widows and Orphans Law for a married couple employed in the public service exceed the maximum amounts of contributions due, the contributions are primarily paid by the husband's employer while the wife's employer continues to transfer contributions only insofar as the maximum amount of contributions due is not exceeded?

JUDGMENTS OF THE COURT OF JUSTICE
OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES IN PROCEEDINGS AGAINST
MEMBER STATES FOR FAILURE TO FULFIL AN OBLIGATION
(equal treatment of men and women)

12.1. Table of judgments handed down and cases pending

Judgments

- 9 June 1982 in Case 58/81 (Commission of the European Communities v Grand Duchy of Luxembourg)
- 6 July 1982 in Case 61/81 (Commission of the European Communities v United Kingdom)

Cases pending

Actions brought:

- on 3 June 1982 against Belgium (Case 164/82
- on 3 June 1982 against the United Kingdom and Northern Ireland (Case 165/82)
- on 3 June 1982 against Italy (Case 163/82).

12.2. Judgment of 6 July 1982 in Case 61/81 (Commission v United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland)!

On 18 March 1981, the Commission brought an action under 169 of the EEC Treaty for a declaration that the United Kingdom had failed to fulfil its obligations under the Treaty by failing to adopt the laws, regulations or administrative provisions needed to comply with Council Directive 75/117/EEC as regards the elimination of discrimination for work to which equal value is attributed. In support of its contention, the Commission refers to the judgment of 8 April 1976 in the Defrenne case and the judgment in the Jenkins case, which determined the objectives of the Directive. Article 1 of the Directive was not applied.

Section 1(5) of the Equal Pay Act of 1970, as amended by the Sex Discrimination Act 1975, lays down that: "a woman is to be regarded as employed on work rated as equivalent with that of any man if, but only if, her job and their job have been given an equal value, in terms of the demand made on the worker under various headings (for instance effort, skill, decision), on a study undertaken with a view to evaluating in those terms the jobs to be done by all or any of the employees in an undertaking or group of undertakings, or would have been given an equal value but for the evaluation being made on a system setting different values for men and women on the same demand under any heading."

cf. chapter on the implementation of Directive 75/117/EEC.

Under the Directive, the job classification system is merely one of several methods for determining pay for work to which equal value is attributed, whereas under the Equal Pay Act, it is the sole method. Moreover, workers in the United Kingdom are unable to have their work rated as being of equal value with comparable work if their employer refuses to introduce a classification system. Ultimately, there can be no right to equal pay where no classification has been made.

The Court ruled that by failing to introduce into its national legal system, in implementation of the provisions of Council Directive 75/117/EEC of 10 February 1975, such measures as are necessary to enable all employees who consider themselves wronged by failure to apply the principle of equal pay for men and women for work to which equal value is attributed and for which no system of job classification exists to obtain recognition of such equivalence, the United Kingdom had failed to fulfil its obligations under the Treaty.

A bill amending the Equal Pay Act is now being drafted, following the Court's judgment.

12.3. Judgment of 9 June 1982 in Case 58/81 (Commission v Grand Duchy of Luxembourg) 1

The Commission of the European Communities brought an action on 16 March 1981 for a declaration that by not adopting within the period prescribed in Article 8(1) of Directive 75/117/EEC the measures necessary in order to eliminate discrimination in the conditions for the grant of head of household allowances to civil servants, the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg had failed to fulfil its obligations under the EEC Treaty (Articles 3, 4 and 8). The period in question expired on 12 February 1976.

In Luxembourg, the head of household allowance is granted to State civil servants pursuant to Article 9 of the amended law of 22 June 1963 (law laying down the scheme for the remuneration of civil servants) which states, among other things, that "a civil servant having the status of head of household shall be granted a head of household allowance."

The following are regarded as heads of household: a male married civil servant and also a female married civil servant whose husband is subject to an infirmity or serious illness rendering him incapable of providing for the household expenses or whose husband receives an income lower than the minimum social wage.

Municipal officials and employees are also affected and there are similar provisions in certain collective employment agreements, for example those of insurance and bank clerks.²

¹ For the previous procedure, see chapter on the implementation of 2 Directive 75/117/EEC, page 23.

A change is under way in this area but progress on the elimination of such discrimination is slow since it involves additional costs for employers.

The Court ruled that "by not adopting within the period prescribed in Article 8(1) of Directive 75/117/EEC the measures necessary to eliminate discrimination in the conditions for the grant of head of household allowances to civil servants, the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg has failed to fulfil one of its obligations under the EEC Treaty."

12.4. Action brought on 1 June 1982 by the Commission of the European Communities against the Italian Republic, Case 163/82

The hearing was held on 23 March 1983.

The Commission claimed that the Italian law is concerned with some working conditions such as pay (Article 2), retirement age (Article 4) and the right to time off work in the case of adoption (Article 6), but not all, in spite of the much wider scope of the provisions of Article 5 of Directive 76/207/EEC.

12.5. Action brought on 1 June 1982 by the Commission of the European Communities against the Kingdom of Belgium (Case 164/82)

The hearing was held on 23 March 1983.

The Member States had to take the necessary measures to implement Directive 76/207/EEC before 12 August 1978.

Equal treatment as regards vocational guidance, training, advanced training and retraining is covered by a legal measure in Belgium (Article 125 of the Law on Economic Reorientation of 4 August 1978).

In the absence of a Royal Decree, which is a condition for the effective implementation of Article 125, the Commission requested the Belgian Government, by letter of 3 July 1980, to submit its observations on this matter.

Subsequently, the Royal Decree of 16 October 1981 defining, with a view to equal treatment for men and women, the concept of vocational guidance and training referred to in Article 124 of the abovementioned law, entered into force.

Maintaining that the infringement of which the Kingdom of Belgium was accused continued to exist in respect of all aspects of vocational guidance and training (Article 4 of the Directive) other than those covered by the Royal Decree of 16 October 1981, the Commission referred the matter to the Court on 17 May 1982.

In the Commission's view, the concept of vocational guidance and vocational training to be adopted for the application of the Directive is evidently not limited simply to a trade or occupation in undertakings and departments in the private and public sectors, as laid down in the Royal Decree of 16 October 1981.

According to the Belgian Government, Article 5 of the Directive, which deals with working conditions, is fully covered by the Belgian regulations. The only matter of contention is vocational training.

The regulations implementing Article 4 of the Directive are now largely a matter for the two linguistic communities (Flemish and French). Vocational training other than in schools does not come under a national Ministry.

Only vocational training in schools is administered by the national authorities.

A draft order on vocational training in schools will shortly be presented to the Council of Ministers. A draft has been submitted to the executive of the Flemish community and the French community will finalize the text of a draft order covering all matters relating to vocational training other than that at school.

The Commission feels that there only remains the infringement of Article 4 of the Directive on access to vocational training and promotion.

The Belgian Government has declared that the order of the Flemish Executive prescribing what must be understood by vocational guidance and vocational training was adopted on 29 September 1982, and its French equivalent on 29 October 1982.

12.6. Action brought on 3 June 1982 by the Commission of the European Communities against the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (Case 165/82)

Opinion of the Advocate-General delivered on 7 June 1983. The hearing was held on 23 March 1983.

In the United Kingdom the Directive was implemented, with regard to Great Britain, by the Sex Discrimination Act 1975 and, with regard to Northern Ireland, by the Sex Discrimination (Northern Ireland) Order of 1976. For practical purposes the contents of these legislative measures is identical. The Act entered into force on 12 November 1975.

Section 1(1) in particular provides that there is discrimination by a person against a woman if

(a) on the ground of her sex he treats her less favourably than he treats or would treat a man, or

(b) he applies to her a requirement or condition which applies or would apply equally to a man but -

(i) which is such that the proportion of women who can comply with it is considerably smaller than the proportion of men who can comply with it, and

(ii) which he cannot show to be justifiable in respect of the sex of the person to whom it is applied, and

(iii) which is to her detriment because she cannot comply with it.

Section 6(1) and (2) concern discrimination against those seeking employment and employees; nevertheless, Section 6(3) exempts employment for the purposes of a private household and cases where the number of persons employed by the employer, added to the number employed by any associated employers of his, does not exceed five (disregarding any persons employed for the purposes of a private household).

Likewise, Section 20 of the Act provides that the provisions of Section 6(1) and (2)(a) do not apply to midwives and that Section 14 concerning vocational training bodies does not apply to training as a midwife.

A letter of formal notice was sent by the Commission on 29 August 1980.

The Commission considered that the United Kingdom had failed to comply with its reasoned opinion and brought the matter before the Court by an application dated 28 May 1982. The Commission claims that although Section 77(1) of the Act provides that a term of an individual contract is void in the circumstances set out in that subsection, similar provisions do not exist for collective agreements, internal rules of undertakings or rules governing the independent occupations and professions.

The Directive imposes the obligation of taking those measures which are necessary to ensure that given provisions are (at law) null and void or may be declared null and void (by the courts) or may be amended (by the courts).

The Commission furthermore considers that the terms of Section 6(3) of the Act which exclude employment for the purposes of a private household, or where five or fewer persons are employed, from the general restriction of discrimination contained in the Act are contrary to the terms of the Directive, in particular Articles 3, 4 and 5.

The government of the United Kingdom states that in its view its legislation faithfully reflects the meaning and intent of the Directive.

With regard to employment for the purposes of a private household and in small-scale undertakings, the government claims that the sex of the worker constitutes a determining factor for many occupational activities by reason of the context in which these activities are carried out. The kind of employment in question frequently involves very close personal relationships between employer and employee.

With regard to an employer who does not employ more than five employees (disregarding any persons employed for the purposes of a private household), that exception is justified and comes within Article 2(2) of the Directive because of the close personal relationships that often exist in small undertakings.

With regard to midwives, the United Kingdom government has concluded that the present restrictions on the training and employment of men as midwives should now be lifted.

Orders giving effect to this decision are being prepared under Section 80(1)(a) and paragraph 3 of Schedule 4 to the Sex Discrimination Act 1975. It is anticipated that the changes effected by the orders will come into operation by the end of August 1983.

13.

JUDGMENTS OF THE COURT OF JUSTICE OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES: PROCEEDINGS FOR ANNULMENT BROUGHT BY INDIVIDUALS

(Differences in the treatment of female and male officials)

13.1. Table of Judgments and cases pending

Judgment of 7 June 1972 in Case 20/71 (Luisa Bertoni v European Parliament)

Judgment of 7 June 1972 in Case 32/71 (M Bauduin v Commission of the European Communities)

Judgment of 20 February 1975 in Case 37/74 (Ch. Van den Broeck v Commission of the European Communities)

Judgment of 20 February 1975 in Case 21/74 (J. Airola v Commission of the European Communities)

Cases pending:

Action brought on 22 February 1982 (Case 75/82); oral proceedings 22 March 1983

Action brought on 2 April 1982 (Case 117/82); oral proceedings 22 March 1983

In considering individual actions brought by officials in respect of the refusal to grant an expatriation allowance following a decision (provided for in the Staff Regulations), the Court of Justice has upheld the principle of equal treatment.

13.2. Judgment of 7 June 1972 in Case 20/71 (Luisa Bertoni, wife of Sereno Sabbatini, v European Parliament) 1

Miss Luisa Bertoni, an Italian national, who entered the service of the European Parliament on 1 January 1960, received the expatriation allowance as prescribed by Article 69 of the Staff Regulations.

On 4 November 1970, Miss Bertoni married Sereno Sabbatini who was not an official of the Communities. On 17 November 1970 Mrs Sabbatini Bertoni was informed that she would lose, as from 1 December 1970, her right to an expatriation allowance in accordance with Article 4(3) of Annex VII to the Staff Regulations.

(An official who marries a person who at the date of marriage does not qualify for the allowance shall forfeit the right to expatriation allowance unless that official thereby becomes a head of household).

On 15 February 1971, Mrs Sabbatini Bertoni asked the administration of the European Parliament to review the decision depriving her of the expatriation allowance. Her request was rejected.

l (1972) ECR 345

An application was lodged with the Court on 26 April 1971 by Mrs Sabbatini Bertoni who maintains that Article 4(3) of Annex VII to the Staff Regulations is contrary to, among other things, Article 119 of the EEC Treaty (equal pay for men and women, "pay" also covering any consideration which the worker receives directly or indirectly from his employer (including, therefore, the expatriation allowance).

The Court ruled that "the Staff Regulations cannot however treat officials differently according to whether they are male or female, since termination of the status of expatriate must be dependent for both male and female officials on uniform criteria, irrespective of sex"; and that "by rendering the retention of the allowance subject to the acquisition of the status of "head of household" - as it is defined in Article 1(3) - the Staff Regulations have created an arbitrary difference of treatment between officials".

13.3. Judgment of the Court of 7 June 1972 in Case 32/71 (Bauduin, wife of Jose Abel Chollet, v Commission of the European Communities)

Miss Bauduin, who is of French nationality, entered the service of the Commission of the European Communities in Brussels on 2 July 1962 and was awarded an expatriation allowance as prescribed by Article 69 of the Staff Regulations. On 31 October 1970 Miss Bauduin married Mr Jose Abel Chollet, a Belgian national, who is not an official of the Communities. On 2 March 1971, in accordance with Article 90 of the Staff Regulations, Mrs Chollet Bauduin submitted to the President of the Commission, through official channels, a complaint against the withdrawal of her expatriation allowance. On 18 June Mrs Chollet Bauduin instituted proceedings before the Court.

The conclusions are the same as in the Bertoni case, the Court having joined the two cases for the purposes of the oral procedure.

13.4. Judgment of the Court of 20 February 1975 in Case 21/74 (Airola v Commission of the European Communities)²

On 1 January 1964, Mrs Airola, who was born in Belgium, became a student trainee at the Joint Research Centre at Ispra.

On 25 April 1965 she married an Italian. Under Italian law she acquired Italian nationality but she made a declaration under Article 22 of the Belgian law codifying the law on acquisition, loss and reacquisition of nationality to retain her Belgian nationality in the eyes of Belgian law. On 23 November 1966, she entered service as an official at the Joint Research Centre in Ispra, but received no expatriation allowance. After several applications to the administration, she brought an action before the Court on 13 March 1974 requesting the Court to order the Commission to pay her the expatriation allowance.

⁽¹⁹⁷²⁾ ECR 363. (1975) ECR 221.

The Court ruled that "the concept of 'nationals' contained in Article 4(a) must be interpreted in such a way as to avoid any unwarranted difference of treatment as between male and female officials who are, in fact, placed in comparable situations" and that "such unwarranted difference of treatment between female officials and officials of the male sex would result from an interpretation of the concept of 'nationals' referred to above as also embracing the nationality which was imposed by law on an official of the female sex by virtue of her marriage and which she was unable to renounce".

13.5. Judgment of 20 February 1975 in Case 37/74 (Chantal Van den Broek v Commission) I

Mrs Van den Broek was born in France. She has lived in Belgium since September 1961. When she married an Belgian national on 28 October 1961, she acquired Belgian nationality and lost her French nationality, not having made a declaration that she wished to retain French nationality. She entered the service of the Commission on 11 May 1965 and was not granted the benefit of the expatriation allowance provided for under Article 69.

After a number of internal appeals and requests, she lodged an application with the Court on 27 May 1974. The Court on 27 May 1974. The Court referred to the Ariola judgment in stating that "although on her marriage, the Belgian nationality of her husband had been conferred upon her, the applicant could have renounced it and thus retained her nationality of origin and her application, must, accordingly, be dismissed".

13.6. Cases pending

Case 75/82: action brought on 22 February 1982 by Mr Chehab Razzouk.² Case 117/82: action brought on 2 April 1982 by Mr Abas Beydoun.3

The cases are similar.

On the basis of Article 119 of the Treaty of Rome, Article 79 of the Staff Regulations and the principle of equal treatment respectively, Mr Razzouk and Mr Beydoun, who are widowers of Commission officials, claim that the Court should, among other things, rule that the Commission decisions refusing to grant them a widower's pension are null and void and that the Commission is obliged to grant them a widower's pension (as well as an orphan's pension to the son of Mr and Mrs Razzouk).

^{1 (1975)} ECR 235. 3 OJ C 72, 23.3.1982. OJ C 113, 5.5.82, p. 4.

EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

Commission of the European Communities

□ INFORMATION

200 Rue de la Loi - 1049 Bruxelles

Informationskontorer \Box Presse- und Informationsbiiros \Box Γραφείο Τύπου και Πληροφοριών Information offices \Box Bureaux de presse et d'information \Box Uffici stampa e informazione \Box Voorlichtingsbureaux

BELGIQUE - BELGIË

Bruxelles

Rue Archimède 73, 1040 Bruxelles

Tél.: 235 11 11 Télex 26657 COMINF B

DANMARK

København

Højbrohus Østergade 61 Posbox 144 1004 København K Tél.: 144140

Télex 16402 COMEUR DK

BR DEUTSCHLAND

Zitelmannstraße 22 5300 Bonn Tel.: 23 80 41

Kurfürstendamm 102 1000 Berlin 31 Tel.: 8 92 40 28

ΕΛΛΑΣ

Οδός Βασιλίσσης Σοφίας Και Ηρόδου Αττικού Αθήνα 134 τηλ.: 743 982/743 983/743 984

FRANCE

61, rue des Belles Feuilles 75782 Paris Cedex 16 Tél.: 501 58 85

IRELAND

39 Molesworth Street Dublin 2 Tel.: 71 2244

ITALIA

Via Poli, 29 00187 Roma Tel.: 678 97 22

GRAND-DUCHÉ DE LUXEMBOURG

Centre européen Bâtiment Jean Monnet B/O 1615 Luxembourg — Kirchberg Tél.: 43011

NEDERLAND

Lange Voorhout 29 Den Haag Tel.: 46 93 26

UNITED KINGDOM

Abby Building 8, Storey' Gate Westminster LONDON — SWI. 3 AT Tél.: 222 81 22

Windsor House 9/15 Bedford Street Belfast

Tel.: 40708

4 Cathedral Road Cardiff CF1 9SG Tel.: 371631

7 Alva Street Edinburgh EH2 4PH Tel.: 225 2058

ESPANA

Calle de Serrano 41 5A Planta-Madrid 1 Tel.: 435 17 00

PORTUGAL

35, rua do Sacramento à Lapa 1200 Lisboa Tel.: 66 75 96

TÜRKIYE

13, Bogaz Sokak Kavklidere Ankara

Tel.: 27 61 45/27 61 46

SCHWEIZ - SUISSE - SVIZZERA

Case postale 195 37-39, rue de Vermont 1211 Genève 20 Tél.: 34 97 50 UNITED STATES

2100 M Street, NW Suite 707 Washington, DC 20037 Tel.: 8629500

1 Dag Hammarskjöld Plaza 245 East 47th Street New York, NY 10017 Tel.: 371 38 04

CANADA

Inn of the Provinces Office Tower Suite 1110 Sparks' Street 350 Ottawa, Ont. KIR 7S8 Tel.: 238 64 64

AMERICA LATINA

Avda Ricardo Lyon 1177 Santiago de Chile 9 Chile

Adresse postale: Casilla 10093 Tel.: 25 05 55

Quinta Bienvenida Valle Arriba Calle Colibri Distrito Sucre Caracas Venezuela

NIPPON

Tel.: 91 47 07

Kowa 25 Building 8-7 Sanbancho Chiyoda-Ku Tokyo 102 Tel.: 239 04 41

ASIA

Thai Military Bank Building 34 Phya Thai Road Bangkok Thailand Tel.: 282 14 52

TAJ PALACE HOTEL Sardar Patel Marg Chanakyapuri New Delhi 110021 India

Bureaux de vente

BELGIQUE: Moniteur belge Rue de Louvain 40-42, 1000 Bruxelles Tél. 5120026

FRANCE: Service de vente en France des publications des Communautés européennes, Journal officiel 26, rue Desaix, 75732 Paris Cedex 15 Tél. 578 61 39 SUISSE: Librairie Payot 6, rue Grenus 1211 Genève Tél. 318950

GRAND-DUCHÉ DE LUXEMBOURG ET AUTRES PAYS: Office des publications officielles des Comunautés européennes L-2985 Luxembourg Tél. 49 00 81

SUPPLEMENTS TO "WOMEN OF EUROPE"

- No. 5 'European Women in Paid Employment'.
- No. 8 'Women in Spain'.
- No. 9 'Equal Opportunities' Action Programme 1982-1985.
- No. 10 'Women in Statistics' Statistical data on the economic and social position of women in the Community.
- No. 11 'Women in Portugal'.
- No. 12 'Community Law and Women'.
- No. 13 'Women in Agriculture'.